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PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE 
AUTHORIZATION 

THURSDAY, MARCH 11, 1982 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS, CIVIL LIBERTIES, 

AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE, 
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 

Washington, D.C. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:55 a.m., in room 

2226, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Robert W. Kastenmeier 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Kastenmeier, Frank, Sawyer, and 
Butler. 

Staff present: Bruce A. Lehman, counsel; Thomas E. Mooney, as­
sociate counsel; and Audrey K. Marcus, clerk. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. The committee will come to order. 
As a result of an amendment to the 1981 Budget Reconciliation 

legislation in the Senate, the Patent and Trademark Office must 
now be authorized annually. 

At the request of the Secretary of Commerce and the Commis­
sioner of Patents and Trademarks, I have introduced H.R. 5602, 
which accomplishes this purpose. 

[A copy of H.R. 5602 follows:] 

(l) 



9 7 T H CONGRESS 
2 D S E S S I O N H. R. 5602 

To authorize appropriations to the Patent and Trademark Office in the 
Department of Commerce, and for other purposes. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

FEBRUARY 24, 1982 

Mr. KASTENMEIER introduced the following bill; which was referred to the 
Committee on the Judiciary 

A BILL 
To authorize appropriations to the Patent and Trademark Office 

in the Department of Commerce, and for other purposes. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That there is authorized to be appropriated for the payment 

4 of salaries and necessary expenses of the Patent and Trade-

5 mark Office to become available October 1, 1982, 

6 $68,086,000 and such additional or supplemental amounts as 

7 may be necessary for increases in salary, pay, retirement, or 

8 other employee benefits authorized by law. When so specified 

9 and to the extent provided in an appropriation Act, any 

10 amount appropriated pursuant to this section and, in addition, 
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1 such fees as shall be collected pursuant to title 35, United 

2 States Code, and the Trademark Act of 1946, as amended 

3 (15 U.S.C. 1051 et seq.), may remain available without fiscal 

4 year limitation. 

5 SEC. 2. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, 

6 there is authorized to be appropriated for the payment of sal-

7 aries and expenses of the Patent and Trademark Office, 

8 $121,461,000 for the fiscal year ending September 30, 1982, 

9 and such additional or supplemental amounts as may be nec-

10 essary for increases in salary, pay, retirement, or other em-

11 ployee benefits authorized by law. 

12 SEC. 3. (a) Section 41(b) of title 35, United States 

13 Code, is amended (1) by deleting "25" and inserting in its 

14 place "not more than 50"; and (2) by deleting "50" and 

15 inserting in its place "100". 

16 (b) Section 41(c) of title 35, United States Code, is 

17 amended by deleting "25 per centum" and inserting in its 

18 place the phrase ", together with fees collected under subsec-

19 tion (b) of this section, 100 per centum". 

20 (c) Section 41 of title 35, United States Code, is amend-

21 ed (1) by redesignating subsection (d), (e), (f), and (g) as sub-

22 section (e), (f), (g), and (h), respectively; and (2) by inserting 

23 the following new subsection (d): 

24 "(d)(1) The Commissioner may accept the payment of 

25 any maintenance fee required by subsection (c) of this section 
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1 after the six-month grace period if the delay in payment is 

2 shown to the satisfaction of the Commissioner to have been 

3 unavoidable. The Commissioner may require the payment of 

4 a surcharge as a condition of accepting payment of any main-

5 tenance fee after the six-month grace period. If the Commis-

6 sioner accepts payment of a maintenance fee after the six-

7 month grace period, the patent shall be considered as not 

8 having expired at the end of the grace period. 

9 "(2) No patent, the term of which has been maintained 

10 as a result of the acceptance of a payment of a maintenance 

11 fee under this subsection, shall abridge or affect the right of 

12 any person or his successors in business who made, pur-

13 chased or used after the six-month grace period but prior to 

14 the acceptance of a maintenance fee under this subsection 

15 anything protected by the patent, to continue the use of, or to 

16 sell to others to-be used or sold, the specific thing so made, 

17 purchased, or used. The court before which such matter is in 

18 question may provide for the continued manufacture, use or 

19 sale of the thing made, purchased, or used as specified, or for 

20 the manufacture, use or sale of which substantial preparation 

21 was made after the six-month grace period but before the 

22 acceptance of a maintenance fee under this subsection, and it 

23 may also provide for the continued practice of any process, 

24 practiced, or for the practice of which substantial preparation ^ 

25 was made, after the six-month grace period but prior to the 
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1 acceptance of a maintenance fee under this subsection, to the 

2 extent and under such terms as the court deems equitable for 

3 the protection of investments made or business commenced 

4 after the six-month grace period but before the acceptance of 

5 a maintenance fee under the subsection.". 

6 (d) Subsection (a) of section 31 of the Trademark Act of 

7 1946, as amended (15 U.S.C. 1113), is amended by deleting 

8 "50" and inserting in its place "100". 

9 (e) Section 42(c) of title 35, United States Code, is 

10 amended by adding the following sentence at the end thereof: 

11 "Fees available to the Commissioner under section 31 of the 

12 Trademark Act of 1946, as amended (15 U.S.C. 1113), shall 

13 be used exclusively for the processing of trademark registra-

14 tions and for other services and materials related to trade-

15 marks.". 

16 SEC. 4. Section 3(a) of title 35, United States Code is 

17 amended (1) by deleting the phrase "not more than fifteen"; 

18 and (2) by inserting the phrase "appointed under section 7 of 

19 this title" immediately after the phrase "examiners-in-chief". 

20 SEC. 5. Section 111 of title 35, United States Code, is 

21 amended to read as follows: 

22 "Application for patent shall be made, or authorized to 

23 be made, by the inventor, except as otherwise provided in 

24 this title, in writing to the Commissioner. Such application 

25 shall include (1) a specification as prescribed by section 112 
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1 of this title; (2) a drawing as prescribed by section 113 of this 

2 title; and (3) an oath by the applicant as prescribed by section 

3 115 of this title. The application must be accompanied by the 

4 fee required by law. The fee and oath may be submitted after 

5 the specification and any required drawing are submitted, 

6 within such period and under such conditions, including the 

7 payment of a surcharge, as may be prescribed by the Com-

8 missioner. Upon failure to submit the fee and oath within 

9 such prescribed period, the application shall be regarded as 

10 abandoned, unless it is shown to the satisfaction of the Com-

11 missioner that the delay in submitting the fee and oath was 

12 unavoidable. The filing date of an application shall be the 

13 date on which the specification and any required drawing are 

14 received in the Patent and Trademark Office.". 

15 SEC. 6. (a) Section 116 of title 35, United States Code, 

16 is amended (1) by deleting the phrase "Joint inventors" from 

17 the title and inserting in its place "Inventors"; and (2) in the 

18 third paragraph, by deleting the phrase "a person is joined in 

19 an application for patent as joint inventor through error, or a 

20 joint inventor is not included in an application through error" 

21 and inserting in its place the phrase "through error a person 

22 is named in an application for patent as the inventor, or 

23 through error an inventor is not named in an application". 

24 (b) Section 256 of title 35, United States Code, is 

25 amended to read as follows: 
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1 "§ 256. Correction of named inventor 

2 "Whenever through error a person is named in an 

3 issued patent as the inventor, or through error an inventor is 

4 not named in an issued patent and such error arose without 

5 any deceptive intention on his part, the Commissioner may, 

6 on application of all the parties and assignees, with proof of 

7 the facts and such other requirements as may be imposed, 

8 issue a certificate correcting such error. 

9 "The error of omitting inventors or naming persons who 

10 are not inventors shall not invalidate the patent in which 

11 such error occurred if it can be corrected as provided in this 

12 section. The court before which such matter is called in ques-

13 tion may order correction of the patent on notice and hearing 

14 of all parties concerned and the Commissioner shall issue a 

15 certificate accordingly.". 

16 SEC. 7. Section 6 of title 35, United States Code, is 

17 amended by deleting paragraph (d) thereof. 

18 SEC. 8. (a) Section 8(a) of the Trademark Act of 1946, 

19 as amended (15 U.S.C. 1058(a)), is amended (1) by deleting 

20 the word "still"; and (2) by inserting the phrase "in com-

21 merce" immediately after the word "use". 

22 (b) Section 8(b) of the Trademark Act of 1946, as 

23 amended (15 U.S.C. 1058(b)), is amended (1) by deleting the 

24 word "still"; and (2) by inserting the phrase "in commerce" 

25 immediately after the word "use". 
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1 SEC. 9. (a) Section 13 of the Trademark Act of 1946, as 

2 amended (15 U.S.C. 1063), is amended (1) by deleting the 

3 phrase "a verified" and inserting in its place the word "an"; 

4 (2) by adding the phrase "when requested prior to the expira-

5 tion of an extension" immediately after the word "cause"; 

6 and (3) by deleting the fourth sentence. 

7 (b) Section 14 of the Trademark Act of 1946, as amend-

8 ed (15 U.S.C. 1064), is amended by deleting the word "veri-

9 fied". 

10 SEC. 10. Section 15 of the Trademark Act of 1946, as 

11 amended (15 U.S.C. 1065), is amended by. deleting the 

12 phrase "the publication" and inserting in its place the word 

13 "registration". 

14 SEC. 11. The first sentence of section 16 of the Trade-

15 mark Act of 1946, as amended (15 U.S.C. 1066), is amended 

16 to read as follows: 

17 "Upon petition showing extraordinary circumstances, 

18 the Commissioner may declare that an interference exists 

19 when application is made for the registration of a mark which 

20 so resembles a mark previously registered by another, or for 

21 the registration of which another has previously made appli-

22 cation, as to be likely when applied to the goods or when 

23 used in connection with the services of the applicant to cause 

24 confusion or mistake or to deceive.". 
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1 SEC. 12. Section 21 of title 35, United States Code, is 

2 amended— 

3 (1) by deleting the phrase "Day for taking action 

4 falling on Saturday, Sunday, or holiday" from the title 

5 and inserting in its place the phrase "Filing date and 

6 day for taking action"; 

7 (2) by inserting the following as subsection (a): 

8 "(a) The Commissioner may by rule prescribe that any 

9 paper or fee required to be filed in the Patent and Trademark 

10 Office will be considered filed in the Office on the date on 

11 which it was deposited with the United States Postal Service 

12 or would have been deposited with the United States Postal 

13 Service but for postal service interruptions or emergencies 

14 designated by the Commissioner."; 

15 (3) by designating the existing paragraph as sub-

16 section (b); and 

17 (4) by inserting the word "federal" in subsection 

18 (b), as designated above, immediately after the word 

19 "a". 

20 SEC. 13. Section 6(a) of title 35, United States Code, is 

21 amended (1) by deleting the word "and", third occurrence, 

22 and inserting in its place a comma; (2) by inserting the phrase 

23 ", or exchanges of items or services" immediately after the 

24 word "programs"; and (3) by inserting the phrase "or the 
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1 administration of the Patent and Trademark Office" immedi-

2 ately after the word "law", second occurrence. 

3 SEC. 14. (a) Section 115 of title 35, United States 

4 Code, is amended by (1) deleting the phrase "shall be" and 

5 inserting in its place the word "is"; and (2) inserting the 

6 following immediately after the phrase "United States", third 

7 occurrence: ", or apostille of an official designated by a for-

8 eign country which, by treaty or convention, accords like 

9 effect to apostilles of designated officials in the United 

10 States". 

11 (b) Section 261 of title 35, United States Code, is 

12 amended, in the third paragraph, by inserting the following 

13 immediately after the phrase "United States", third occur-

14 rence: ", or apostille of an official designated by a foreign 

15 country which, by treaty or convention, accords like effect to 

16 apostilles of designated officials in the United States". 

17 (c) Section 11 of the Trademark Act of 1946, as amend-

18 ed (15 U.S.C. 1061), is amended by (1) deleting the phrase 

19 "shall be", first occurrence, and inserting in its place the 

20 word "is"; and (2) inserting the following immediately after 

21 the phrase "United States", third occurrence: ", or apostille 

22 of an official designated by a foreign country which, by treaty 

23 or convention, accords like effect to apostilles of designated 

24 officials in the United States". 
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1 SEC. 15. Section 13 of title 35, United States Code, is 

2 amended by deleting "(a) 9" and inserting in its place "(e)". 

3 SEC. 16. (a) Sections 1 through 4, 7, and 13 through 15 

4 of this Act shall take effect on the date of enactment of this 

5 Act. The increased percentage recovery of Office costs from 

6 maintenance fees in section 3(b) of this Act shall not apply to 

7 patents applied for prior to the date of enactment of this Act. 

8 Until maintenance fees under section 41(c) of this title, as 

9 amended by section 3(b) of this Act, are in full effect, fees 

10 under section 41(b) of this title for the processing of an appli-

11 cation for a patent, other than for a design patent, from filing 

12 through disposition by issuance or abandonment, shall recov-

13 er in aggregate 50 per centum of the estimated average cost 

14 to the Office of such processing. 

15 (b) Section 5, 6, and 8 through 12 of this Act shall take 

16 effect six months after enactment. 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. Today, we will receive formal testimony from 
the Commissioner of Patents on the issue. Representatives of inter­
ested business and professional groups will be scheduled to testify 
on subsequent dates which we will announce in the near future. 

Having said that, I am very pleased to greet once again our wit­
ness. Though he is so relatively a new Commissioner, he has al­
ready appeared before this committee on at least two or three occa­
sions. I am very pleased to greet the Honorable Gerald J. Mos-
singhoff, Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks. 

TESTIMONY OF GERALD J. MOSSINGHOFF, COMMISSIONER OF 
PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS; RENE D. TEGTMEYER, ASSISTANT 
COMMISSIONER FOR PATENTS; BRADFORD R. HUTHER, ASSIST­
ANT COMMISSIONER FOR FINANCE AND PLANNING; AND 
MARGARET M. LAURENCE, ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER FOR 
TRADEMARKS 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I welcome this op­
portunity to appear before this subcommittee to testify in support 
of H.R. 5602, a bill to authorize appropriations to the Patent and 
Trademark Office. 

Accompanying me today immediately behind me is the Assistant 
Commissioner for Patents, Mr. Tegtmeyer; the Assistant Commis­
sioner for Trademarks, Margaret Laurence; and the Assistant Com­
missioner for Finance and Planning, Bradford Huther. 

H.R. 5602 has four principal purposes: (1) to authorize appropri­
ations and the use of fee income to support the administration's 
fiscal year 1983 program level for the PTO of $154,934,000; (2) to 
increase the authorization of funding for the PTO for fiscal year 
1982 by $2,500,000; (3) to double the fee-recovery ratios contained in 
Public Law 96-517 for patent and trademark processing in order to 
provide urgently needed resources to the PTO for fiscal year 1983 
and subsequent years; and (4) to enact several amendments to im­
prove the patent and trademark laws and provide enhanced service 
to industry and inventors. 

The table on page two of my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman, 
summarizes the administration's budget request for fiscal year 1982 
and 1983. We are currently operating on a continuing resolution 
which provides budget authority for fiscal year 1982 of 
$118,961,000. When added to the supplemental that we are request­
ing, and as included in section 2 of this bill, that number will 
become $121,461,000. Fee receipts, which under current practice 
are returned directly to the miscellaneous receipts of the Treasury, 
are estimated to be $29,600,000. 

For fiscal year 1983, we are recommending budget authority of 
$68,086,000 to be augmented by fee receipts of $47,758,000, under 
Public Law 96-517 and $39,090,000 under the fee recovery ratios we 
are recommending, for a total program level of $154,934,000. 

[The table follows:] 
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Fiscal year 1982: 
Budget authority (Public Law 97-92) $118,961,000 
Supplemental (H.R. 5602) 2,500,000 

Total program level 121,461,000 
Fee Receipts (Returned to U.S. Treasury) (29,600,000) 

Fiscal year 1983: 
Budget authority 68,086,000 
FeeReceipte (Public Law 96-517) 47,758,000 
Additional fee receipts (H.R. 5602) 39,090,000 

Total program level 154,934,000 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. If I may interrupt, would you indicate why in 
fiscal year 1982 there are no fee receipts. For fiscal year 1983 you 
have two types of fee receipts, those provided under current law 
and those which would be added. I don't quite understand why fee 
receipts are returned to the Treasury in fiscal year 1982. There is 
no indication of fee receipts as the component in addition to the 
budget authority. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Yes, sir. In 1982, and as near as we can tell 
since the beginning of the Patent and Trademark Office, the entire 
amount available for the Patent and Trademark Office program 
was provided through appropriations and fee receipts were re­
turned to the miscellaneous receipts. 

In Public Law 96-517 that was enacted in December of 1980 
under the previous administration, it was provided that fee income 
can now be made available to the Office to carry out our programs 
and respond to varying workloads and to provide greater service to 
industry and inventors. This administration is strongly urging that 
that pattern be followed and we are requesting of the Appropri­
ations Committee authority in their bill to permit us to add to the 
appropriation request the fees that we receive. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Accordingly then, if in fiscal year 1982 the 
same procedure had been followed, we would have fee receipts of 
$29,600,000, and the budget authority and the supplemental would 
have been reduced by that amount. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. In terms of public support, yes, sir. In terms 
of taxpayer support to the Office, that is exactly true. 

The fiscal year 1982 supplemental request and the fiscal year 
1983 program level reflect a strong commitment to improve sub­
stantially our service to inventors and industry. There is a lot of 
room for improvement. 

As I have testified before, Mr. Chairman, during fiscal year 1981 
we added 20,000 pending patent applications to an already huge 
backlog, bringing the total to 206,000 cases at the end of fiscal year 
1981. That number is up now to about 206,000 cases. That backlog 
will continue to grow to over 240,000 cases no matter what immedi­
ate steps we take. 

In addition to delaying the granting of patents and thus inhibit­
ing the introduction of new technology into commerce, huge back­
logs clog all aspects of our operations, greatly decreasing efficient 
processing. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. May I ask is there a direct correlation be­
tween increase in backlog and increase in the time taken between 
applications to issuance on an average? For example, if there is an 

11-6148 0 - 8 3 
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increase in backlog by 25 percent over a period of time, several 
years, would there also be a 25-percent-issuance delay? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Yes, sir. Unless a case is made special for 
some extraordinary reason—the applicant being very old is one 
reason, energy-related invention being another reason—unless a 
case is made special, we operate on a first-in, first-out basis 
through our dockets, and so there is a direct correlation between 
backlog and time of pendency. 

I believe the number is that every 10,000 cases additional in the 
backlog add about 1 month to the time of pendency. 

An estimated 6 to 7 percent of the 24 million documents patent 
examiners must search to decide whether to issue a patent are 
either missing or misfiled. There are estimates that the number of 
patent documents worldwide will double by the end of this century. 
In the trademark side of the Office, the backlog is at a record 
116,000 and the time it takes to register a trademark, about 2 
years, is longer than at any previous time in history. 

The administration is pursuing an aggressive three-point pro­
gram for the Patent and Trademark Office to turn things around. 
The cost of the improvements we have formulated will be borne 
principally by the users of the patent and trademark systems. They 
are the ones who benefit most directly from the services we pro­
vide. 

PLAN 1 8 / 8 7 IN PATKNTS 

The administration is committed to reducing the average time it 
takes to get a patent to 18 months by fiscal year 1987. We are call­
ing this Plan 18/87. Figure 1 details the workflow to carry out Plan 
18/87. Before we can reduce the time it takes to get a patent, we 
must first "turn the corner," that is, begin to dispose of more appli­
cations than we receive. 

With the supplemental funding for fiscal year 1982 we are re­
questing, we can turn the corner in fiscal year 1984, when average 
pendency time will be more than 26 months. Each year that we fail 
to handle the increasing workload makes the job of catching up all 
the more difficult and costly. 

[The chart follows:] 
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n i 1 1 1 i i 
1881 1082 1983 1984 198S 1986 1987 

YEAR 
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Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. In figure 1 of my statement, Mr. Chairman, 
you can see the single hashed bar is the disposals. You might look 
at 1981, the solid bar is receipts. In 1981, disposals were at about 
88,000, receipts were at 107,500, the pending case backlog now at 
206,000 is shown in the double hashed bar, and the average time of 
pendency is the small number above the inventory. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. The only thing I might question with respect 
to that graph is the rather modest expectation as far as intake. The 
intake is almost not increased at all. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. We could not make a case in the budget pro­
jections that the filings of applications would exceed 107,000. We 
think that that is a reasonable projection, so you are exactly right. 
The filing receipts are straight lined at 107,000 all the way out. 
The advantage of the system, however, is that we can use the fees 
as we are proposing. We can make adjustments in fiscal years as 
they occur based on the experience that we have, so it is not some­
thing which is locked in concrete. We can hire more or fewer exam­
iners, but I tend to agree with you; I think we are being conserv­
ative. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I would think so. I do not know what the pre­
ceding figures are, but you could take the figures from, say, 1976 to 
1981, and if they are a graph that goes up, and I think you ought to 
extend that graph upward. 
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Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. They do show an increase. It is a modest in­
crease. They show in 1979 it was 102,000, in 1980 it was 105,000, in 
1981 it was 107,500, so there is about a 2,500 increase each year. 

But the advantage of the plan is that we can respond to that. We 
do have sufficient flexibility to respond to varying workloads, if we 
get the use of the fee income that we are recommending. You can 
see that we reach a peak in 1983 and 1984. We do turn the corner 
in fiscal year 1984; disposals will exceed receipts. The inventory 
begins to come down by a corresponding amount, and we end up in 
1987 with about 150,000 case, which is not a troublesome backlog at 
all. It is really not a backlog. It is an efficient worklog and the time 
of pendency will be down to 18 months . 

To begin to carry out plan 18/87, we have undertaken an active 
recruiting campaign to hire 235 new patent examiners by the end 
of fiscal year 1982. Successful completion of that plan depends on 
enactment of the $2.5 million supplemental appropriation. Thus 
far, unless the Assistant Commissioner for Patents or I make an 
exception, we are hiring only honors graduates into the examining 
corps. 

During fiscal year 1983 we plan to hire an additional 245 patent 
examiners and to strengthen all other areas of clerical and logistic 
support, including an expanded reclassification effort to update the 
examiner files and an increase in staff for the Patent Board of Ap­
peals. 

By the end of this month we will have installed word processing 
systems in each of the examining groups to eliminate altogether 
handwritten examiner opinions. That effort will be continued in 
fiscal year 1983. The practice of sending handwritten Office actions 
to applicants worldwide had become an object of well-deserved ridi­
cule of the Office. 

PLAN 3 / 1 3 BY 1985 IN TRADEMARKS 

The second element of the three-point plan is to register trade­
marks in 13 months, with an opinion on registrability being given 
an applicant in 3 months. We are calling this plan 3/13, and we 
will achieve these goals by fiscal year 1985, as shown in figure 2. 

[The chart follows:] 
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Figure 2 
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Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Figure 2 uses the same legend as we did for 
the patent side. Disposals are again shown by the hashed bar, re­
ceipts by the solid bar and the triple hashed bar is the case inven­
tory. Here we have projected about a 5-percent increase in trade­
mark filings. That also, I think, is conservative. Our history, at 
least for the first quarter of this fiscal year, is that trademark ap­
plications are up by about 14 or 15 percent, so even though we 
have a 5-percent increase built in here, that looks like it is going to 
be a modest, again a conservative estimate, but again if we are able 
to keep the fees that we receive, we can adjust to respond to these 
varying workloads. 

To achieve the 1985 trademark pendency goals, an additional 21 
positions are required in fiscal year 1983 to permit the hiring of 15 
new examiners and increased clerical and printing support. The 
Trademark Trial and Appeal Board will be expanded by six posi­
tions to alleviate the growing backlog of appealed cases. 

Margaret Laurence has done a magnificent job in getting on top 
of the problems in the trademark area, in my opinion, and that has 
resulted in an increase in the number of publications for opposition 
that we have had over the past several months. 

In turn, though, there is a wave of work coming at us because 
those publications will trigger increased oppositions and the trade-
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mark appeals workload will increase. The increases we have in the 
budget will take care of that challenge. 

AUTOMATION 

The final elements of our overall planning is to take realistic 
steps during this adminstration toward a fully automated Patent 
and Trademark Office in the 1990's. It is ironic that the office that 
issues patents on the very latest of mass storage and retrieval tech­
nology is still virtually an all-paper and hand-file system. 

During the third quarter of this fiscal year, we will install com­
puter terminals in each of the patent and trademark examining 
groups to give our examiners on-line access to all commercially 
available automated search and retrieval systems. 

In the patent and trademark area, additional resources of 15 po­
sitions and $7.7 million in fiscal year 1983 will allow the Patent 
and Trademark Office to undertake pilot studies to automate 
patent and trademark processes, as well as to upgrade and replace 
existing automated data processing equipment. These actions will 
enhance the quality of patents and trademark registrations. We 
are now in the final stages of a reorganization of the PTO, the 
principal element of which is to pull together all of the office's 
automation programs under a single Administrator for Automa­
tion. 

INCREASED PATENT AND TRADEMARK FEES 

The major increases in the three program areas will be paid for 
by the sharp increases in user fees that we are recommending. Spe­
cifically, we are recommending in H.R. 5602 that Congress amend 
Public Law 96-517 to make the actual processing of patents eventu­
ally 100 percent self-supporting—50 percent through filing and 
issue fees, and 50 percent through maintenance fees paid at three 
intervals over the 17-year life of a patent. The actual processing of 
design patents and trademarks, and the provision of other serv­
ices—for example, selling patent and trademark copies, would be 
100 percent self-supporting in fiscal year 1983, under the adminis­
tration's recommendations. 

Table 1, attached to my statement, shows the $154,934,000 pro­
gram distributed by fee-recovery category. That is the table, Mr. 
Chairman, attached to the back of my statement. 

[The chart follows:] 
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TABLE 1 

Distribution of Costs 
By Fee Recovery Category 
(Dollars in Thousands) 

LINE ITEM 

2. Patent Clerical 
3. Appeals 

5. Patent Printing 
Patent Process Subtotal.... 

7. TTAB 
8. TM Printing 
Trademark Process Subtotal 

9. Customer Services 

11. Data & Doc. Retrieval... 
Info Dissemination Subtotal. 

12. Commissioner 
13. Solicitor 
14. OLIA 
15. Management Planning .... 
16. Administrative Svcs 
17. ADP 

Executive Direction Subtotal 

FY '83 
Total 

$ 66176 
11097 
2759 
910 

15268 
96210 

8789 
984 
1281 
11054 

8366 
2814 
16600 
27780 

977 
1336 
740 

3824 
4534 
7730 
749 

19890 

Patent 
Process 

$ 62602 
10420 
2759 
910 

14733 
91424 

1472 
2603 
16484 
20559 

1225 

260 
1034 
4739 
749 

8007 

Design 
Process 

$ 1191 
144 

92 
1427 

17 

17 

TM 
Process 

$8789 
984 
1281 
11054 

117 
146 

263 

31 
326 
1948 

2305 

Service 

$ 2184 
533 

382 
3099 

4953 
48 
116 

5117 

80 
326 
23 

420 

Non-
Recov. 

$ 199 

61 
260 

1824 

1824 

977 
111 
740 

3453 
2857 
1020 

9158 

TOTALS $154934 $119990 $ 1444 $13622 $ 8636 $11242 
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Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Our proposals effectively would double the 
fee-recovery ratios for fiscal year 1983 in Public Law 96-517. This 
action is consistent with the administration's user fee initiatives 
and is based on the policy that persons who benefit most directly 
from specialized Federal programs should pay a greater proportion 
of the costs of those programs. 

As is contemplated in Public Law 96-517, fees received by the 
Patent and Trademark Office would be available to use directly in 
improving service to inventors and industry. 

Figure 3 shows a comparison of the PTO program levels from 
fiscal year 1979 through fiscal year 1985. Prior to 1983, as I pointed 
out in response to your question, the entire program was funded 
through appropriations, and fee income was returned to the gener­
al fund of the Treasury. Beginning in fiscal year 1983, fee income 
will be available to the Office to carry out the program recom­
mended. 

[The chart follows:] 

Figure 3 
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Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Figure 3 on the top of page 9 shows the pro­
gram level. I have chosen the phrase "public support" because of 
the differences in funding mechanisms that we are recommending. 
You can see in fiscal year 1982 the total program level is at about 
$121 million. It includes the $2.5 million supplemental that is 
shown as the slice in the bar. In fiscal year 1983, 1984, and 1985, 
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the amount of public support that the administration is recom­
mending is decreased from the 1982 level, and the additional pro­
gram is possible through the amendment we are recommending to 
the fee-recovery ratios. 

Figure 4 that appears on page 10 of my statement shows the per­
cent recovery of operating costs of the Patent and Trademark 
Office from the turn of the century through fiscal year 1996. Under 
the fee ratios recommended by the administration, the Patent and 
Trademark Office would recover about 58 percent of its operating 
costs during the 3-year period of fiscal year 1983 through fiscal 
year 1985. 

Thereafter, the percentage of cost recovery would increase as 
patent maintenance fees are received, until the Office would re­
ceive about 93 percent of its operating costs from fee revenue by 
fiscal year 1996. 

[The chart follows:] 

Figure 4 
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Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Referring to figure 4, you can see that the 
Office itself, from the turn of the century until approximately the 
early 1940's, was virtually self-sufficient through fees that were re­
ceived. Indeed, in the earlier years from 1900 to about 1920, the 
Office was actually a source of revenue, a net source of revenue for 
the Treasury. The percentage recovery dropped precipitously until 
the 1965 fee increase, where it was raised in an effort in legislation 
to achieve 75 percent fee recovery. 
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There was again a precipitous drop until the 1983 fee increase. 
The dotted line shows the percentage of recovery that would occur 
if Public Law 96-517 is not amended. And it starts off with a recov­
ery during the next 3 fiscal years of about 29 percent, and then in­
creases linearly to about roughly 50 percent and would stay there. 
That would be the percent recovery. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. If I may interrupt, for purposes of clarity you 
refer to a 1983 fee increase. This is your proposal. * 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. It is either one. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. AS opposed to Public Law 96-517 which does 

not take effect until 1983. 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. The first year that that would be effective, if 

there were no amendments, is 1983 also, so either of those will go 
into effect on October 1 of this year. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. What you are suggesting is instead of letting 
Public Law 96-517 go through, building on top of it now. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Yes. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. SO that instead of being effective at that level, 

it would be effective at quite a different level. 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. That is right, and we do need legislation. We 

have worried about the timing, and we do need to put a final ad­
ministrative rule in place 60 days before the fee comes into effect, 
so it is going to be an interesting spring in terms of the timing of 
these actions. Either way the fees will be increased, but under 
Public Law 96-517 the increase will be rather minimal for the first 
3 years. 

The percent recovery would be 29 percent which, as you can see, 
is really far below the historic average of fee recovery. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. If I may again interrupt, I am not holding you 
to this, but my recollection was that the predictions of percent of 
recovery, if we enacted Public Law 96-517, as a percentage of total 
operating cost of the Office were much higher than that which you 
have here projected. 

Maybe Mr. Tegtmeyer or others who were there can clarify that, 
but my recollection was the prediction was more toward the area of 
75 percent of these maintenance fees and what not. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Public Law 96-517 says 25 percent through 
filing and issue fees and then 25 percent through maintenance fees 
for patents. That is the major portion of our budget, 25 percent ad­
ditional. So the maximum fee recovery in 1996 would be 50 percent 
under Public Law 96-517, and that same thing would be estab­
lished for trademarks, so for the three big slices of our budget, it is 
a maximum of 50 percent, and that doesn t occur for 15 years. 

Then if you balance off the amount of the Office which is nonre-
coverable, my salary, the public search room and so on, against the 
services that we provide, that is almost a push, so the maximum 
that you end up with is 50 percent, and that doesn't come into play 
until 1996. So for fiscal years 1983 to 1985, you are talking about 
roughly a 29-percent recovery, which, as I say, is far below the his­
toric average of cost recovery for the Office. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I was going under an impression. My impres­
sion was that a representation had been made at previous hearings 
that the effect of the new fee increase and maintenance fee sched­
ule would recover more than what was projected, but I am just 
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going on an impression. I would have to revisit that testimony to 
verify that. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. I have attached to my statement table 2, a list 
comparing the fees we are recommending with those established in 
1965. 

[The chart follows:] 

TABLE 2 

PATENT AND TRADEMARK FEES 

PATENT PROCESSING FEES 
Proposed Current 

Base Filing (includes up to 3 independent and $300 $ 65 
20 total claims) 

Independent Claims Over 3 $ 30 each $ 10 
(over 1) 

Total Claims Over 20 S 10 each $ 2 
(over 10) 

Multiple Dependent Claitn(s) $100* ... 

Base Issue $500 $100 
(+$10 per page) 

Appeal r. 
Filing $115 $ 50 
Hearing $100* 
Brief $115 $ 50 

Petitions for Autonatic Extensions of Time 
First $ 50* 
Second $100* ... 
Third $200* 

Design Patent 
Filing $125 $ 20 
Issue $175 $ 30 

TRADEMARK PROCESSING FEES 

Filing $200 $ 35 
Renewal $300 $ 25 
Section 8 Affidavit $100 $ 10 
Section 15 Affidavit $100* ... 
Section 8 and 15 Combined $150* ... 
Opposition $300 $ 25 
Cancellation $300 $ 25 
Appeal $100 $ 25 
Hearing in Opposition, Cancellation or Appeal.. $100* ... 

SERVICE FEES 

Patent Copy $ 1.00 $ .50 
Trademark Copy $ .40 $ .20 
Design Copy $ .40 $ .20 
Record Assignment $20.00 $ 20.00 

> 
•New fee categories proposed for institution on 10/1/82. 
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Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. We believe the new fees are clearly justified. 
The patent filing and issue fees do not quite keep up with increases 
in the Consumer Price Index that have occurred since 1965. That 
is, if the average 1965 filing fee of $85 and the average issue fee of 
$145 had been "indexed" to the Consumer Price Index, they would 
be higher than we are recommending. From fiscal year 1983 
through 1996, the fees we are recommending will recover a slightly 
lower average percentage of operating costs than Congress sought 
in 1965. And, this is significant, the proportionate increase in fiscal 
year 1983 will be less than that in 1965. 

I am just now talking about the filing and issue fees in patents. 
The 1965 fee increase did not have any significant impact on the 
use of the patent system by inventors and industry. Primarily, we 
believe, because patent fees are a very small percentage of the 
amount of money that it takes to go from a creative idea to a com­
mercial product in the marketplace. 

Patent fees are a very small fraction of the total costs to develop 
a creative idea to a commercial product. 

The fees we are recommending are totally in line with foreign 
patent and trademark fees. Figure 5 compares the U.S. patent fees 
we are recommending for fiscal year 1983-85 with those currently 
charged by Japan, Italy, France, the United Kingdom, Sweden, the 
Netherlands, and the Federal Republic of Germany. 

The hypothetical maintenance fees shown for the United States 
are based on the fiscal year 1983-85 program recommended by the 
administration since that is the only program we have a good 
handle on. 

Actual maintenance fees will not begin to be received until fiscal 
year 1986. So we won't see any income from maintenance fees 
during the next 3 years, 1983 to 1985. 

Based on the fiscal year 1983-85 PTO budget, the hypothetical 
maintenance fees would be $400 due SYz years after grant, $800 
due after 7Yz years and $1,200 due after IIV2 years. The calcula­
tions assume a "mortality rate" of 25, 50 and 75 percent for the 
three payments; that is, the calculations assume that those per­
centages of patent owners would not pay the required maintenance 
fees when they came due. 

That is a conservative estimate. We actually would guess that 
more people would pay them, but in order not to understate what 
fees would be we took a very conservative estimate saying up to 25 
percent the first time, up to 50 percent the second. 

With those figures in mind, you can see the chart on figure 5. 
[The chart follows:] 
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Figure 5 
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Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. The slanted down right hash bars are the 
filing and issue fees. The solid bars are the actual maintenance 
fees charged by the respective countries, and the right up slashed 
bar is the hypothetical maintenance fees. The chart is conservative 
in one other respect, and that is that it compares what we propose 
to charge through 1985 with what the Europeans, for example, are 
charging in 1981, and indeed there was an Italian fee increase on 
January 1 of 1982 which already makes Italy more expensive than 
the United States. We are now the cheapest country other than 
Japan in terms of the total of filing and maintenance fees under 
the administration's proposal. 

Figure 6 compares the recommended U.S. patent fees with those 
charged by the European Patent Office based on the five countries 
most often designated. And the U.S. Patent Office has often been 
compared unfavorably with the European Patent Office. Again the 
hypothetical maintenance fees shown for the United States are 
based on the fiscal year 1983-85 program recommended by the ad­
ministration; actual maintenance fees will not begin to be received 
until fiscal year 1986. 

Fees for the European Patent Office are those currently charged. 
The European Patent Office currently receives from designated 
member countries 60 percent of the maintenance fees charged by 
those countries. 

Let me take a minute to explain this chart. It is a little compli­
cated. When you file in the European Patent Office they do a 
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single examination and if they decide that a patent should be 
issued, they issue a bundle of U.S. patents wherever you have des­
ignated the countries. These countries that we have listed are those 
most frequently designated. In other words, most applicants desig­
nate the United Kingdom, next they designate Germany, next 
France, and so on. 

The lower part is the fee you would pay for filing an issue in the 
European Patent Office, and the maintenance fees are additional 
because those are paid to the individual countries that you receive 
a patent in. You can see that to acquire a patent in the European 
Patent Office, fees would be almost as high as the total of our filing 
issue and maintenance fees, and to maintain that patent in the five 
countries, United Kingdom, Germany, France, Italy, and the Neth­
erlands, you would pay roughly 30,000 U.S. dollars, over the life of 
the patent, and 60 percent of that $30,000 is returned to the Euro­
pean Patent Office. 

[The chart follows:] 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. In your graph you have a broken line. I un­
derstand the filing and issuance fees and then the hypothetical 
maintenance fees on top of that. Then on top of that you have, in 
the case of the Netherlands, four separate broken bars. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. The chart is confusing. It is United Kingdom, 
plus Federal Republic of Germany, plus France, plus Italy, plus the 
Netherlands. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Oh, I see. 
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Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. So if you designate all five of those countries 
which represents a market roughly 10 percent less than the U.S. 
market, then you would pay the front-end fees, and then you would 
have to pay all five maintenance fees which add up one on top of 
the other. So you add up all five of those, which is a market, say, 
roughly equivalent to the U.S. market. I think the chart shows 
that the fees we are recommending, at least when compared to the 
European Patent Office, are well in line with international prac­
tice, in fact, they are less than in line with international practice. 

Figure 7 compares the recommended U.S. trademark filing and 
renewal fees, which would provide a total of 40 years of registra­
tion, with the filing and renewal fees of selected foreign nations. 
The fees for the United States are those which will be in effect for 
fiscal year 1983-1985; the fees for the other countries are those cur­
rently in effect and in many cases are for time periods of registra­
tion significantly shorter. 

[The chart follows:] 

Figure 7 
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Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Taking Germany as an example, the periods 
of registration there are 10 years. If you were to acquire 40 years of 
protection in Germany, you would have to take the bars above 
FRG and triple the solid bars to get you up to the 40 years, because 
it is a different timespan. 
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Again we are not trying to say that we are doing this because of 
the international practice. What we are saying is we think that, 
based on a comparison with international practice, what we are 
proposing is reasonable. The real reason we are doing it is* to ac­
quire the resources to improve the Patent and Trademark Office. 

Mr. Chairman, in fiscal year 1981 we added 20,000 cases to the 
patent backlog and almost 6,000 cases to the trademark backlog, 
and we took no significant steps to improve the integrity of our 
files. If we are forced to live with the Public Law 96-517 fee-recov­
ery ratios through fiscal year 1987, by that time the number of 
pending patent applications will approach 500,000 cases, and the 
time it takes to get a patent will be well over 4 years. 

The administration is totally committed to giving industry and 
inventors a first-class Patent and Trademark Office. We believe 
that in this period of overriding need to hold down Federal expend­
itures, the only realistic alternative to the higher fees we are rec­
ommending would be a continued deterioration of service to the 
public we serve. That simply would not be acceptable. 

Mr. Chairman, in the remainder of my statement I discuss the 
technical legislative changes that we are proposing. With your per­
mission, I would propose to have that part of the statement placed 
in the record and then respond to any questions you may have at 
this time. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Without objection, your statement in its en­
tirety will be received and made part of the record. 

I wonder, lest one would believe that the Office is only interested 
in fees, if you could briefly discuss other amendments, since we will 
have to deal with or be answerable. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Certainly. This is a brief summary. We have 
forwarded with Secretary Baldrige's letter, and you were kind 
enough to put in the Congressional Record the complete sectional 
analysis, but if you wish, why don't I run through. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I think that would be useful since we are not 
only concerned with changes in the law. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Amendments to the patent and trademark 
laws: In the remainder of my statement, I will comment briefly on 
sections of H.R. 5602 that would amend the patent and trademark 
laws to simplify our procedures and facilitate the processing of 
patent and trademark applications. Many of these changes have 
been endorsed by the section of patent, trademark and copyright 
law of the American Bar Association and the board of directors of 
the U.S. Trademark Association. 

I don't want to leave the impression that those two groups en­
dorse my fee proposal, Mr. Chairman. 

A more detailed explanation of the amendments can be found in 
the sectional analysis which was published in the Congressional 
Record of February 23, 1982, at page H 456. 

Section 3 of H.R. 5602 adds a new subsection (d) to 35 U.S.C. 41 
authorizing the Commissioner to accept payment of a maintenance 
fee after the 6-month grace period where the delay in payment was 
unavoidable. This change, which will guard against the inequitable 
loss of patent rights, has been endorsed by the ABA's section on 
patent, trademark, and copyright law. We have coupled with this 
authority, a provision to protect the rights of an intervening user. 
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This provision, modeled after the intervening rights protection pro­
vided in connection with reissue patents in 35 U.S.C. 252, will pro­
tect innocent third parties acting to their detriment in the belief 
the patent has lapsed. 

The arbitrary number of examiners-in-chief on the board of ap­
peals is really kind of a leftover from the days when they were all 
Presidential appointees and now new board members are career 
civil servants competitively placed in that position, and we believe 
that there is no need at this time for an arbitrary limitation. We 
think the board should be able to respond to whatever workload is 

-» given them, and when we begin to increase the number of cases we 
act on, since a fraction of those will go to the board obviously, we 
will increase the amount of workload of the board. 

The authority to increase the number of permanent examiners-
in-chief will result in greater efficiency and earlier resolution of ap­
peals. 

Today, a patent applicant may find his or her right to a patent 
blocked by a statutory bar which arose because the applicant was 
denied a filing date due to his or her failure to include a proper fee 
or an oath. Section 5 of H.R. 5602 would amend section 111 of title 
35, United States Code, to eliminate this problem by authorizing a 
filing date to be accorded to an application containing a specifica­
tion, the claims and the drawings. In other words, if the heart of 
the invention is described through appropriate papers, our proposal 
is that we be able to give applicants a filing date based on those 
filings and under regulations we could be a little more flexible in 
letting them come forward with a proper oath or a proper filing 
fee. 

Specifications, claims and the drawings obviously contain the es­
sential information to determine the existence and scope of an in­
vention. This amendment would authorize the Commissioner to 
accept the fee and oath at a later date. 

Sections 116 and 256 of title 35, United States Code, would be 
amended by section 6 of H.R. 5602 to eliminate any arbitrary limi­
tations on the correction of misnamed inventive entities. Presently, 
except in very rare circumstances and those are circumstances or­
dered by a court sitting as a court of equity, inventorship problems 
can only be corrected where at least one person originally named 
as an inventor was in fact a true inventor. The amendment would 
eliminate this unnecessarily rigid requirement, but only if the 
error in naming inventors occurred without any deceptive inten­
tion. 

Section 7 of H.R. 5602 deletes the requirement in section 6 of 
-̂  title 35, United States Code that the Commissioner transfer funds 

to the Department of State to pay obligations of the United States 
under the Patent Cooperation Treaty. The Department of State has 
traditionally budgeted and has been obligated to make such pay­
ments and is, in fact, making the payments that are due in this 
year, and they are agreeable with this change. 

Sections 8 through 11 of H.R. 5602 make a number of amend­
ments to the Lanham Act. Section 8 of the bill amends section 8 of 
the Lanham Act to require that the continued use required to be 
shown in the sixth year after registration be use "in commerce." 

11-6148 0 - 8 3 - 3 
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Currently the law merely requires that the trademark be used, 
and there is some question about whether interstate use is neces­
sary, and we believe that that should be clarified. 

Sections 13 and 14 of the Lanham Act are amended to delete the 
requirement that oppositions and petitions to cancel be verified. 
The amendments proposed to sections 8, 13, and 14 of the Lanham 
Act have been approved by the ABA's section on patent, trademark 
and copyright law and the board of directors of the U.S. Trade­
mark Association. Section 10 of H.R. 5602 makes the date of regis­
tration the time from which incontestability is measured in section 
15 of the Lanham Act, thereby making the section consistent with 
sections 22 and 33 of the act. 

Finally, section 16 of the Lanham Act is amended to simplify res­
olution of conflicting demands to register interfering marks by 
limiting the declarations of interferences to situations where ex­
traordinary circumstances exist. 

If there are only two contestants, any contest can be handled 
either through opposition or through cancellation procedures, and 
those are the preferred procedures. 

Section 12 of H.R. 5602 adds a new subsection to section 21 of 
title 35, United States Code, authorizing the Commissioner to pro­
vide relief to patent and trademark applicants in situations where 
Postal Service interruptions or other emergencies prevent timely 
receipt of a paper or fee in the PTO. This authority will avoid the 
need to resort to special legislation each time. A postal strike or 
something similar prevents papers from reaching the Office. Of 
course, in many cases time is of the essence on the part of the ap­
plicants. 

Finally, section 21 is amended to clarify that only Federal holi­
days in the District of Columbia will excuse the filing of a paper or 
payment of a fee. 

Section 13 of the bill amends section 6(a) of title 35, United 
States Code, to clarify the Commissioner's authority to enter into 
cooperative agreements involving the patent and trademark laws 
or the administration of the Office. This amendment reinforces the 
authority of the Commissioner which will be increasingly impor­
tant as we move to increase the automation programs and try to 
undertake cooperative ventures with many of the Patent Offices 
around the world which are also faced with the same problem we 
have. 

In a very technical way, section 14 of H.R. 5602 implements the 
Hague "Convention Abolishing the Requirement of Legalization for 
Foreign Public Documents." The Hague Convention abolishes the 
requirement presently mandated by sections 115 and 261 of the 
patent statute and section of the Lanham Act for diplomatic or 
consular legalization of foreign public documents executed in con­
vention countries. 

Finally, section 15 of the bill effects a conforming change in sec­
tion 13 of title 35, United States Code, necessitated by Public Law 
96-517. 

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared statement. I will be 
pleased to respond to any questions you or the subcommittee may 
have. 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you, Commissioner, for a very profes­
sional presentation this morning. 

For those of you who are in attendance who may not have access 
to this, we didn't have charts for you, but hopefully you were able 
to follow the testimony notwithstanding. 

I have several questions, but I think I will yield to my colleague 
from Massachusetts, who has been very patient. 

Mr. FRANK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I appreciate your very thorough presentation here. You have cov­

ered most of the issues. The fee question obviously is the one 
around which a lot of attention will center. I have heard from a lot 
of people in Massachusetts, small business people, for instance, who 
are concerned about it. 

Let me ask a couple of questions. Often we have to do a balance. 
There are fiscal problems and then there are others. The argu­
ments I have gotten from a lot of people is that there will be some 
discouragement if the fees rise to the level that you are talking 
about, particularly toward smaller applicants. That is not necessar­
ily conclusive. 

Obviously we can't be all things to all people, but what is the 
opinion of your office on the effect to which these might discourage 
some applicants from going ahead at the level of fees that might 
become a problem for smaller people, independent people? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Obviously, Congressman, no one wants to pay 
higher fees for the same thing that they have gotten for lower fees. 
We are concerned, too. We certainly view the individual inventor 
and the small businesses as critically important innovative sources 
in the country. We looked at the fee proposals when we were put­
ting the budget together and formulating the administration's rec­
ommendations, and they bear a striking similarity to what hap­
pened in 1965. 

In 1965, and just talking now about the patent filing and issue 
fees, which are the front end fees, in 1965 those fees were raised by 
a factor of 380 percent. We are proposing to increase the existing 
fees by a factor of 360 percent. In 1965 Congress sought to recover 
75 percent of the costs of the office, and under our proposal for the 
next 13 years we will recover an average of about 72 percent of the 
Office operation. Finally and most significant is that if the fees 
that were enacted for filing and issuance of patents had been in­
dexed in 1965 to the Consumer Price Index, they would be higher 
than the $300 and $500 fees that we are recommending under the 
administration's proposal. Some people's resources keep up with 
the Consumer Price Index, some exceed it and some don't, but in 
general, based on the CPI, we think that these will not have a sig­
nificant effect. They did not have that effect in 1965. All the data 
that we have shows no significant effect. 

Mr. FRANK. DO you think the percentage number and the dollar 
level is conclusive in that? It is true the percentage level is similar, 
but you keep talking about higher dollar levels. You don't expect 
any significant 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. If the average 1965 filing fee had been in­
dexed in 1965, it would be higher than the $300 that we are recom­
mending. So the dollar levels are similar, but again that is for your 
committee to decide. 
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Mr. FRANK. Your general sense then is that this is not going to 
produce any 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. I don't think it will. Let me say this. If there 
is concern on the part of this committee 

Mr. FRANK. There is. 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Obviously, and there is on the part of the 

public, but we would certainly recommend in the administration 
that any relief be targeted to the group that you are concerned 
with. 

Mr. FRANK. The smaller. 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. I don't sense any concern about the 40 percent 

of our applications that come from large corporations abroad. Cer­
tainly, as shown in my statement, when U.S. taxpayers file abroad, 
they are not subsidized by foreign taxpayers. 

Mr. FRANK. The D.C. people specifically suggested in fact because 
of the experience that there may be a differing effect that foreign 
patent people are much more used to. They have built this level of 
cost into a much higher degree. 

Do you think it would be possible then for us to look at it as 
some sort of differentiation in the fees? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. We have to be very careful, because the Paris 
Convention requires that we give national treatment to foreigners, 
but I believe that there are ways that we could work with this com­
mittee to target specific relief, if that is your concern. 

Mr. FRANK. I would be interested in seeing some ideas on that. 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. The statistics are very interesting. Roughly, 

based on the best estimates we have in terms of small business, 
and take that as a definition of 500 or less people as a small busi­
ness 

Mr. FRANK. Employees. 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. That is a fairly good sized small business, but 

take that as a cutoff and roughly 5,000 applications for patents a 
year are issued to those small businesses with the 500 or less em­
ployees. In terms of individual inventors, we have very good statis­
tics there because we just say an unassigned patent at the time it 
issues is likely to be an individual inventor because assignments 
would go on record prior to that, and that number is 10,000. So 
what you are talking about is 15,000 patents out of a total of about 
65,000 patents. 

Mr. FRANK. SO you would be amenable to some kind of gradua­
tion. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. It would be easier to target aid to those 15,000 
to take care of the concerns. 

Mr. FRANK. I would like to pursue that with you a little further. 
One point which has some plausibility to the extent that you reach 
100 percent approximately, there is a section of the office which 
has got a complete passthrough of its costs, what does that do in 
institutional terms to incentives for efficiency? If a particular 
branch knows that whatever its costs are they are going to be 
passed along, are they going to be as zealous about cost cutting, 
since they are going to get dollar for dollar whatever it costs them? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Under the proposal that the administration 
has before the Congress, there will always be a need for appropri­
ations. There will always be the public search room. About 7 or 8 
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percent of the office will be appropriated and authorized every year 
and we will be up here. 

Mr. FRANK. I understand, but at least conceptually the functions 
for which you are seeking the appropriation are separable actually 
from the functions which are to be paid for by the fees. 

Is it possible that people would say, "Well, this is an activity 
which is going to be just passed along, and therefore the instinct to 
cost cut may be a little less." 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. My instincts to cut costs would still be sharp. 
Mr. FRANK. I understand, this is not about you, but legislating 

for the future. We hear a lot from this administration and from 
others about trying to build into Government incentives to be effi­
cient, and I think there is a plausible suggestion that allowing any 
Government agency to pass along 100 percent of its costs in a very 
large area. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. As a formula you mean? 
Mr. FRANK. Yes, would institutionally reduce the incentive for ef­

ficiency just without meaning that as a criticism of any individual, 
but just as a human nature kind of thing. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Let me say this. When we made the adminis­
tration's proposal, we took what we found in Public Law 96-517 
which did have this ratio. For example there is a slice of the 
budget that is at 100 percent recovery, patent copy sales as an ex­
ample. We took the act as we found it and amended the ratios ac­
cordingly. That does depart from the prior practice that had Con­
gress actually setting the fees in the statute. So there were statu-
torially set fees, and there is a great incentive to keep efficiency 
up. 

I would hope, however, that if there is an idea to maybe put the 
fees in the statutes themselves rather than have them administra­
tively set for 3-year periods of time, that they could somehow be 
tied to the Consumer Price Index or something so that we don't 
end up with these precipitous drops. 

Mr. FRANK. I think having us set fees specifically in the statutes, 
given the awkwardness of legislative process, is almost always a 
bad way to go, but they get locked in. There is some compromise 
you could have administrative discretion, not with 100 percent 
being the goal, but 50, 60, or 70 percent recovery being the goal. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. There is a third approach and that is to 
accept the proposal of the administration to raise the fees at least 
for big corporations, and maybe some relief could be targeted to the 
individual small inventor, and then index the fees so that the ad­
ministrative flexibility is capped by the Consumer Price Index or 
something similar. 

I think you might end up with the best of both worlds. 
Mr. FRANK. The convention that you mentioned, if we were to 

target fees or go the other way, there would be a size obligation as 
to now much the fees cost you, that would give us no problems 
with the Paris Convention if we were to do that uniformly. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. I think we would certainly recommend—if 
that is the desire of the committee and we would be pleased to 
work with you on that—not to establish a dual fee system. We 
could establish a single fee system but then on the side establish 
some amount of money that could be tapped under some reason-
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able means test to help out, say, small companies and individual 
inventors. We could tally on a statement in the filing papers that 
says qualify under some seasonable criterion. 

We would want to work with the Small Business Administration 
and probably the Small Business Committees on the Hill to define 
that. I think we could work through the problem to everybody's 
satisfaction, but we have to look very carefully at the Paris Con­
vention because we don't want to violate that. 

Mr. FRANK. I am not speaking for the committee. I have no idea 
what others think. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. I think it may be a doable process. 
Mr. FRANK. Thank you. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. The gentleman from Michigan. 
Mr. SAWYER. Does the Patent Office have any position on the set­

tlement of disputes by arbitration? 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. The Patent Office as such, as far as I know, 

and I can check the history, does not. I have very strong views. I 
think it is a very good idea. I think that one of the problems that is 
pointed out by inventors, and again the small inventors and the 
small businesses, is the high cost of patent litigation. It is very 
costly, and it seems to me that enactment of arbitration legislation 
to specifically be able to settle patent disputes would be totally in 
line with the idea of making the patent system more meaningful to 
the small inventors, individual inventors and the big corporations 
also. Second, the idea is well in line with the Chief Justice's recom­
mendation that we try to unclog the Federal courts by having more 
disputes settled through arbitration. 

As far as I know, there has been no specific legislation proposed. 
We didn't include it in our bill, but we would be very pleased to 
work with the committee. If legislation were to be introduced, I 
would work very hard to see if we couldn't support it in the admin­
istration. 

Mr. SAWYER. DO you think it would require legislation? 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. There are a few older cases, and maybe I can 

expound on this for the record, if it is all right with you, but there 
are some cases, fairly early cases, that cast some doubt about 
whether arbitration would be binding if they went to the validity 
of patents. 

As I say, I think it would be helpful to clarify the authority by 
legislation if the decision is to permit arbitration. 

Mr. SAWYER. AS a matter of curiosity, why is patent litigation so 
horrendously expensive compared to ordinary litigation? I used to 
see a lot. We have clients that become involved in patent litigation 
and retain a patent law firm for them, and the costs were horren­
dous. We could have some pretty good lawsuits that would fit well 
inside a small percentage of what the patent litigation costs. 

I wonder why. 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. I can only speculate. I was in private practice 

for about 3 years, and didn't have that much experience in litiga­
tion. The issues are very complex, and particularly where you get 
into a very technical area. If you are talking about, say, microchips 
or bioengineering, we have a hard time having our examiners keep 
up with the latest in technology, and if you try these cases before a 
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jury or before a district court judge, there is a great desire I think 
on either side to lay out their case. 

A lawsuit almost becomes a course in science and engineering, 
but there has to be a lot of background provided. I think it is also 
the weight of discovery, the background work and just the complex­
ity of the issues, both patent infringement and the validity issues. 

For example, if the case is worth a lot of money to a defendant, 
they will spend an awful lot of money sending teams of researchers 
around the world to locate prior art that the office couldn't possi­
bly know about, in other words, to invalidate the patent. 

So I think it is a mix of those elements. 
Mr. SAWYER. I guess Mr. Frank was talking about the concern 

about the increased fees on the individual inventor and small busi­
ness. Do you have any views on that yourself? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. As I say, we first start off with the conclusion 
that we certainly don't want to discourage the individual inventor 
and small business from using the patent system. It is here for 
them to use, and they have contributed significantly. 

Second, we have looked at the reasonableness of our fees by com­
paring it to what occurred in 1965. I now limit myself to just the 
filing and issue fees. The change did not have, in 1965, the effect 
that is being predicted now. And no one has identified anything dif­
ferent now, and that particularly has to do with the fact that the 
fees we are proposing just barely keep up with the increases in the 
Consumer Price Index. 

On the other hand, it is a fairly small but important segment of 
the number of patents we issue, say 5,000 to small business and 
10,000 to individual inventors, and if there is concern, and that 
concern is to be alleviated, we would recommend strongly that it be 
done through targeted relief, rather than across the board relief, 
which would affect, for example, large businesses here and in the 
40 percent that come from abroad. 

Mr. SAWYER. If we were to decide on this committee to appropri­
ate or recommend additional appropriations to lower the fees on 
these individual inventors and small business, do you know what 
the position of the administration would be? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. I don't have a cleared administration position, 
but I believe that if the amount you would propose were specifical­
ly targeted, say, to relieve the burdens on individuals and small 
business, I could probably sell that downtown. I think we could end 
up supporting that if the committee is of that mind. 

Mr. SAWYER. If you could sell some of these things downtown I 
have got to get you in on some other problems. How would the 
Patent Office administer such a thing if we were to target some ap­
propriations? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. AS I indicated to Congressman Frank, we 
would not propose to have a dual system. We think that would 
cause a lot of problems, particularly in the Paris Convention. I 
would think that some resources could be set aside, have a single 
filing fee, but if someone met a reasonable means test, which again 
could be worked out, I am sure, with the Small Business Adminis­
tration and the Small Business Committees up here, to augment 
the amount of money they would pay with the additional resources. 
In other words, to give them a net decrease in the fees they pay. So 
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I think our recommendations would be not to establish a dual 
system, but to have this, call it what you will, small business inno­
vation fund or something like that, and we would set up regula­
tions with SBA to administer that. 

Mr. SAWYER. Let's say we were just to target an appropriation to 
reduce by half, to defray by half the filing fees for these 15,000, 
5,000 small businesses and 10,000 individual inventors, what kind 
of money would we be talking about? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. If we take that as a universe, that would be 
15,000 patents which would translate into applications of over 
22,000 and you are talking about cutting back filing fees to $150, so 
it would be $150 times 22,000, which would be a little over $3 mil­
lion. And for the issue fee, although you now are working with 
15,000 fee payment, it would be another $3 million, plus. So, you 
are talking about between $6 and $7 million to take care of 1 fiscal 
year. 

Mr. SAWYER. Thank you. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. The gentleman from Virginia. 
Mr. BUTLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I apologize for being late, but I am aware of the questions that 

Mr. Sawyer has asked, but just help me a little bit to understand 
what is happening, what you would propose to do with the patent 
processing fee. What is it now, and what would it be if we do what 
you propose? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. The current fee for filing, which was set in 
1965, averages $85, and the current fee for issue, which again was 
set in 1965, was $145. If there were a desire on the part of the com­
mittee, and I were successful in selling it downtown, you would go 
to something like $150 for filing and $250 for issuance. It would be 
half of the $300 and $500 that we are recommending across the 
board. 

Mr. BUTLER. SO these table 2 patent and trademark fees, they are 
a little bit higher. You are cutting those fees in half. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. AS the discussion was unfolding, that would 
be again if the committee decides that there needs to be some relief 
for small business. 

Mr. BUTLER. Yes; I understand that. 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. And individual inventors, then we would have 

to do a little more refining in our arithmetic. We propose simply 
maybe to cut those fees in half, but not cut the fees in half for 
those who don't qualify under some reasonable means test. 

Mr. BUTLER. I see. The fee you are cutting in half is the $300 and 
the $500 that you have got on table 2; is that correct? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Yes, sir, and then with respect to a small busi­
ness or individual, if one were to do that 

Mr. BUTLER. Small business or individual? 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Or individual, if one were to do that, you 

would really be handling their case for half of what the Consumer 
Price Index was between the time the 1965 fees were enacted and 
now. 

Mr. BUTLER. Thank you very much. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. Mr. Commissioner, I share some of the appre­

hensions of my colleagues, that of Mr. Frank about the quantum 
increase suggested in your proposal, partly because we spend a 
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good deal of time, certainly we did in the last Congress, talking 
about inducement for innovation in this country, and the problem 
we have in innovation, to the extent that dreadfully high fees are 
charged for filing and for issuance that would seem to contribute 
towards discouraging pursuit of invention and the protection in 
connection with it. 

Quite separate from Mr. Frank, I also was wondering whether or 
not we could devise a system which would prefer the individual in­
ventor and the small businessman, because we also did process 
what is called the equal access to justice. It was a difficult question, 
but still it was predicated on a notion that some individuals and 
businesses in contests with the Government need help in recouping 
their legal fees, and others do not. 

With this we could use a very similar or possibly the same dis­
tinction to determine who might be eligible and who might not be, 
but I understand your reservations in connection with the Paris 
agreement. 

The other question I have is, is this proposal part of the Presi­
dent's larger proposal? To what extent is it part of the proposal 
generally on the part of the administration to convert to user fees 
whether we are talking about national parks or anything else, or is 
this independently arrived at within the Department of Commerce 
and by your office together with the administration? 

My point is, is it part of the larger picture of conversion to 
having users pay for services, Federal services? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. It is viewed as part of that larger package. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. It is? 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. And indeed in the main briefing that the 

Office of Management and Budget gave, the budget briefings that 
they gave, probably for the first time in history, the Patent and 
Trademark Office is singled out in this very large briefing on the 
budget. Also the administration viewed the fact that our system is 
not serving industry and inventors the way it should. They look 
across the Atlantic and see that those systems, at least, say, in Ger­
many and the European Patent Office, are doing a very good job, 
and one of the hallmarks of their system is that people that use 
this system pay their way. 

In virtually every office in all of the developed countries in 
Europe, the offices are self-sufficient. That coupled with the desire 
of the administration in many areas to rely on user fees and the 
need for significantly increased dollars for the office, which some­
what parochially is my major interest, to get dollars into the 
Patent and Trademark Office in 1983 so we can begin to turn those 
things around—all three of those factors came together. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Did I understand that the fee schedule at­
tached to your statement is not necessarily the final schedule? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. That is right. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. That is your proposal. 
Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Because we knew this was going to be contro­

versial, our office worked very hard with the Department of Com­
merce and OMB to get permission to unveil our proposals ahead of 
the President's budget. It simply didn't seem to us to give the pri­
vate sector sufficient time to react if we were to come up in Febru­
ary with a brand new proposal, so we got OMB's permission to put 
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the fee schedule out and lay everything out, and I did that at a 
speech before the American Patent Law Association in early No­
vember. 

The schedule attached to my statement is that same fee schedule 
and it represents our best efforts at that time. If the law were to be 
enacted in exactly the form we would recommend, we would have 
to go back, revalidate our estimates, revalidate workload projec­
tions. We are in the process now of doing sensitivity analyses. 
What if we get, as you suggest, 109,000 patent applications rather 
than 107,000 and so on, so there would be a lot more work to do 
between now and the time we would actually come forward with 
the proposed rulemaking on the fees, but they are going to be very 
close to this. 

It has stood the test of time very well. I think they will be very 
close. They might be slightly less. I don't think they will be more. 
One of the things I want to make sure is that if we do get the legis­
lation the administration is recommending, that there be a suffi­
cient amount built in on both sides of the equation, both the Gov­
ernment side and the user side, so that we have the ability to re­
spond to contingencies, things that we just simply can't anticipate 
right now. 

My definition of failing would be to get the proposal that we are 
recommending and then not being able to deliver the plans that we 
are recommending, and we are going to lay out specifically what 
that contingency would be. We are going to level with everybody, 
but I just think it is unrealistic to put together a 3-year plan and 
not have some money in there to respond to things that no one in 
this room can anticipate right now. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I certainly am in sympathy with and con­
gratulate you on the plan, but in terms of the reasonable expecta­
tions of patent applicants in this country of whatever community 
that may be, already with the adoption of Public Law 96-517, one 
has to ask whether—and in many cases I think they grudgingly 
accept the new fee schedule, and maybe had reason to believe that, 
jolted with the new fee schedule under Public Law 96-517 that 
there wouldn't be so soon another additional jolt. 

For example, to the extent that this is illustrated, if receipts, by 
our own figures in this fiscal year will be $29,500,000, in the next 
fiscal year starting October 1, they would normally be $47,700,000, 
but you propose that there be added thereto $39,090,000, so that 
fees next year will be $86 million, almost $87 million compared to 
$29 million this year, triple, really, in receipts. 

I think we reasonably have to ask isn't that really too much, too 
much for those who we are supposed to be encouraging in this 
country in terms of seeking to pursue patents by virtue of their in­
novation? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. I guess my response to that would be that the 
fees, the $29,600,000 really are bargain basement prices. We are 
charging 1982 fees set way back in 1965, and unfortunately an 
awful lot has happened to the purchasing power of the dollar. 

Also there is a technical aspect here, too, Mr. Chairman. Let me 
mention that now. These are the figures that the President had to 
include. The issue of how you apply Public Law 96-517 gets very 
complicated, but if we were merely to get the amount of appropri-
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ations we are requesting, which is $68,086 million, and use that as 
the base, and then did nothing more and just applied 96-517, we 
would not get up to the $47 million. The fee recovery can be based 
on one of two things. You can base it on the total program, the 
$155 million program which we think is the right program for the 
country to support, or you can base it on your budget authority. 
We chose in the budget process to base the fee recovery estimates 

* on the total program. 
It is my view that if we don't have some amendment to Public 

Law 96-517 that it is not in the cards for us to be carrying out that 
^ $155 million program. I just don't see that as a conceivable possibil­

ity. We are up in real terms about $20 million over 1982, and in 
1982 for the most part we are totally spared from all of the other 
cuts that have occurred throughout Government as part of the 
March and September 1982 budget cuts. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I wonder if a system for small inventors might 
work out whereby you could defer or build in their application and 
issuance costs a maintenance fee. Would that be the differentiation 
so that that they may in the final analysis pay the same? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. We believe if we were to go as far as that com­
pared with the 1965 rates of $85, that is by any standard not a pro­
hibitive increase. I would think that we want to think very careful­
ly before we kept ourselves down at the 1965 rates. There has to be 
some filter there. There has to be some thought on the part of the 
applicant that this invention is worth something, or you could end 
up clogging the system with frivolous things. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I don't think this is frivolous. As I say, I think 
it can genuinely be contested that the initial cost for some might 
be really a disincentive. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. I wasn't suggesting your idea was frivolous. I 
was suggesting that if the fee was too low we may be flooded with 
frivolous ideas from applicants. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. There was some discussion of attorneys' fees, 
how high they are in the patent field. The committee also han­
dles—I don't know what the present state of it is—legal services. I 
wonder if there is ever occasion on the record where a very poor 
inventor attempted to avail himself of legal services for a patent 
application. Are you aware of any? 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. NO, I am not. 
Mr. BUTLER. Thank God. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. If there are no further questions, we are 

grateful to you for your presentation this morning and we look for-
ward to working with you on this as best we can. 

Mr. MOSSINGHOFF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the 
opportunity. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. The committee stands adjourned. 
* [Whereupon, at 12:05 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE 
AUTHORIZATION 

"* THURSDAY, APRIL 22, 1982 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS, CIVIL LIBERTIES, 

AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE, 
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 

Washington, D.C. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:18 a.m., in room 

2141, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Robert W. Kastenmeier 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Kastenmeier, Railsback, and Butler. 
Staff present: Bruce A. Lehman, counsel; Joseph V. Wolfe, asso­

ciate counsel; and Audrey K. Marcus, clerk. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. The committee will come to order. 
The hearing this morning is a continuation of hearings, the 

second day of hearings, on H.R. 5602, a bill for Patent Office au­
thorization. The Patent Office authorization has a time require­
ment attached to it, and one of the principal issues is a new fee 
structure contemplated by the administration, in line with the 
President's views that on all Government-related user activities 
there should be a recapturing of the actual costs of those services. 
In that respect, we do have a proposal from the Patent Office. 

This morning, in response to that proposal, we have a panel of 
individuals representing associations, with an expertise in patent 
practice. We are very pleased to have them. 

I would like to greet our first panel of three persons, first Mr. 
Julius Jancin, Jr. , who is president of the American Patent Law 
Association; also, Mr. Joseph DeGrandi, who is chairman of the 
patent, t rademark and copyright law section of the American Bar 
Association. Then I would yield to my colleague, the gentleman 
from Virginia, if he would care to introduce Mr. McCandlish, the 
third member of our first panel this morning. 

» Mr. BUTLER. Mr. Chairman, we just appreciate Mr. McCandlish's 
presence. He is a distinguished practitioner in the State of Virginia 
and is chairman of the section of the State bar dealing with the 
patent, trademark, and copyright law section. We appreciate his 
taking the time to share his views with us. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. We are pleased to have all three of you, and I 
appreciate my colleague's introduction of Mr. McCandlish. 

Normally we would have asked Mr. Jancin to proceed first, but 
as Mr. DeGrandi has an appointment to appear before another 

(41) 
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committee this morning, to expedite his appearance here perhaps 
we could call on Mr. DeGrandi first. 

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH A. DeGRANDI, CHAIRMAN, SECTION OF 
PATENT, TRADEMARK AND COPYRIGHT LAW, AMERICAN BAR 
ASSOCIATION; J. JANCIN, JR., PRESIDENT, AMERICAN PATENT 
LAW ASSOCIATION; AND HARRISON E. McCANDLISH, CHAIR­
MAN OF THE PATENT, TRADEMARK AND COPYRIGHT LAW SEC­
TION, THE VIRGINIA STATE BAR 
Mr. DEGRANDI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
My name is Joseph A. DeGrandi. I am chairman of the section of 

patent, trademark and copyright Law of the American Bar Associ­
ation. My statement is being presented solely on behalf of the sec­
tion and does not represent the position of the American Bar Asso­
ciation. 

My formal statement has been submitted to the subcommittee 
and, therefore, I do not intend to read the formal statement. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Without objection, your statement in its en­
tirety will be received and printed in the record. You may proceed 
to summarize your remarks as you wish. 

Mr. DEGRANDI. Thank you, Mr. Kastenmeier. 
The section of patent, trademark and copyright law of the 

American Bar Association consists of approximately 6,000 lawyers, 
essentially all of whom are in private or corporate practice and 
who deal with patents and trademarks on a daily basis with cli­
ents, with the Patent and Trademark Office and in the courts. 

To summarize the points in our statement, first our section 
agrees with the goals of the Commissioner of Patents and Trade­
marks, Gerald J. Mossinghoff, that our country have a first-class 
PTO issuing high-quality patents which are enforceable in the Fed­
eral courts. In fact, these have been the goals of our section and 
the patent bar for many, many years. 

Second, our section supports the administration's position that 
the Patent and Trademark Office should be funded at a level of ap­
proximately $155 million for fiscal year 1983. 

Third, our section agrees that the Patent and Trademark Office 
fees should be increased to the level suggested in our statement, as 
set forth in resolution 11B. 

We believe that the Patent and Trademark Office fees should be 
statutory fees set by Congress and that Congress appropriate at 
least $90 million to reach the 1983 Patent and Trademark Office 
funding level. This $90 million is, in fact, a 25-percent reduction of 
the annual Patent and Trademark Office appropriations for the 
last 3 years. 

Four, our section strongly disagrees to giving the Commissioner 
authority to set fees every 3 years and to recover substantially the 
entire costs of operating the Patent and Trademark Office from 
such fees. 

In order to estimate costs 3 years in advance requires difficult, 
expensive, and time-consuming cost accounting analysis, that in­
cludes factors which are incapable of exact determination, result­
ing in a setting of even higher fees in order to cover unexpected 
contingencies during those 3 years. In fact, we believe that some of 
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the fees proposed by the Patent and Trademark Office for fiscal 
years 1983 through 1985 are higher than they should be in order to 
cover such contingencies. 

Five, statutory fees should be set for no more than 4 years, and 
Congress should be required to review fees at least at 4-year inter­
vals, after first reviewing the Patent and Trademark Office per­
formance over those 4 years, ascertaining whether the goals set by 

» the Commissioner have, indeed, been reached during those 4 years; 
inquiring as to why some of the goals may not have been reached; 
ascertaining what other needs have arisen during the 4-year 
period; inquiring as to what additional costs may have to be in-

~» curred by the PTO; seeing if there has been a sharp drop in the 
filing of U.S. patent and trademark applications because of the 
higher fees, and is that sharp drop due to the high fees, and should 
the fees be lowered. But most importantly, at the end of this 4-year 
period, the patent and trademark owners and the patent and trade­
mark bar would have an opportunity to give their input to Con­
gress as to what the Patent and Trademark Office has done during 
those 4 years with those higher fees that it asked for and which it 
received. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. May I interrupt, because I think you're deal­
ing with a couple of questions which we will have to come to grips 
with. 

The timeframe, quite apart from your point about the recovery, 
the timeframe for changes of patent fees, should they occur as fre­
quently, in your view, as each year? You say no more than 4 years, 
that it cannot be set for any longer than 4 years. 

Mr. DEGRANDI. NO, what we have in mind, Mr. Congressman, is 
the 4-year period, it should be for no more than 4 years. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. What I am going to ask you is, would a 3-year 
period—if the Congress decided to authorize the Patent Office for a 
period of 3 years, anticipating one alteration in fee structure or 
levels once during that period; might that be acceptable as a time­
frame? 

Mr. DEGRANDI. Well, looking at it for a period of 3 years, the im­
portant thing is to have enough experience and enough background 
to see what the Office has done over a certain period of time. We 
had suggested 4 years, at least no more than 4 years. If it could be 
done at the end of 3 years, fine. The important thing is, at the end 
of 4 years, under the ABA proposal, there would be something like 
a sunset provision in the law and Congress would be forced to look 
at the fees again and bring in the Patent Office people and ques­
tion them as to "these are the goals that you came to us and told 
us about 4 years ago, and have you reached the goals, and if not, 

, why not." The bar would then have the opportunity to come in, to­
gether with the patent and trademark owners, and explain to Con­
gress why the fee system has not worked or why it has worked, 
whether or not there has to be an increase or decrease in fees. We 

•* could be in a better position to tell Congress at the end of 3 or 4 
years as to what has been the experience and what should Con­
gress do at the end of that time. 

Who is better qualified to testify about the Patent and Trade­
mark Office operations, about the quality of the services being per­
formed by the Patent and Trademark Office, and about the prob-
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lem areas existing in the Patent and Trademark Office, than the 
men and women of the patent and trademark bar who practice 
before the Office, who use the services of the Office, whether it be 
searching in the Patent and Trademark public search rooms or ex­
amining and obtaining copies of patents and trademark registra­
tions, or the files of issued patents and trademarks, who have to 
rely on the correctness of the PTO records in rendering opinions to 
clients, and who prosecute the applications before the examiners r 
and various boards until the patents or trademark registrations are 
issued. 

Since the main objective of the patent and trademark bar is and 
has always been to have a first class Patent and Trademark Office, *-
the bar can readily alert Congress as to whether the goal has been 
reached, and if not, why not. 

For our sixth point, our section strongly disagrees to giving the 
Commissioner authority to recover substantially the entire cost of 
operating the Patent and Trademark Office from fees paid by in­
ventors, independent inventors, and small businesses. From a mini­
mum of $175 for a 17-year patent, such fees would increase to a 
minimum of $3,200 under H.R. 5602 for the years 1983 through 
1986, and for a 3-year period of 1986 to 1988, it would go consider­
ably higher as the annual appropriation decreased even further 
from the $68 million proposed in H.R. 5602 and the annual costs of 
operating the Patent and Trademark Office increased upwardly 
from the $155 million. 

Such high fees will have an extremely adverse effect on inven­
tion and innovation and will result in pricing most individual in­
ventors and small businesses out of using the patent system and 
from registering their trademarks with the Patent and Trademark 
Office. 

Our section recommends a lower filing fee, $200 a year instead of 
the $300 set forth in H.R. 5602; a lower issue fee of $400 instead of 
the $500 recommended by the Patent and Trademark Office; and a 
lower first maintenance fee after SV2 years from issuance of the 
patent; namely, $300 instead of $400. More important, these fees 
would be fixed by statute for at least 4 years. Congress would then 
look at the fees again and make whatever adjustments may be nec­
essary. 

Our section is also disturbed to note that H.R. 5602 essentially 
fails to provide any funds for the trademark operations of the 
Patent and Trademark Office. In passing the Trademark Act of 
1946, commonly known as the Lanham Act, Congress recognized 
the benefits to the public of having a trademark statute which pro­
tects the public against fraud, deception, and unfair competition. 
Thus, the public may be confident that when purchasing a product * 
bearing a particular trademark, it will get the product it asks for 
and wants to get. 

The trademark statute provides incentive to the majority of 
trademark owners to register their marks, so that others who * 
desire to select new marks can avoid the selection of confusingly 
similar marks. That the system is working well is evidenced by the 
ever-increasing number of trademark applications which are being 
filed each year. If the cost of registering a trademark and main­
taining the registration is too high, fewer people will seek to regis-
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ter their marks, thus defeating the principal purpose of Congress 
in enacting the Lanham Act. 

Our section has grave concerns about the adverse effects that 
high patent fees will have on independent inventors and small 
businesses, and consequently, on the creation of more jobs in the 
United States, particularly in these times of high unemployment. 
It is the small businesses which create the bulk of the new jobs 

> which will be hurt the most if, in seeking patent protection for 
their inventions, they must pay the high fees necessary to bear 
substantially 100 percent of the cost of operating the Patent and 
Trademark Office. 

~i Most small businesses are begun by one or more individuals with 
an idea and the hope that by hard work and perseverance they can 
get started in a business and eventually begin to make money. The 
history of industrial growth in the United States is based on the 
successes of individual inventors who risked all on their inventions 
and established small businesses, some of which have grown into 
large businesses and large industries. 

Inventors should always be encouraged to file for patents. Even 
though many inventors do not ever achieve a return equivalent to 
the amount spent on obtaining their patents, the hope of success is 
always there when they file their patent applications. Those inven­
tors who have been successful are the ones who have changed the 
manner in which we now live in the United States and others live 
throughout the world. 

Just recently, on April 5, 1982, President Reagan proclaimed the 
week beginning May 9, 1982, as Small Business Week, and called 
upon all Americans to join him in this tribute. He stated in his 
proclamation—and I quote: 

Combining the dynamic forces of individual initiative with an alertness to con­
sumer needs, small business increases the flexibility of our economic system and is a 
leading source of innovation and technological advancement for much of our indus­
try. We are indebted to small business for its contributions to our success as a 
nation and dependent on its progress and vitality for our economic well-being. Small 
firms employ over half of the labor force and are leaders in employment creation 
and innovation. 

This statement is by the same administration that has strongly 
maintained in support of H.R. 5602 that the principal beneficiaries 
of the patent and trademark system are the inventors and patent 
and trademark owners, not the members of the public. The admin­
istration's position has been fully and completely rebutted in the 
statement of our section filed March 10, 1982, with this committee, 
and which I understand will be a part of the record of the hearing 
on H.R. 5602. 

President Dwight D. Eisenhower best summed up the patent 
* system when he said: 

Soundly based on the principle of protecting and rewarding inventors, this system 
has for years encouraged the imaginative to dream and to experiment—in garages 
and sheds, in great universities and corporate laboratories. From such explorations 

»' of the frontiers of knowledge has welled a flood of innovations and discoveries which 
have created new industries and reactivated old, giving more and more Americans 
better jobs and adding greatly to the prosperity and well-being of all. 

In fact, a former Secretary of Commerce stated in the foreword 
of a publication of the Department of Commerce entitled "Do You 
Know Your Economic ABC's?"—and I quote: 

1 1 - 6 4 8 O - 8 3 - i * 
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The United States patent system, which is as old as our Constitution, has a pro­
found effect upon the lives of all Americans. It gives the creative among us an op­
portunity to profit from their inventions; it provides the foundation and means for 
industrial growth through the continuous development and protection of new prod­
ucts and processes. By stimulating innovation, it brings employment for millions of 
our citizens and greater conveniences and comforts for all. 

In the same publication the Secretary states: 
It is obvious that the industries which our inventors and their patents bring about f-

are responsible for the creation of jobs. Tens of millions of American workers can 
trace their jobs directly to inventions; almost no jobs can be found that are not due, 
in some measure, to patented inventions put to use in industry. 

The Founding Fathers gave to Congress the power to promote y 
the progress of science and the useful arts. Under that power, Con­
gress created the Patent and Trademark Office and eventually as­
signed jurisdiction of it to the Department of Commerce. Unfortu­
nately, over the last 15 to 20 years, the Patent and Trademark 
Office has been treated as a neglected stepchild by several adminis­
trations who have systematically undercut its budget and de­
creased its personnel. It did not bother such administrations or 
even Congress that examiners were writing their decisions in 
longhand. It was not until March 31, 1982, that enough word proc­
essors were finally installed to permit the typing of all such deci­
sions. 

The country which has led the world in computer technology has 
not even permitted its Patent and Trademark Office to computerize 
all of its operations. Most of the searches are still being done man­
ually by examiners today. 

We ask that Congress reassert its role of insuring promotion of 
progress of science and useful arts by giving the PTO the necessary 
funds and establishing fees by statute generally along the lines set 
forth in resolution 11B of the appendix to our statement. 

More importantly, Congress should again assume its role of 
watchdog of PTO functions by having the PTO appear before it 
every 4 years and explain what it has done, what goals have been 
attained, what goals are still to be reached, what plans there are to 
reach such goals, and what the costs will be. Inventors and patent 
and trademark owners and their attorneys should also be heard. 
Based upon such information, Congress can make necessary adjust­
ments in appropriations and fees. 

Only by such a commitment by Congress will this country contin­
ue on its path of invention and innovation, with new products and 
processes being developed and introduced, more small businesses 
being started, more growth of small businesses into large business­
es and industries, more people being employed, and more taxes t 
being paid into the U.S. Treasury by such businesses based upon 
profits and royalties received and taxes paid by such employees 
based upon their income. 

Congress should not let this opportunity slip by. If it does, then w 
in 1990, when we make plans to celebrate the 200th anniversary of 
the first Patent Act of 1790, one wonders what will be left of the 
system to celebrate. Will independent inventors and small busi­
nesses who have been priced out of the system even care what has 
happened to it? 
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Our section was so concerned about the negative impact on in­
vention and innovation in the United States if H.R. 5602 were to 
become law, that it called a special meeting of the section on 
March 23, 1982, to discuss the proposed bill. The comments set 
forth in my prepared statement and those that I have summarized 
today fully reflect the section's position. 

I understand that this subcommittee is going to mark up H.R. 
5602 at the conclusion of this hearing. I have with me copies of a 
bill along the lines of H.R. 5602, but revised to reflect our section's 
position on patent and trademark fees. I would like to submit 
copies to the subcommittee this morning for its consideration at 
the markup session, if that's all right with you, Mr. Chairman. 

On the eve of the special meeting—on March 22, in fact—I 
learned for the first time about Senator Weicker's proposal regard­
ing a two-tier fee system. Time did not permit our section to fully 
consider the two-tier fee bill proposed by Senator Weicker at our 
special meeting. Accordingly, we have no section position on the 
two-tier fee system. 

However, it is my personal opinion, based upon my 30 years of 
practice in patent and trademark law, that the two-tier fee system 
will not work in the manner contemplated by Senator Weicker. 
Under the Paris Convention, foreign applicants must be treated in 
the same manner as the national or domestic applicants. There­
fore, we are going to see a sharp rise in patent applications filed in 
the names of foreign independent inventors, small businesses, and 
nonprofit organizations. We, in effect, are going to be subsidizing 
more and more applications filed by the Japanese, Germans, and 
by other foreign nationals. 

As the number of filings increase, the amount of fees received 
are going to decrease and Congress will have to appropriate more 
money to the PTO. What fee does an employee inventor of a large 
company pay if the application is filed in his name and his employ­
er only has the right of first refusal for an exclusive license? If no 
license is granted, does the employee pay one-half of the mainte­
nance fees? Since title is in the employee, why should he pay the 
full fees? Can large companies form subsidiaries who conduct re­
search and own the patents and qualify as small businesses? What 
is a small business? You look at the Code of Federal Regulations 
and note that the Administrator of the Small Business Administra­
tion has 37 pages of definitions of a small business. 

What is a nonprofit organization? You look at the statute and 
the statute has 5 pages trying to define a nonprofit organization. I 
haven't checked to see how many pages of regulations IRS has to 
define what is a nonprofit organization. 

In those countries where the state owns businesses and inven­
tions, how easy will it be to file applications in the names of the 
state universities? If hundreds or thousands of applications are to 
be filed by a large company over the next 17 years, how much can 
that company save if it only had to pay $1,600 in fees versus 
$3,200? Will that company make an attempt to legally pay the 
lower fees? It all depends on how the law is written. 

Will astute Japanese, German, and other foreign companies 
think of ways in which they need pay only the minimum fees? 
Should the U.S. Government subsidize these foreign companies? 



48 

How much of a shortfall is there going to be each year? Are large 
companies willing to pay the higher PTO fees if such fees are in­
creased to cover the shortfall? How many other countries are going 
to adopt the two-tier fee system in order to obtain more money 
from large corporations? Will the number of filings by large compa­
nies continue to drop as they have? 

In fact, the last time the fees were changed in 1965, I have fig- * 
ures from the Patent and Trademark Office showing that between 
1963 and 1966 there were, on the average, 45,138 patents issued to 
U.S. companies and inventors, versus 10,941 filed by foreigners. 
That's for the years 1963 to 1966. t-

In the years 1979 to 1980, there were an average of only 33,717 
patents issued to U.S. inventors or companies, versus 21,618 pat­
ents issued during those 2 years on the average to foreigners. So 
from 1963 to 1966, down to 1979 to 1980, the number of patents 
issued to U.S. nationals has dropped by 25.3 percent, and the 
number of patents issued to foreigners, primarily the Japanese and 
Germans and some of the other developed countries, has increased 
by 97.6 percent. 

Another question. How much staffing is going to be necessary at 
the Patent and Trademark Office to monitor these fee payments? 

At first blush it would appear that such a two-tier system would 
help the independent inventor, small businesses, and nonprofit or­
ganizations such as universities by making them pay one-half of 
the fees, paying $1,600 instead of $3,200 for a 17-year patent. Under 
the schedule of fees proposed by our section, we can achieve the 
same level of funding at a cost of $600—that's a $200 filing fee and 
a $400 issue fee for a 17-year patent. 

If you want to increase the level of funding to improve the qual­
ity of issued patents, our maintenance fees will provide the in­
creased funds. Under H.R. 5602 or under the two-tier system, the 
fees, including the maintenance fees, will have to be increased, or 
the appropriation will have to be increased, in order to improve the 
quality of the issued patents. There is nothing in the present 
budget of the PTO about improving the quality of the patents. 
There is nothing about reclassification, nothing about improved 
and increased examiner training, nothing about increased exami­
nation time. 

Instead of installing a two-tier system with all of its uncertain­
ties, where some applicants pay half-price, the ABA section pro­
poses a system which we believe is going to be fair to all and will 
be the same fee system for all. We urge the subcommittee to adopt 
the section's proposed fee schedule. I personally urge you not to fall f 
into the quagmire of the two-tier system. 

Thank you very much for giving me your time, Mr. Congress­
man. ^ 

[The statement of Joseph DeGrandi follows:] 



49 

STATEMENT OP 

JOSEPH A. DeGRANDI, CHAIRMAN 

SECTION OF PATENT, TRADEMARK AND COPYRIGHT LAW 

AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION 

I am Joseph A. DeGrandi, Chairman of the Section of Patent, 

Trademark and Copyright Law of the American Bar Association. My 

Statement on H.R. 5602, the Bill to Authorize Appropriations to the 

Patent and Trademark Office in the Department of Commerce, is being 

presented solely on behalf of the Section of Patent, Trademark and 

Copyright Law and does not represent the position of the American Bar 

Association itself. To date, the Section's views on the proposed 

budget for the United States Patent and Trademark Office for the 

Fiscal Year 1982-1983 have not been submitted to — and therefore have 

neither been approved nor disapproved by — the House of Delegates or 

Board of Governors of the American Bar Association. 

The Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright Law, which consists 

of approximately 6,000 lawyers, essentially all of whom are in private 

or corporate practice, fully supports the position of the Administration, 

as presented through the Department of Commerce, that the Patent and 

Trademark Office should be funded for Fiscal Year 1983 at a level of 

approximately $155,000,000. With such level of funding, the program 

* See Resolution 11A in Appendix. 

4 



50 

proposed by Commissioner Gerald J. Mossinghoff to begin upgrading the 

Patent and Trademark Office will be off to a good start. 

The Section fully agrees with the Commissioner's goal that the 

United States have a first-class Patent and Trademark Office issuing 

high quality patents which are enforceable in the federal courts and 

that such goal should be attained as promptly as possible. 

The Section also agrees with the Administration that the level of 

fees paid to the Patent and Trademark Office by patent and trademark 

applicants and owners should be substantially increased,* particularly 

since such fees have remained unchanged since 1965. 

To achieve the necessary level of funding for Fiscal Year 1983, 

our Section submits that PTO fees should be set statutorily by Congress, 

generally along the lines set forth in Resolution 11B (see Appendix), 

with the remainder of the amount necessary to reach the $155,000,000 

funding level coming from Congressional appropriations. These proposed 

fees are generally along the lines proposed by the Commissioner of 

Patents and Trademarks except that the suggested base patent filing 

fee and base patent issue fee are S200 and $400 respectively, or $100 

less for each fee than what the Commissioner plans to establish for 

Fiscal Years 1983-1985 under H.R. 5602. The Section's proposed 

schedule in Resolution 11B includes patent and trademark fees in 

addition to those proposed by the Commissioner, so as to permit 

reductions in some of the higher fees which the Commissioner otherwise 

would establish. 

* See Resolution 4 of Appendix. 

t 
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The Section strongly disagrees with that part of H.R. 5602 which 

permits the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks to set fees every 

three years and also to that part which permits the Commissioner to 

recover by such fees substantially the entire costs of operating the 

PTO. The premise upon which the Administration seeks to justify its 

position for funding PTO operations essentially entirely by fees, 

namely that inventors and patent and trademark owners are the principal 

beneficiaries of the patent and trademark systems, is clearly erroneous 

and untenable. The unsoundness of the Administration's position was 

amply demonstrated in our Section's Statement submitted March 10, 1982 

to this Subcommittee. We understand that that Statement will also be 

a part of the record of the hearing on H.R. 5602. Further evidence 

rebutting such Administration position is set forth later in the 

present Statement. 

Passage of H.R. 5602 in its present form, where the Commissioner 

of Patents and Trademarks eventually sets fees to a level sufficient 

to substantially fund all of the PTO operations, will have an extremely 

adverse effect on invention and innovation and will result in pricing 

most individual inventors and small businesses out of using the patent 

system and from registering their trademarks with the Patent and 

Trademark Office. 

Prior to the enactment of Public Law 96-517 on December 12, 1980, 

the minimum fee paid to the PTO by an inventor to obtain a patent for 

the full term of 17 years was 5175. Under Public Law 96-517, which is 

to become effective on October 1, 1982, the Commissioner is authorized 

to set fees to recover 25% of the estimated average cost to the Office 

of processing a patent application from filing to issuance as a 

* 
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patent, or abandonment. For design patents, he was to recover 50% of 

such costs. 

By the fifteenth year after enactment of Public Law 96-517 the 

Commissioner is to recover an additional 25% of the estimated cost to 

the Office for actual processing of patent applications, other than 

design patent applications, from their filing to issuance as patents, 

or abandonment. This additional 25% is to come from maintenance fees, 

payable 3-1/2, 7-1/2 and 11-1/2 years after the granting date of the 

patent. 

The Commissioner is also authorized by Public Law 96-517 to 

establish fees for the filing and processing of trademark applications 

and for other trademark services so as to recover 50% of the estimated 

cost to the Office for such processing. 

The public, which is the principal beneficiary of the patent and 

trademark systems, was to have paid the remainder of the costs of 

operating the PTO. 

The patent and trademark bars throughout the country recognized 

the need for increased fees at the time the pending Bill, which became 

Public Law 96-517, was being considered. Our Section approved two 

resolutions** at its Annual Meeting in August, 1980 which in effect 

* Maintenance fees are a direct tax on the patent owner. In the 
Department of Commerce 1965 publication entitled "The Story of 
the United States Patent Office", celebrating the 175th anniversary 
of the first Patent Act in 1790, the Department, after acknowledging 
the rights given to the inventor for 17 years under a U.S. patent, 
boasted "In contrast with many foreign governments, the United 
States does not tax patents, nor does it impsoe other conditions 
on the patentee." _ _ 

** Resolutions 103-4A and 103-5 of Appendix. 

k 
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supported the PTO and the Administration positions regarding Public 

Law 96-517. While the Section had previously opposed giving the 

Commissioner authority to set fees to recover a percentage of the cost 

of operating the PTO, and had also opposed maintenance fees, it agreed 

m in 1980 to support the then pending Bill, recognizing that in order to 

reverse the deteriorating conditions in the PTO, more money was needed 

and that patent and trademark applicants and owners would have to bear 

-̂  a fair and reasonable share of the increased PTO costs through 

increased fees. 

For each of Fiscal Years 1980, 1981 and 1982, Congress had 

appropriated approximately $120,000,000 to the PTO, and the PTO 

collected approximately $30,000,000 in fees each of those years which 

were paid into the U.S. Treasury. Our Section firmly believed that 

the level of funding appropriated by Congress for Fiscal Year 1983 

would be increased to reflect the additional income to be produced by 

the increased fees. Having thus supported Public Law 96-517, and 

knowing that the fees would be increased effective October 1, 1982, 

the public, including patent and trademark applicants and owners, have 

never been told what those fees would be. 

After cooperating with the PTO to get such increased funding in 

1980, we were very disturbed to learn in November of 1981 that the 

Administration did not intend to permit Public Law 96-517 to go into 

effect. Instead, the Administration asked for an approximate 4 3% 

* See Resolutions 9 and 10 of Appendix, which rescind Resolutions 
103-4A and 103-5. See also Resolution 3 of Appendix which opposes 
legislation requiring the recovery through fees of any stated 
percentage of the costs of PTO operations. To estimate costs three 
years in advance requires difficult, expensive and time-consuming 
cost accounting analysis that includes factors which are incapable 
of exact determination in advance. Furthermore, a provision for 
the recovery of a percentage of costs tends to promote inefficiency 
in operations. There is little incentive to economize because 
additional expenses can be recovered (at least in part) simply by 
raising fees. 
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reduction in appropriations for the PTO (from $120,000,000 to $68,086,000) 

for Fiscal Year 1983 and also asked that the Law be changed so that 

the Commissioner will be authorized to establish fees which will 

eventually recover substantially 100% of the cost of the PTO operations. 

Under the fees proposed by the Commissioner for Fiscal Year 1983, p 

which fees will remain in force for three years before they can be 

changed again by him, the minimum fees to be paid for obtaining a 

patent for a full term of.17 years will be $3200.* As operating costs K 

for the PTO increase each year due to inflation, annual salary 

increases, increased printing costs, increased rental for PTO space, 

additional equipment, such as dictating machines for Examiners, 

computers, word processors, etc., the fees must be increased in order 

to recapture such costs. 

Our Section is also disturbed to note that H.R.' 5602 essentially 

fails to provide any funds for the trademark operations of the Patent 

and Trademark Office. The operation of the trademark functions, 

including processing trademark applications to issuance as registrations, 

or to abandonment and the maintaining of the Trademark Trial and 

Appeal Board, will be exclusively supported by fees paid by trademark 

owners under H.R. 5602. Such owners will be forced to pay all of the 

costs of the trademark operations in the PTO, not just those directly 

associated with the acquisition and maintenance of the registrations. 

This is contrary to what is presently in Public Law 96-517. 

* This is the sum of the proposed $300 filing fee, $500 issue fee, 
and maintenance fees of $400, $800 and $1200 payable 3-1/2, 7-1/2 
and 11-1/2 years, respectively, after issuance. 
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Congress, in passing the Trademark Act of 1946, commonly known as 

the Lanham Act, recognized the benefits to the public of having a 

trademark statute. Such statute protects the public against fraud, 

deception and unfair competition so that the public may be confident 

• that when purchasing a product bearing a particular trademark, it will 

get the product it asks for and wants to get. The trademark statute 

provides incentive to the majority of trademark owners to register 

"4 their marks so that others who desire to select new marks can find 

them and avoid the selection of confusingly similar marks. That the 

system is working well is evidenced by the ever increasing number of 

trademark applications which are being filed each year. 

Under our Section's proposal, the public, through appropriations, 

would pay its reasonable share of the costs of operating the Patent 

and Trademark Office and the inventors and patent and trademark owners 

would also pay the substantially increased fees set forth in Resolution 

11B, which fees would be set by Congress. 

It is our understanding that in arriving at his proposed fees for 

Fiscal Years 1983-1985, the Commissioner and his staff, together with 

the budget people in the Department of Commerce, have conducted a 

time-consuming cost accounting analysis, which has had to take into 

consideration factors which are incapable of exact determination in 

advance, and then have built in a cushion to cover unexpected contin­

gencies which may arise over the next three years to make sure that 

the fees collected will be sufficient .to cover the estimated costs. 

The fees which the Commissioner has proposed are thus higher than 

would otherwise have been the case. 
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For each of Fiscal Years 1986-1988 the fees under H.R. 5602 will 

have to be adjusted upwardly to cover the higher costs enumerated 

above, particularly since the PTO becomes more dependent on fees to 

cover the cost of its operations and less dependent on Congressional 

appropriations. 9 

Included in the costs for PTO operations will be capital expendi­

tures for equipment, such as computers, dictating machines, word 

processors, etc- It never was the understanding of our Section when ^ 

it supported Public Law 96-517 that the patent and trademark applicants 

and owners would be expected to pay any more than 50% of the "actual 

processing" of patent and trademark applications. It is totally 

unfair to have such applicants and owners pay the high cost of capital 

equipment. 

Under the fees proposed by our Section, the minimum fees for 

obtaining a patent for a full term of 17 years will be $3000.** Under 

the Section's proposal, an inventor would pay a minimum of $900 in 

fees to obtain his patent and retain it for 7-1/2 years before the 

second maintenance fee or tax of $750 would be due. 

Most importantly, however, under our Section's proposal, the fees 

would be set by Congress and could only be changed by Congress. Our 

Section believes that such fees should remain in effect for a period 

not in excess of four years, so that Congress will be required to 

* Resolution 11B of Appendix. 

** This is the sura of the $200 filing fee, $400 issue fee and 
maintenance fees of $300, $750 and $1350 payable 3-1/2, 7-1/2 
and 11-1/2 years, respectively, after issuance. 
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review PTO fees at least at four-year intervals. Thus, every four 

years the Patent and Trademark Office will have its performance 

reviewed by Congress and Congress can determine whether the programs 

previously proposed by the Commissioner in support of higher fees are 

being carried out and, if not, why not. More importantly, while such 

review is being conducted, the patent and trademark owners and their 

attorneys can also be heard by Congress. After all, who is closer to 

day-to-day operations of the Patent and Trademark Office than the 

members of the bar who are representing inventors and patent and 

trademark owners before the PTO on a daily basis and who have immediate, 

first-hand knowledge of what is occurring, where the problems are and 

can offer constructive suggestions? 

Our Section has grave concerns about the adverse effect that high 

patent fees will have on independent inventors and small businesses, 

and, consequently, on the creation of more jobs in the United States, 

particularly in these times of high unemployment. Recently Catherine 

England, an economist with The Heritage Foundation, stated: 

"The contributions of small businesses to the American 
economy are impressive: 97 per cent of all firms, 4 3 per cent of 
the gross national product, 73 per cent of retail sales, 76 per 
cent of construction dollar volume, and 58 per cent of private 
non-agricultural employment." 

In her article, she referred to a survey of 5.6 million firms by MIT 

which found 

"that between 1969 and 1976 those companies with less than 
twenty-one employees created 66 per cent (net) of all new jobs 

* Resolution 7 of Appendix. 

** The Daily Record, Baltimore, Tuesday, March 23, 1982. 
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(new employment less jobs lost). During that period, firms with 
500 or less employees created 87 per cent (net) of all new jobs." 

The author also referred to a report of the Office of Management and 

Budget stating that 

" between 1953 and 1973 firms with less than 1000 employees 
accounted for 50 per cent of all major U.S. innovations. These 
small businesses produced four times as many innovations per 
research and development employee as did larger firms. During 
that period small firms produced twenty-four times as many major 
innovations per R&D dollar as did those with more than 10,000 
workers." 

It is the small businesses which create the bulk of the new jobs 

which will be hurt the most, if, in seeking patent protection for 

their inventions, they must pay the high fees necessary to bear 

substantially 100% of the cost of operating the PTO. 

Most small businesses are begun by one or more individuals with 

an idea and the hope that by hard work and perserverance they can get 

started in a business and eventually, hopefully, begin to make money. 

The history of industrial growth in the United States is based on the 

successes of individual inventors who risked all on their inventions 

and who established small businesses, some of which have grown into 

today's large businesses and industries. 

Inventors should always be encouraged to file for patents. Even 

though many inventors do not ever achieve a return equivalent to the 

amount spent on obtaining their patents, the hope of success is always 

there when they file their patent applications. Those inventors who 

have been successful are the ones who have changed the manner in which 

we now live in the United States and others live throughout the world. 

Tributes to inventions, inventors and the patent system have come 

from all three branches of our Government. Our founding fathers 

recognized the importance of patents when they adopted, without 
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dissent, at the Constitutional Convention, the vital provision in 

Article 1, Section 8, that Congress shall have the power 

"To promote the progress of science and useful arts, by securing 
for limited times to authors and inventors the exclusive right to 
their respective writings and discoveries." 

One wonders where our country would be today without the wisdom and 

foresight of those who incorporated that important provision into our 

Constitution. 

President George Washington, addressing Congress on January 8, 

1790, said in support of the pending Bill to establish a patent system 

"... I cannot forbear intimating to you the expediency of giving 
effectual encouragement as well to the introduction of new and 
useful inventions from abroad, as to the exertions of skill and 
genius in producing them at home." 

Thomas Jefferson who as Secretary of State, together with the 

Secretary of War and the Attorney General, comprised the Board 

responsible for granting patents under the Patent Act of 1790, and 

who, according to available records, made a personal examination of 

all the applications that came before the Board, stated: 

"The issue of patents for new discoveries has given a spring to 
invention beyond ray conception." 

In 1824, Daniel Webster in a speech in Congress, declared that 

"invention is the fruit of a man's brain, that industries grow in 
proportion to invention, and that therefore the Government must 
aid progress by fostering the inventive genius of its citizens." 

President Abraham Lincoln, himself a patent owner, recognized the 

importance of the patent system when he stated: 

"The Patent System added the fuel of interest to the fire of 
genius." 

President Franklin D. Roosevelt appreciated what the patent 

system did for the country during his years in Office when he stated: 
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"The American Patent System has promoted countless applications 
of the arts and sciences to the needs and well-being of our 
people." 

He paid special tribute to the patent system during World War II, 

stating: 

"Patents are the key to technology, technology is the key to 
production, and production is the key to victory." 

President Dwight D. Eisenhower best summed up the patent system, 

saying: 

"Soundly based on the principle of protecting and rewarding 
inventors, this system has for years encouraged the imaginative 
to dream and to experiment—in garages and sheds, in great 
universities and corporate laboratories. From such explorations 
on the frontiers of knowledge has welled a flood of innovations 
and discoveries which have created new industries and reactivated 
old, giving more and more Americans better jobs and adding 
greatly to the prosperity and well-being of all." 

Even the United States Supreme Court acknowledged the importance 

of the patent system when it stated: 

"The economic philosophy behind the clause empowering 
Congress to grant patents and copyrights is the conviction that 
encouragement of individual effort by personal gain is the best 
way to advance public welfare through the talents of authors and 
inventors in 'Science and useful Arts.' Sacrificial days devoted 
to such creative activities deserve rewards commensurate with the 
services rendered." Mazer et al v. Stein et al, 347 US 201, 74 
S.Ct. 460 (1954) . 

A former Secretary of Commerce stated in the foreword of the 1969 

publication of his Department entitled, "Do You Know Your Economic 

ABC'S?": 

"The United States patent system, which is as old as our 
Constitution, has a profound effect upon the lives of all 
Americans. It gives the creative among us an opportunity to 
profit from their inventions; it provides the foundation and 
means for industrial growth through the continuous development 
and protection of new products and processes. By stimulating 
innovation, it brings employment for millions of our citizens and 
greater conveniences and comforts for all." 

The same publication credits inventions for creating jobs, stating: 



61 

"It is obvious that the industries which our inventors and their 
patents bring about are responsible for the creation of jobs. 
Tens of millions of American workers can trace their jobs 
directly to inventions; almost no jobs can be found that are not 
due, in some measure, to patented inventions put to use in industry." 

This same Department of Commerce, four years earlier in its publication 

"The Story of the United States Patent Office", published in 1965 in 

commemoration of the 175th anniversary of the first Patent Act of 

1790, said in the Foreword: 

"Under the Patent System American Industry has flourished. 
New products have been invented, new uses for old ones discovered, 
and employment given to millions. 

Under the Patent System a small, struggling nation has grown 
into the greatest industrial power on earth. 

The Patent System is one of the strongest bulwarks of 
democratic government today. It offers the same protection, the 
same opportunity, the same hope of reward to every individual. 
For a hundred and seventy-five years it has recognized, as it 
will continue to recognize, the inherent right of an inventor to 
his government's protection. The American Patent System plays no 
favorites. It is as democratic as the Constitution which begot 
it. 

The Patent System is the best, most workable method as yet 
devised for protecting inventions, fostering industrial and 
technical progress, and ultimately giving the world the benefits 
of the individual inventor* s genius." 

This is the same Department of Commerce which today has taken the 

contrary position that the public does not benefit from the patent and 

trademark systems and that the principal beneficiaries are the patent 

and trademark owners. 

The founding fathers gave to Congress the power to promote the 

progress of science and the useful arts. Under that power Congress 

created the Patent and Trademark Office and eventually assigned 

jurisdiction of it to the Department of Commerce. Unfortunately, over 

the last fifteen to twenty years, the PTO has been treated as a 

11-648 0 - 8 3 - 5 



62 

neglected stepchild by several Administrations who have systematically 

undercut its budget and decreased its personnel. It did not bother 

such Administrations or even Congress that Examiners were writing 

their decisions in longhand. It was not until March 31, 1982 that 

enough word processors were finally installed to permit the typing of 

all such decisions. 

The country which has led the world in computer technology has y 

not even permitted its Patent and Trademark Office to computerize all 

of its operations. Most of the searches are still being done manually 

by Examiners. The Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks, echoing the 

sentiments of frustrated inventors, patent and trademark owners and 

their attorneys, has pledged to establish the Office as a first-class 

operation issuing patents and trademark registrations which are 

readily enforceable in the federal courts. Our Section stands 

completely behind such goals. 

We ask that Congress reassert its role of ensuring promotion of 

progress of science and useful arts by giving the PTO the necessary 

funds and establishing fees by statute, generally along the lines set 

forth in Resolution 11B of the Appendix. 

More importantly, Congress should again assume its role of 

watchdog of PTO functions by having the PTO appear before it every 

four years and explain what it has done, what goals have been attained, 

what goals are still to be reached, what plans there are to reach such 

goals and what the costs will be. Inventors and patent and trademark 

owners and their attorneys should also be heard. Based upon such 

information, Congress can make necessary adjustments in appropriations 

and fees. 

W 
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Only by such a commitment by Congress will this country continue 

on its path of invention and innovation, with new products and processes 

being developed and introduced, more small businesses being started, 

more growth of small businesses into large businesses and industries, 

« more people being employed, and more taxes being paid into the U.S. 

Treasury by such businesses based upon profits and royalties received 

and by such employees, based upon their income. 

** Congress should not let this opportunity slip away. If it does, 

then in 1990, if any plans are made to celebrate the 200th anniversary 

of the first Patent Act of 1790, one wonders what will be left of the 

system to celebrate. Will independent inventors and small businesses 

who have been priced out of the system even care what has happened to 

it? 

Respectfully submitted, 

Joseph A. DeGrandi, 
Chairman 
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APPENDIX 

The following Resolutions have been approved by the members of 

the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright Law under the provisions 

of Article VI of the Section's By-laws and thus are established as 

Section positions. 

Resolution 1. 

"RESOLVED, that the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright 
Law opposes in principle any requirement that the operations 
of the Patent and Trademark Office be funded substantially 
entirely by fees, because such a requirement erroneously implies 
that the general public does not benefit from the patent and 
trademark systems, while in fact the constitutional purpose of the 
patent system is to benefit the public by encouraging innovation 
and consequently expanding industries, creating new jobs and 
producing tax revenues for the Government, and the statutory 
purpose of the trademark system is to protect the public 
against fraud, deception or unfair competition; and further, 
because such a requirement would increase fees to such levels 
as to discourage the use of the patent and trademark systems, 
especially by individuals and small businesses." 

Resolution 2. 

"RESOLVED, that the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright 
Law opposes in principle drastic reductions in the funding 
provided to the Patent and Trademark Office by the Congress 
such as proposed by H.R. 5602 which would reduce such funding 
nearly 43 percent immediately and over 90 percent in the near 
future; and 
Specifically, the Section opposes Sections 1, 3(a), 3(b), and 
3(d) of H.R. 5602 (Kastenmeier) 97th Congress and similar 
proposed legislation." 

Resolution 3. 

"RESOLVED, that the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright 
Law opposes in principle any legislation requiring the recovery 
through fees of any stated percentage of the costs of operations 
of the Patent and Trademark Office, because such a provision 

* 
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requires difficult, expensive, and time-consuming cost accounting 
analysis that includes some factors which are incapable of 
exact determination in advance so that specific percentages 
cannot be achieved, and because provision for the recovery of 
a percentage of costs tends to promote inefficiency in operations." 

Resolution 4. 

"RESOLVED, that the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright 
Law favors in principle a substantial increase in the fees 
presently payable to the Patent and Trademark Office in order 
to improve the quality of its operations, provided that such 
fees are established by Congress at such levels as to reflect 
the substantial benefit to the public of the patent and trade­
mark systems, and provided further, that an additional amount 
corresponding to the income from fees is made available to the 
Patent and Trademark Office for use in the funding of its 
operations.B 

Resolution 5. 

"RESOLVED, that the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright 
Law opposes in principle legislation providing for the setting 
or variation by the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks of 
fees relating to applications in the Patent and Trademark Office 
or relating to patents or registrations granted by that Office." 

Resolution 6. 

"RESOLVED, that the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright 
Law favors in principle the establishment of maintenance fees 
for patents filed after December 12, 1980, payable on an 
increasingly ascending scale 3-1/2, 7-1/2 and 11-1/2 years 
after the issue of the patent." 

Resolution 7. 

"RESOLVED, that the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright 
Law favors in principle legislation establishing a schedule 
of fees for the Patent and Trademark Office to remain in effect 
for a period not in excess of four years, so that Congress will 
be required to review the fees at least at four-year intervals." 
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Resolution 8. 

"RESOLVED, that the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright 
Law favors in principle legislation repealing 35 U.S.C. 41 and 
15 U.S.C. 1113, as amended by Sections 2 and 5 of P.L. 96-517, 
relating to patent and trademark fees, respectively." 

Resolution 9. 

"RESOLVED, that Resolution 103-4A, adopted by the Section of 
Patent, Trademark and Copyright Law in 1980, is hereby rescinded." 

Resolution 10. 

•RESOLVED, that Resolution 103-5, adopted by the Section of 
Patent, Trademark and Copyright Law in 1980, is hereby rescinded." 

Resolution llA. 

"RESOLVED, that the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright 
Law favors in principle the proposed Fiscal Year 1983 level of 
funding for the Patent and Trademark Office of approximately 
one-hundred-fifty-five-million dollars." 

Resolution 11B. 

"RESOLVED, that the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright 
Law favors in principle a yearly Congressional appropriation of 
at least ninety-million dollars to fund partially such PTO 
operations, and favors in principle the Congressional setting 
of PTO fees sufficient to fund the remaining cost of such PTO 
operations generally along the following lines: 

PATENT PROCESSING FEES 

Base Filing {includes up to 3 independent and 
20 total claims) 

Independent Claims Over 3 
Total Claims Over 20 
Multiple Dependent Claim(s) 

Base Issue 

Petitions for Automatic Extensions of Time 
First 
Second 
Third , 

.5 200 
30 each 
10 each 

. 100 

. 400 

50 
100 
200 
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Revival Fees Under Sections 133 and 151 S 500 

Design and Plant Patents 
Filing 125 
Issue 175 

Appeals 
Filing 115 

« Brief 115 
Oral Hearing 100 

Reissue 
Base Filing 200 
For Each Independent Claim Above Number of 

"* Independent Claims in Original When Presented 30 
For Each Claim in Excess of 20 and in Excess of 

Number in Original, When Presented 10 
For Each Multiple Dependent Claim in Excess of 

Number of Such Claims in Original, When 
Presented 100 

Base Issue 400 

Maintenance Fee Level If Later Enacted by Congress 
3-1/2 years 300 
7-1/2 years 750 
11-1/2 years 1350 

TRADEMARK PROCESSING FEES 

Filing S 125 
Renewal 200 
Late Renewal 100 
Section 8 Affidavit 75 
Section 15 Affidavit 100 
Section 8 and 15 Combined 175 
Opposition 100 
Cancellation 100 
Appeal 100 
Section 12 (c) Claim ,.. . 100 
New Certificate 100 
Certificate of Correction . 100 
Disclaimer to Registration .' 50 
Amendment to Registration 100 
Petitions to Commissioner 100 
Concurrent Use 100 

SERVICE FEES 

Patent Copy $ 1.00 
Patent Copy Over 25 Pages and Color Plant 

Patent Copy 2.00 
Trademark Copy .40 
Design Copy $ .40 
Record Assignment 20.00 
For Each Item Assigned in Excess of One, 

Additional 3.00 
Certified Trademark Copy 7.50 

• 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you, Mr. DeGrandi. 
Your oral statement includes material, of course, not in your 

written statement, and we will be pleased to receive the proposals 
that your section has prepared. 

Do I understand that your proposal does not increase fees, or 
does it increase fees? 

Mr. DEGRANDI. It does increase fees, yes. We have a schedule of 
fees set forth in resolution 11B. But under our proposal, the fees 
are increased and the appropriation that Congress will have to ap­
propriate will be at least $90 million compared to the $68 million 
as set forth in H.R. 5602, and to the $75 million that I believe Sena­
tor Weicker has introduced in his bill. So we are talking about a 
difference between $75 million versus $90 million, or $15 million. 

I believe that with the two-tier system the shortfall is going to be 
much more than $7 million. You are eventually going to have to 
increase the fees or you're going to have to increase the appropri­
ation. I believe that adopting the ABA position, having an appro­
priation of at least $90 million, that with these higher fees you're 
going to get the $155 million which is what the Patent and Trade­
mark Office says it needs for fiscal year 1983 to operate the Office. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Of course, you appreciate the President's posi­
tion. He is asking you, as users, to do this for your country, to 
make some sort of contribution here. He is asking that only $68 
million be appropriated, and I don't think Mr. Reagan is interested 
in the $90 million, in that type of increase, quite candidly. 

Mr. DEGRANDI. The users are going to be paying quite a bit more 
than they have been. Instead of paying the minimum $65 filing fee 
that is now in effect, and the minimum $110 issue fee, they would 
be paying a $200 filing fee and a $400 issue fee. But the users are 
not the only ones that benefit from the Patent and Trademark 
Office. The public benefits to a far, far greater extent than the so-
called users—the patent and trademark owners. 

The public should pay its fair share. The public has been putting 
up close to $120 million, plus supplemental appropriations, for the 
last 3 years. What we're saying is go ahead and cut that appropri­
ation by about 25 percent to $90 million. Thus you have decreased 
the appropriation of the Patent and Trademark Office and you 
have these higher fees and you're going to get the $155 million. 

If you're going to ask the users, if you're going to ask the inde­
pendent inventors, and the small businesses, to pay exorbitantly 
high fees, I personally feel that you're going to just price them 
right out of the market. They are not going to use the system. 
We're going to have a situation like we do now with Metro. Every 
time the fares go up, the ridership goes down. As the money 
coming in is decreased, the subsidies have to be increased. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. You did discuss very briefly—and I'm not sure 
that I understood your comments, and I understand your organiza­
tion hasn't really had a chance to analyze S. 2326, Senator 
Weicker's two-tier approach. But there is a great deal of rhetoric in 
your statement, orally and as prepared, to the extent that you are 
interested in small business and the individual inventor, to the 
extent that that gives the small business enterprise and the indi­
vidual inventor a break, that is, S. 2326. 

Do I understand you still don't support the two-tier approach? 
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Mr. DEGRANDI. YOU appear to be giving the inventor a break by 
having him pay half of the fees. What you are doing is opening up 
a Pandora's box. You're going to have more and more users of the 
system, more and more applicants, looking at the language of the 
law and saying "Do I qualify as an independent inventor; do I qual­
ify as a small businessman; do I qualify as a nonprofit organiza­
tion? If I do, then I can take advantage of the lower fees." 

But the larger companies are also going to be doing the same 
thing, and the foreigners are going to be doing the same thing. 
What I am afraid is going to happen is that , instead of appropriat­
ing, like Senator Weicker is suggesting, $7 million to cover the 
shortfall for the first year, if more and more applications are filed 
in the names of independent inventors and small businesses, tha t 
shortfall is not going to be enough. Maybe the following year it's 
going to have to be doubled, it may have to be tripled. You're going 
to have people looking at legal ways of filing their application to 
qualify for the lower fees. 

In fact, even the large corporations must look a t it very serious­
ly. Large corporations that file 400 or 500 patent applications a 
year, if they could file those legally at half the price and pay only 
half the maintenance fees, they would be remiss if they didn t look 
at the statute very carefully to see if they could save that kind of 
money for their companies. 

What I'm saying is this is going to mushroom on you and it is 
going to backfire 3, 4 or 5 years down the road. In starting such a 
system, wouldn't it be cheaper in the long run to appropriate the 
additional money, $90 million, and have the system remain the 
same for everybody? 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I don't think appropriating $90 million is 
likely to be in the ball park with this administration. 

On one point you are not very persuasive, that Congress has de­
termined who qualifies as a small business or a small enterprise 
time and t ime again. If we weren't able to do that , we wouldn't 
have the so-called Equal Access to Justice Act we had written by 
this committee and scores of other—the Small Business Committee 
can tell you precisely how to write legislation determining what is 
small business as opposed to tha t which is not small business. So I 
don't think tha t is really a major question. It may be a question of 
who determines what criteria are set. But there are available for­
mulas for that and that is not a major problem, I don't think. 

Well, at this point I would like to yield to my colleagues. The 
gentleman from Illinois, Mr. Railsback. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to thank you for your testimony, Mr. DeGrandi. 
I wonder, has the ABA set up any kind of a monitoring task 

force or committee to really try to oversee the operations of the 
Patent Office? What, if anything, has been done in that regard? 

Mr. DEGRANDI. The whole section of 6,000 lawyers deals with the 
Patent and Trademark Office. The majority of them deal with the 
office on a daily basis and they know what is going on in the 
Patent Office. 

We do have committees of our section—one of which is in con­
stant communication with, knows the problems of, and tries to 
assist the Patent and Trademark Office. 
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Mr. RAILSBACK. The reason I asked, I am very much aware of 
some of the comments tha t you made in your statement on page 
14, where you indicate that our country is No. 1 technologically, 
but actually we're not even employing modern data processing in 
the Patent Office. I am encouraged that under the new Commis­
sioner they are making an effort to have information retrieval. In 
my opinion, it is long, long overdue. I think it is very important 
that you recognize the shortcomings and that you also try to be 
supportive of the efforts to improve the operation of the Patent 
Office and really bring it into the modern day world. 

Could you review for me now—I didn't quite understand your 
criticism of the two-tier system as it would operate on foreign ap­
plicants for patents. 

Mr. DEGRANDI. If you are going to give people the option to pay 
higher fees or lower fees 

Mr. RAILSBACK. HOW are you giving them the option if you define 
small business and then separate the two? That 's what I didn't un­
derstand. 

Mr. DEGRANDI. Small business is defined and nonprofit organiza­
tion is defined, and then you have independent inventors. Now, if 
an inventor works for a large corporation 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Could you repeat that for me, please? 
Mr. DEGRANDI. The independent inventor, under the two-tier 

system, the independent inventor, the small businessman, and a 
nonprofit organization would pay the lower fees. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. That 's right. 
Mr. DEGRANDI. Now, will the foreigners, the foreign company 

now, file the application in the name of the independent inventor 
in the United States instead of filing it in the name of the large 
company? Will the foreigner give the independent inventor the 
title in the invention and retain for itself, say, the option of first 
refusal, for an exclusive license. That 's one way of doing it. The in­
vention and the application would be owned by the applicant. He 
would file it in his name and the patent would issue to the appli­
cant. He could try to license it with anybody else, and if he finds a 
licensee, the only recourse that the company has is—he has to tell 
the company first, and the company said "Well, if you're going to 
license to our competitor, we will take the license under the same 
condition." 

Mr. RAILSBACK. How do our patent fees compare to the patent 
fees in other countries? 

Mr. DEGRANDI. When you talk about the filing fees and issue 
fees, the ones in foreign countries are fairly low. Where the foreign 
countries make their money is on the maintenance fees, which is 
nothing more than a tax. Most countries require the patentee to 
pay the maintenance fees every year to keep the patent in force. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Are they fairly substantial or fairly high? 
Mr. DEGRANDI. They usually start off low and then work their 

way up to fairly high fees. They are paying over $10,000 in Ger­
many, for example, to maintain the patent for the full life. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. So as I understand it, I believe under your pro­
posal there would be a $3,000 fee over the 17-year life 

Mr. DEGRANDI. That 's right. 
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Mr. RAILSBACK [continuing]. And that would include the applica­
tion fee, the issue fee, as well as the maintenance fee. 

Mr. DEGRANDI. That 's right. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. SO the other countries are really charging more 

than that , the other developed countries; is tha t correct? 
Mr. DEGRANDI. They are charging more on the maintenance fees. 

That 's where they make most of their money. What we will never 
know is how many independent inventors or small businesses have 
been discouraged from filing patent applications in those countries 
because of the fees. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. Your feeling is and your theory is that it is 
better to have a lower application fee and then have a rather high 
maintenance fee, but after a longer period of time? 

Mr. DEGRANDI. That is correct. What you want to do is to en­
courage the inventors to come into the Patent Office with their dis­
closures. They will file their applications, they will prosecute them, 
and if they are going to get patents, at tha t point the inventor 
looks a t the allowed claims and makes a decision as to whether it 
is worth it to him to pay the $400 issue fee that we're proposing 
and get a patent. If he has a patent, then he has SYz years to t ry to 
license that patent or sell tha t patent or go into business for him­
self based on that patent before the first maintenance fee would be 
due. 

We are suggesting that first maintenance fee should be kept to 
$300, as low as possible, so that he then has an additional period of 
time up until the patent is issued for IVz years to try to either li­
cense, or sell, or go into business for himself. 

Based on experience, I find a lot of these inventors don't give up 
after their first or second year. At the 10th or 12th or 13th year 
they are still trying to push their inventions. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. I would only mention that it is my understanding 
that during our patent history in this country, tha t actually the 
patent fees were what I guess I could call self-sustaining, up until 
the Second World War. In other words, the Government was recov­
ering 100 percent of its operations 

Mr. DEGRANDI. I believe there was a time in our history when 
they did recover that, yes. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. OK. Thank you. 
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. The gentleman from Virginia, Mr. Butler. 
Mr. BUTLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I came here prepared to accept the two-tier system, and now you 

have kind of shaken me up a little bit. Tell me, do other countries 
have two-tier systems? 

Mr. DEGRANDI. I don't know of any other country that has a two-
tier system. What I'm saying is 

Mr. BUTLER. Would you be likely to know if one did have it? 
Mr. DEGRANDI. Yes; I would. I just don't know of any country 

that has a two-tier system. Because under the Paris Convention, 
you have to treat all of the applicants, the nationals and the for­
eigners, the same. The systems are all one tier, one fee, with the 
same fees for everyone. 

What I am afraid of—and this is my own personal opinion, not 
the section's position—is that if this country starts a two-tier 
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system, with the idea that we're going to sock it to the big compa­
nies and let the big companies pay, there is nothing to prevent 
these other countries from adopting a two-tier system with the 
hope they are going to sock it to the big American companies or 
big Japanese companies. 

Then, even with the large companies, you reach a point where 
they will be very, very careful as to the number of applications 
that they file, the number of patents that they get overseas, and 
how long they're going to maintain all those patents in those for­
eign countries. 

I know from personal experience that a lot of large companies 
have drastically decreased the number of their domestic filings 
and, more importantly, the number of their foreign filings. In fact, 
the statistics that I read to you showing the number of patents 
issued to domestic companies and individuals between 1963 and 
1966 versus 1979 and 1980 shows a 25-percent drop of patents issu­
ing in our country, where the foreigners have increased close to 
100 percent. 

Mr. BUTLER. Tell me a little bit more about the Paris Conven­
tion, the expression in this area. 

Mr. DEGRANDI. The Paris Convention is a treaty of 1883, and 
under the provisions of that treaty the foreigners are going to be 
treated the same as the nationals. So there are a number 

Mr. BUTLER. DO you interpret that as meaning our definition of 
small business or independent inventor must be applied to foreign 
nationals in the same way that it is applied to American citizens? 

Mr. DEGRANDI. I believe it's going to have to be that way. 
Mr. BUTLER. HOW could we police—I mean, an American compa­

ny, we can determine if they meet the indices of a small business. 
But how can we apply that to a French company, for example? 

Mr. DEGRANDI. Either through passage of legislation or through 
rules and regulations. You can build up a staff in the Patent and 
Trademark Office to try to get whatever information you can out of 
the foreigners, or you can have a questionnaire that they have to 
fill out, and somebody in the Patent and Trademark Office perhaps 
looks at it to see whether or not the foreign company complies with 
our definition of a small business or of a nonprofit organization. 

All I'm saying is, the more obstacles you put in the path of either 
the United States or the foreign nationals, that they have to fill 
out questionnaires, that they have to come in with profit and loss 
statements, if they have to prove to the satisfaction of the Patent 
and Trademark Office that they are, in fact, entitled to the lower 
fees, and the Office has to have enough staff to monitor all of this, 
the cost is going to be increased to the applicants. All I'm saying is, 
under Senator Weicker's bill, the filing fee is going to be $150; 
under our proposed bill it will be just $200. For that extra $50, I 
think most people would be happy paying the same filing fee and 
be treated the same. 

Mr. BUTLER. In response to my question, then, you are saying 
that we will have to, in order to police this two-tier criteria, we will 
have to increase the bureaucracy one way or another or else take 
our chances on the integrity of the applicant. 

What sanctions can we have for a person misfiling, or what sanc­
tions are in the Weicker bill? 
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Mr. DEGRANDI. I don't recall any sanctions being in Senator 
Weicker's bill. 

Mr. BUTLER. Is it present law, if you—well, I don't want to ask 
you present law. 

If they fail to pay the required fee, would that place in jeopardy 
the patent? 

Mr. DEGRANDI. If they make a false oath or declaration, if they 
try to pay the lower fee when, in fact, they should have paid the 
higher fee, and this comes out later on—and it usually will come 
out in litigation—chances are the patent would be held invalid. 
That's the reason I say a lot of these companies will not pay the 
lower fees unless they honestly believe they are entitled to pay the 
lower fees. It's just a question of checking the law, checking the 
regulations, to see how many foreigners can legally qualify for the 
lower fees. They are not going to jeopardize their application or 
their patent by paying a lower fee when they should have paid a 
higher fee, because that's going to come out later on in litigation 
and the patent would very likely be held invalid. 

Mr. BUTLER. So you think the effect of that, to have misrepre­
sented your status, would be to place in jeopardy and possibly in­
validate the patent rights, and that's a pretty extreme sanction. 

I guess what occurs to me, certainly a layman undertaking to file 
his patent is going to not realize all of the risks in this, even 
though he's going to want to claim his 50-percent opportunity. 

Of course, we talk about the patent filing fees, but the most in­
hibiting single factor, in my judgment, of the small businessman 
and the small inventor are the legal fees involved in processing a 
patent. You are asking us to go slow on increasing the costs which 
the Government would collect, but what is there in the program of 
your section that would make it easier and less expensive for the 
independent inventor and the small businessman that wants to file 
a patent, what is there in the program of your section that is 
trying to hold down this aspect of the cost? 

Mr. DEGRANDI. Here again, if you get a small inventor or a small 
businessman that is in financial straits and comes to a law firm— 
and I can only speak for my own law firm—we take that into con­
sideration and we will keep the fees low, and sometimes we don't 
even charge fees. 

Mr. BUTLER. Of course, that's a matter of individual discretion. 
Mr. DEGRANDI. I think you will find that true with most of your 

private practitioners throughout the country, that if an individual 
comes in with a good invention and he just doesn't have the fi­
nances, the resources, to pay the entire attorneys' fees, that the at­
torneys will charge either lower fees or charge no fees at all, or 
maybe take a percentage or an interest in the invention. There are 
a lot of ways to work it out. 

Mr. BUTLER. That's nice to hear. I have two or three good ideas I 
want to bring by to you folks. [Laughter.] 

Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. The committee appreciates your testimony, 

Mr. DeGrandi. I know that you have another appearance to make, 
so if you would care to excuse yourself, we would understand. 

Mr. DEGRANDI. Thank you very much. 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. In fact, I know, too, that our next witness, Mr. 
Julius Jancin, who is president of the American Patent Law Asso­
ciation, also has another appearance. Mr. Jancin, I hope we can be 
a little more expeditious in your testimony than we were with Mr. 
DeGrandi. 

We have your prepared statement and you may proceed as you 
wish, sir. 

STATEMENT OF JULIUS JANCIN, JR. 
Mr. JANCIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to excerpt 

and paraphrase from my prepared statement that I request be en­
tered into the record. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Without objection, your statement, as pre­
pared, will be received and made a part of the record. 

Mr. JANCIN. I appreciate this opportunity to offer the views of 
the APLA on H.R. 5602. Allow me to first express our support for 
those sections of the bill that pertain to other than feesetting. 
These amendments to titles 15 and 35 are meritorious improve­
ments in the law and in our opinion are noncontroversial. 

ALPA opposes the enactment of sections 3 (a), (b), and (d) of the 
bill, which double the levels set for patent and trademark fees by 
Congress in 1980 in Public Law 96-517. 

We have polled our entire membership. Hundreds of practition­
ers from throughout the country responded in a high margin of dis­
approval of this fee proposal. APLA committees studied the fee-set­
ting legislation. Thereafter, the APLA board directed me to convey 
the association's opposition to the Congress. 

In April 1980, this subcommittee held hearings on H.R. 6933, and 
the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks testified before this 
subcommittee as follows—and I quote: 

Under the present statutory fee schedule, patent applicants and patentees pay ap­
proximately 20 percent of the costs of processing patent applications, and the public 
pays approximately 80 percent. Clearly, patent applicants and patentees should 
shoulder a higher percentage of these costs. 

The higher patent fees become, however, and consequently the lower the public's 
share, the more likely inventors and businesses will turn away from seeking patents 
and disclosing inventions through patenting. 

And Commissioner Diamond at that point concluded "a balance 
is needed." 

H.R. 6933, from which Public Law 96-517 matured, as intro­
duced, would have set patent fees to recover 60 percent of the ex­
pense of operating the patent operation of the Patent and Trade­
mark Office, the so-called PTO. H.R. 6933 would have set trade­
mark fees to recover 100 percent of the cost of operating the trade­
mark operation. 

This subcommittee reduced the H.R. 6933 fee-setting percentages 
to a 50-percent recovery of costs for patents and a 50-percent recov­
ery of costs for trademarks. That decision, which the APLA be­
lieves was a correct one, is now found in Public Law 96-517, with 
new fees scheduled to become effective on October 1, 1982. 

To say that the public does not benefit from the patent system is 
wrong. Here, for example, if you may not have seen this particular 
document previously, is a copy of the Official Gazette that is issued 
weekly by the PTO. Every page of the Gazette contains information 



75 

about two to four new patents that range in size from a jumbo, 
which is literally a book, to those which are possibly of a more reg­
ular size that might be compared to a chapter in a book. The incen­
tive to invent produces such new public information regularly in 
all technologies for all kinds of applications and uses. Certainly the 
public benefits from this. 

If H.R. 5602 is enacted, as of October 1, 1982, the cost of full 17-
year patent protection will be increased from a current minimum 
of under $200 to an estimated minimum of $3,600. That is a sub­
stantial increase. 

During the past 20 years, patenting by American inventors has 
fallen steadily and dramatically. Further in 1960, 80 percent were 
awarded to American inventors and 20 percent to foreign inven­
tors. Today, only 60 percent are granted to Americans and 40 per­
cent to foreign inventors. This slowdown of patenting, which by the 
way appears to be continuing, reflects the slowdown of domestic in­
dustrial innovation. 

U.S. patent fees are admittedly at a low level and have not been 
a factor in this harmful decline. Other factors which are currently 
being addressed by Congress have caused the decline in U.S. indus­
trial innovation. However, the fee levels proposed in H.R. 5602 will 
clearly not be a positive factor in any future decision to file patent 
applications. 

Of course, the most serious negative impact of these high fees 
will be felt by small businesses and independent inventors. Some 
are likely to be priced out of the patent system, either partially or 
totally. 

Another legislative intent, Weicker S. 2326, merits comment be­
cause it has been introduced to relieve small business, nonprofits, 
and individual inventors of the high fees in H.R. 5602 by permit­
ting these categories of users to pay 50 percent of the fees pre­
scribed in H.R. 5602. 

I think, admittedly, the Weicker approach will soften the impact 
on small business and the individual inventor. I think the Weicker 
approach has another salutary point about it, namely, that the fees 
are set in the statute which provides for a certainty, as distin­
guished from developing fees by way of percent of cost. Having the 
fees in the statute means that there is an element of congressional 
control, which is another favorable point. 

Regretfully, however, the APLA opposes this two-tier fee ap­
proach for the following key reasons: first, we cannot approve a 
practice that favors certain foreign nationals with lower fees over 
U.S. companies; and second, we believe that for the small saving, 
the risk of other countries adopting a two-tier fee system harmful 
to the United States is not worth chancing. 

The intellectual property related problems directed to unfavor­
able treatment of nationals in developed countries, now evident in 
the Paris Convention Treaty, as well as the Law of the Sea Treaty 
negotiations, indicate that these are real, not academic, matters. 

And our third reason for being opposed to the two-tier fee system 
is that we support equal treatment of all applicants and all nation­
als. 

In any of this, we would request the Congress and request this 
subcommittee to exercise an aspect of caution by seriously consid-
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ering the addition of a sunset provision so that we might all take a 
look in the future with respect to the decisions that we are making 
today and the success that these decisions will or won't have. 

The underlying policy in the fee provisions of H.R. 5602 relates 
not to the patent system but to increasing Government revenues. 
In this case, that policy directly conflicts with the clear national 
need to stimulate research, invention, patenting, innovation, and 
the production for the world marketplace of American products 
made by or embodying new and advanced technologies. 

We have serious reservations about the wisdom of establishing 
an arrangement whereby the PTO budget is almost entirely pro­
vided by so-called user fees. If a Commissioner can raise fees by 
regulation to meet perceived budget requirements, meaningful in­
centives to hold down costs and manpower levels will be lost. 

We do support the administration's budget request of nearly $155 
million, and the production goals Commissioner Mossinghoff has 
set for both the patent operation and the trademark operation. 

Commissioner Mossinghoff estimates that if Public Law 96-517 is 
allowed to operate, nearly $48 million will be generated in fee 
income in fiscal year 1983, an increase of approximately $19 mil­
lion over the current fiscal year. We believe it is fair and reason­
able that a comparable $19 million amount should be added to the 
net public support of the PTO in this fiscal year of nearly $90 mil­
lion to increase the amount authorized in fiscal year 1983 to $108 
million. 

With that, gentlemen, I conclude my APLA statement and will 
be very happy to answer any questions if there are any. 

[The statement of Julius Jancin follows:] 
STATEMENT OF J. JANCIN, JR. , PRESIDENT, AMERICAN PATENT LAW ASSOCIATION 

BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS, CIVIL LIBERTIES, AND THE ADMINISTRATION 
OF JUSTICE 

The American Patent Law Association (APLA) is a national society of more than 
4600 lawyers engaged in the practice of patent, trademark, copyright and other 
fields of law relating to commercial and intellectual property rights. Collectively we 
represent clients of all sizes—big business to small business, non-profit organizations 
to independent inventors, innovators and entrepreneurs. 

I appreciate this opportunity to offer the views of the APLA on H.R. 5602. Allow 
me to first express our support for those Sections of the Bill tha t pertain to other-
than-fee setting. These amendments to Titles 15 and 35 are meritorious improve­
ments in the law, and in our opinion are non-controversial. 

The APLA opposes the enactment of Sections 3 (a), (b) and (d) of the Bill which 
double the levels set for patent and t rademark fees by Congress in 1980 in Public 
Law 96-517. 

We regret having to disagree on such an important and fundamental issue with 
Commissioner Mossinghoff, who in many other matters has our full support. Howev­
er, we have polled our entire membership. Hundreds of practitioners from through­
out the country responded in a high margin of disapproval of this fee proposal. 
After having been informed about such response, and after having received input 
from several APLA Committees assigned to study the fee setting legislation, the 
APLA Board of Directors voted to oppose the patent and trademark fee setting pro­
visions in H.R. 5602, and directed me to convey the Association's opposition to the 
Congress. 

In April of 1980, this Subcommittee held hearings on H.R. 6933 which contained, 
among other things, the proposal of the Administration to increase patent and 
trademark fees. The Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks, Sidney Diamond, 
testified before this Subcommittee in support of that proposal as follows: 

"Under the present statutory fee schedule, patent applicants and patentees pay 
approximately 20 percent of the costs of processing patent applications and the 



77 

public pays approximately 80 percent. Clearly, patent applicants and patentees 
should shoulder a higher percentage of these costs. 

"The higher patent fees become, however, and consequently the lower the public's 
share, the more likely inventors and businesses will turn away from seeking patents 
and disclosing inventions through patenting. A balance is needed." 

"H.R. 6933 as introduced would have set patent fees to recover 60 percent of the 
expense of operating the patent operation of the Patent and Trademark Office 
(PTO), and trademark fees to recover 100 percent of the cost of operating the trade­
mark operation. 

This Subcommittee obviously accepted Commissioner Diamond's warning that a 
balance was needed, and reduced the H.R. 6933 fee setting percentages to a 50 per­
cent recovery of costs for patents and a 50 percent recovery of costs for trademarks. 
That decision, which APLA believes was a correct one, is now found in Public Law 
96-517 with new fees scheduled to become effective on October 1, 1982. 

Currently an inventor, or his employer, pays on the average $235 in fees to obtain 
a patent and the 17 years protection which attaches. Public Law 96-517 will in­
crease fees required to obtain a patent to approximately $400 and impose mainte­
nance fees estimated at $200, $400, and $800 payable 3V2, 7Va and llVfe years into 
the life of the patent. The maintenance fees must be paid to keep the patent in 
force. This law, which establishes maintenance fees for the first time in the United 
States, does represent a steep increase of PTO fees. However, they are reasonable as 
is the underlying principle that the public and patent and trademark owners benefit 
equally from the patent and trademark systems. 

To say that the public does not benefit from the patent system is wrong. Here, for 
example, is a copy of the Official Gazette that is issued weekly by the PTO. Every 
page of the Gazette contains information about 2 to 4 new patents that range from a 

Cibo about the size of a book, to a regular which is more like the chapter of a 
k. The incentive to invent produces such new public information regularly in all 

technologies for all kinds of applications and uses. Certainly the public benefits 
from this. 

If H.R. 5602 is enacted, as of October 1, 1982, patent application and issue fees are 
expected to increase to more than $800, and maintenance fees to approximately 
$400, $800, and $1,600 in 1980 dollars. The cost of full 16 year patent protection will 
be increased from the current minimum of $165 to an estimated minimum of $3,600. 
On October 1, 1982, United States filing and issue fees will be the highest for any 
nation in the world. Although United States maintenance fees, because of their 
prospective application, are more difficult to compare with foreign fees, they are ex­
pected to be among the highest, although not the highest, in the world. 

As pointed out previously, a primary public benefit of the patent system is the 
systematic disclosure of advances in technologies. When a patent issues, the inven­
tion covered is made available in detail to the public and specifically to others labor­
ing in that particular field. Such advances in science and technology make it possi­
ble to build on available human knowledge and experience. During the past 20 
years, patenting by American inventors has fallen steadily and dramatically. With a 
constant level of issued patents, in 1960 80 percent were awarded to American in­
ventors and 20 percent to foreign inventors. Today only 60 percent are granted to 
Americans and 40 percent to foreign inventors. This slowdown of patenting, which 
by the way appears to be continuing, reflects the slowdown of domestic industrial 
innovation. The negative impact on the economy comes not only from resulting com­
mercial sluggishness, but from ever decreasing disclosures of of inventions which 
acts to further dampen innovation. 

U.S. patent fees are admittedly at a low level and have not been a factor in this 
harmful decline. Other factors which are currently being addressed by Congress 
have caused the decline in U.S. industrial innovation. However, the fee levels pro­
posed in H.R. 5602 will clearly not be a positive factor in any future decision to file 
patent applications. Perhaps the best that can be safely said is that this increase in 
fees will not encourage corporations to file patent applications. 

Of course the most serious negative impact of these high fees will be felt by small 
businesses and independent inventors. Some are likely to be priced out of the patent 
system either partially or totally. This segment of the public will also be most se­
verely pressured financially to meet the maintenance fees to keep patent protection 
alive until commercialization is abandoned or is successful. 

Another legislative initiative (S. 2326) merits belief comment because it has been 
introduced to relieve small business, non-profits and individual inventors of the high 
fees in H.R. 5602 by permitting these categories of users to pay 50 percent of the 
fees prescribed in H.R. 5602—fees, by the way, which are the same as those already 
set in Public Law 96-517. 

11-61)8 0 - 8 3 - 6 
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Regretfully the APLA opposes this two-tier fee approach for the following key rea­
sons: 

(1) We cannot approve a practice that favors certain foreign nationals with lower 
fees over U.S. companies. 

(2) We believe that for the small "saving", the risk of other countries adopting a 
two-tier fee system harmful to the United States is not worth chancing. The intel­
lectual property related problems directed to unfavorable treatment of nationals in 
developed countries, now evident in the Paris Convention Treaty as well as Law of 
the Sea Treaty negotiations, indicate that these are real, not academic, matters. 

(3) We support equal treatment of all applicants and all nationals. 
The proposed fee increases in H.R. 5602 are clearly a disincentive where incen­

tives are in order. Granting patents is one of the most obviously beneficial economic 
services performed by the Federal Government on behalf of the public. Using this 
service should be encouraged. To meaningfully discourage it is simply not in the 
public interest. 

The underlying policy in the fee provisions of H.R. 5602 relates not to the patent 
system, but to increasing Government revenues. In this case, that policy directly 
conflicts with the clear national need to stimulate research, invention, patenting, 
innovation and the production for the world marketplace of American products 
made by or embodying new and advanced technology. 

This fee proposal is not only contrary to economic common sense, but to principles 
that are sound and important. In the Independent Offices Appropriations Act of 
1952, Congress authorized Executive Branch agencies to set "fair and equitable" 
fees for services provided the public "taking into consideration direct and indirect 
cost to the Government, value to the recipient, (and) public policy or interest 
served". To set user fees to recover 100 percent of the administration of the Lanham 
Act for trademarks and 100 percent of the actual processing of patents, is to ignore 
the enormous public benefit these laws provide and were intended by earlier Con­
gresses to provide. 

We also have serious reservations about the wisdom of establishing an arrange­
ment whereby the PTO budget is almost entirely provided by user fees. Government 
agencies operate under the budget discipline of the Office of Management and 
Budget and the Congressional Budget and Appropriation processes. If such disci­
pline is taken out of these processes so that a Commissioner can raise fees by regu­
lation to meet perceived budget requirements, meaningful incentives to hold down 
costs and manpower levels will be lost. 

Section 1 of H.R. 5602 authorizes $68,086,000 to be appropriated to the Patent and 
Trademark Office (PTO) in fiscal year 1983. The Administration budget proposal for 
the PTO is $154,934,600. The difference of $86,848,000 is to be made up in fee reve­
nue. By way of contrast, the amount appropriated to the PTO in this current fiscal 
year was $118,961,000, with approximately $29 million to be collected in fees. 

We support the Administration budget request of nearly $155 million, and the 
production goals Commissioner Mossinghoff has set for both the patent operation 
and trademark operation. However, we do not agree that this substantial increase 
in budget should be entirely borne by patent applicants, owners, and those who reg­
ister trademarks. Commissioner Mossinghoff estimates that if Public Law 96-517 is 
allowed to operate, $47,758,000 will be generated in fee income in fiscal year 1983, 
an increase of approximately $19 million over the curent fiscal year. We believe it is 
fair and reasonable that an equal $19 million amount should be added to the net 
public support of the PTO in this fiscal year of nearly $90 million to increase the 
amount authorized in fiscal year 1983 to $108,000,000. By doing this, the increase in 
the budget of the PTO will be equally shared by the public and the user of PTO 
services. 

In conclusion, we respectfully urge this Subcommittee not to amend the fee provi­
sions of Public Law 96-517, and to authorize some $108 million for fiscal year 1983 
in accordance with a recognition that the public and users share in the benefits as 
well as responsibilities of the patent and trademark systems that are extremely im­
portant to the economic well-being of this country. 

Thank you. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you very much, Mr. Jancin. 
I have just one question, and then I will yield to my colleagues. 
You listened very carefully to Mr. DeGrandi speaking for that 

section of the American Bar Association 
Mr. JANCIN. Yes. 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. In what respect, if at all, does the position of 
your association differ from theirs? Is there any particular way it 
differs? 

Mr. JANCIN. Yes. I would say that—if I can enumerate them, 
there probably are these differences: 

Mr. DeGrandi described or characterized a so-called ABA bill ap­
proach, so that, in effect, we are possibly looking at a triangle 
which might be 5602, Weicker 2306, and the ABA approach. 

The APLA is saying that triangle should be a square, because we 
believe that what the Congress did in the 96th Congress when it 
enacted 96-517 was correct, should be recognized and supported. 

If I may, I did make some notes as questions were asked of Mr. 
DeGrandi, and there are some comments that I would like to make. 

The question was raised with respect to the two-tier patent fee 
system, what is wrong with it, and possibly the following will ex­
press some concern that I have personally. 

When H.R. 5602 was first brought to my attention and I realized 
that the fees would be increased, I raised the question with the ap­
propriate administration leadership whether consideration had 
been given to provide relief to small investors, small business or 
nonprofits. The answer that I was given was yes, but "we decided 
against it" because the Paris Convention, by way of example, re­
quires national treatment, as Mr. DeGrandi described. At that 
point in time that pretty well put the issue to rest. 

With time, however, it became clear that more and more concern 
was being given to the high fees, as evidenced by people who spoke 
to me. Some practically grabbing me by the lapels and asking what 
will we do about this high fee problem. I also received letters—and 
I imagine that you gentlemen received letters, too. The fee issue 
became more critical. Something had to be done, and that some­
thing got to my attention when I saw a draft of what then became 
the Weicker bill. When I saw the provision in the draft that said, 
in effect—and this is what is in the bill—that small businesses, 
nonprofits and individual inventors will pay 50 percent of what ev­
erybody else will pay. That caused me to wonder what kind of a 
"fix," if I may use that word, would be used to take care of the two-
tier fee problem that had been described to me previously. On in­
quiry, I learned that there were some studies underway. 

One way of taking care of problems with individual inventors is 
to ask them to sign an affidavit and if they don't tell the truth 
there can be a criminal sanction against them of the kind we al­
ready have in the declaration in the patent practice, and they may 
lose their patent rights. 

But the problem with the small business and the nonprofits 
which was being studied, has not so far as I know—and this is 
based upon inquiry—been solved. It is perceived by the administra­
tion that the problem is not a big problem; in fact, it's viewed to be 
a minor problem, and nothing will be done about it. I feel uncom­
fortable with this solution. Maybe it is a small problem, and maybe 
things will go along very nicely. But I think that when we take the 
story that I have just told you and we couple that with the possibil­
ity that other countries might go to a two-tier system and create a 
certain amount of mischief, then are we wise, are we pennywise 
and pound foolish in saying "well, we're going to buy that kind of 
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an approach and make it better for a certain category of patent 
and trademark user"? Are we potentially buying a lot of trouble? 

I don't know. I really have to say that I'm not sure that anybody 
knows today, and that makes the decisionmaking extremely diffi­
cult. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you, Mr. Jancin. 
The gentleman from Illinois, Mr. Railsback. 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Jancin, I am wondering what is your position with regard to 

the voluntary arbitration of patent disputes, including issues of va­
lidity or infringement? 

Mr. JANCIN. I understand the issue that you're talking about. I 
personally favor it. It has not been before the American Patent 
Law Association. We are having a meeting next week, and it is a 
matter that I will attempt to get before the association and the 
board. 

My guesstimate at the present is that we would come out and 
support that provision four-square. 

Mr. RAILSBACK. That's good to hear. 
I also want to commend the ALPA for its general support of 

trying to modernize and make more efficient the Patent Office. I 
guess I would encourage you to keep up that work. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. JANCIN. Thank you very much, and we appreciate the help 

of the subcommittee, too. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. The gentleman from Virginia, Mr. Butler. 
Mr. BUTLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I think the witness anticipated most of my questions. I am still 

in a position of real concern about the information that both you 
and the preceding witness gave us about the declining level of 
American inventor applications. You don't attribute this is the ex­
isting fee schedule. 

Mr. JANCIN. Oh, no. As a matter of fact, I would characterize the 
existing fee schedule as being bargain basement prices. They are 
really quite low. I have no problem with what the Congress did in 
enacting 96-517. They are increased quite substantially there. 

Mr. BUTLER. What are we going to do, or what can we do to en­
courage—I have the impression that a lot of innovative American 
inventors who are not going to the trouble or the expense of filing 
their application simply because of the costs—as I mentioned earli­
er, the legal fees involved and the cost of defending the patent 
when it comes along. 

What can we do about encouraging these people to make the best 
use of their product of their thought? 

Mr. JANCIN. I think that we have done some things already. By 
way of example, I think the new Court of Appeals for the Federal 
circuit will help. You mentioned the high cost of litigation and the 
APLA did support the court measure. 

I think the arbitration measure is another way of helping out. I 
think that some of the tax credits for R&D considerations that are 
going on within the Congress—As you know, there has been a 
great awareness of innovation and the need for productivity and 
things that are related here in the past few years. It is just, in my 
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opinion, taking some effort here and some there. There isn't any 
one single thing. 

Mr. BUTLER. Thank you. 
Do you have the same generosity expressed by the previous wit­

ness for those impoverished inventors that come to you with a good 
idea? 

Mr. JANCIN. Yes, sir, I think so. If I may say so, in once sense 
tha t is an irrelevant point with respect to what we're addressing 
here, because 

Mr. BUTLER. Well, that 's the license we sometimes take to our­
selves. 

Mr. JANCIN. I understand. Well, I think a problem we have here 
is something we might call a "sticker shock". That 's a term I got 
from Mr. Iaccoca when he is advertising his cars. It's just a terrible 
jump tha t particularly some categories of inventors are going to ex­
perience when they find tha t the fees possibly have been a few 
hundred dollars going up to several thousand, and whatever the at­
torney fees have been, just look upon them as being the constant. 

Mr. BUTLER. That will be surprising, though, won't it? 
I yield back, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. On behalf of the committee, Mr. Jancin, we 

appreciate your appearance this morning. You have been very 
helpful to us and I hope your testimony is as enlightening before 
the next committee you are appearing before. 

Mr. JANCIN. Thank you. May I leave? 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. Yes. 
Mr. JANCIN. Thank you. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. Next I would like to greet, as the gentleman 

from Virginia has already introduced, Mr. Harrison McCandlish, 
chairman of the patent, t rademark and copyright law section of the 
Virginia State Bar. 

We have your statement in its entirety as well, Mr. McCandlish, 
and will accept it and make it a part of the record. You may pro­
ceed as you wish. 

STATEMENT OF HARRISON E. McCANDLISH 

Mr. MCCANDLISH. Thank you, sir. I welcome this opportunity to 
testify in opposition to H.R. 5602. 

I am speaking on behalf of the patent and trademark section for 
the Virginia State Bar, and rather than read the prepared state­
ment, I will just summarize or highlight some of the major points. I 
do ask, however, tha t our updated or amended prepared statement 
be entered in the record of this hearing because it does address the 
Patent Office's most recent compromise proposal which we, inci­
dentally, find to be unsatisfactory. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Without objection, your statement in its en­
tirety, together with a number of appendixes—you have two—will 
be accepted and made a part of the record. 

Mr. MCCANDLISH. Thank you. 
As background, I just briefly want to point out that since the re­

location of the Patent Office to Arlington, Va., northern Virginia 
has become one of the major centers of the patent and t rademark 
profession in this country, and that the patent and t rademark sec-
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tion of the Virginia State Bar has grown comparably with that 
patent and trademark sector. 

As for myself, I have devoted my entire legal career to the 
patent and trademark field, starting as a patent examiner in 1956, 
and then as a private practitioner from 1958 to the present time. 

We share the American Patent Law Association's position essen­
tially in all respects. Specifically, our position is that we oppose 
H.R. 5602 to the extent that it increases Patent Office fees to the 
100-percent cost recovery level. We also oppose the recent Patent 
Office compromise proposal because it offers nothing more than a 
token relief to small business and the independent inventor. 

Lest our specific position becloud our full position on the matter, 
the latter should also be made clear.. We do favor a first class 
Patent Office system, and we do favor issuance of quality patents. 
But at the same time we also favor access to the patent system by 
all and not just by big business and the wealthy. 

Our chief concern with H.R. 5602 is that it will price the patent 
system out of the reach of the small businesses and independent 
inventors, to say nothing about the counterproductive effect upon 
larger companies and the growth of technology in this country. So 
if H.R. 5602 is enacted, we believe that the patent system will 
become nothing more than an exclusive club for large companies 
and the wealthy. 

Although the chief concern here is for the small businesses and 
independent inventors, the high fees under H.R. 5602 no doubt will 
cause just about all businesses and all independent inventors to cut 
back on their patent activity. 

I think an example here would be worthwhile to identify the 
overall costs that are incurred by an inventor as he proceeds to 
obtain a patent. 

According to a recent survey by the American Patent Law Asso­
ciation, the legal cost alone for preparing an average patent appli­
cation was running about $1,100 in 1980. To this you have to add 
another $800 for prosecuting that patent application after it is filed 
in the Patent Office. Finally, you have to add the Patent Office 
fees, which under the current schedule are a minimum of $175. So 
that what you come out with is a total cost of roughly $2,000 under 
the current fee schedule. So under the current fee schedule, if the 
inventor has a budget of $6,000, he would be able to afford three 
patents. 

But under H.R. 5602, the cost for that same patent would rise 
from $2,000 to something on the order of $5,400 or more. So with 
the same $6,000 budget, the inventor will be forced to cut back his 
patent activity by two-thirds. By not paying all of the maintenance 
fees on the first patent, the inventor could possibly trade off part of 
the life of the first patent to obtain the second patent. But even 
with that trade off, he would probably be forced to cut back on his 
patent activity by one-third. 

Now, the cutback here is dramatically underscored by a survey 
which was taken of the patent and trademark section of the Vir­
ginia State Bar. According to that survey, 87 percent of the re­
sponding members indicated that independent inventors would 
have to cut back substantially if the fees were raised to the 100-
percent cost recovery level. The survey also indicated that 67 per-
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cent of the responding members felt that small businesses would 
cut back substantially if the fees were raised to the 100-percent 
cost recoverability level. As a matter of fact, 95 percent said that at 
least some cutback would occur. 

A cutback is bound to occur. To suggest otherwise would be to 
ignore the tried and tested principle that as the price of a service 
or product goes up, the demand for the service or product goes 
down. So we will have a cutback. 

So the question becomes, what is the significance of the cutback? 
More importantly, what is the significance of our patent system? I 
think the late Senator Everett Dirksen had the answer. He said, 
and I quote, "There has never been a substitute for the effective­
ness of our patent system to stimulate innovation, disclosure, and 
commerce." Putting the celebrated Senator's statement into differ­
ent words, the patent system here in our country has historically 
provided for the incentive to create. The incentive to create, in 
turns, stimulates the growth of technology. The growth of technol­
ogy, in turn, means more jobs, more new jobs. That, then, is the 
significance of the patent system. 

So if the use of the patent system is discouraged through high 
fees, particularly under 5602, the incentive to create is going to be 
removed. And removing the incentive retards the growth of tech­
nology, which in turn leads to fewer new jobs. So then, that is the 
significance of the expected decline in patent activity which will 
come about under 5602. As a matter of fact, it even will occur to 
some extent under the current law of 96-517. 

Furthermore, the high fees here will work at cross-purposes with 
all the recent Government attempts to stimulate our slumping in­
novation in this country. What good is it, for example, to encourage 
innovation by allowing small businesses and nonprofit organiza­
tions to retain title to patents if the patent fees are to be raised so 
high that it's going to price the patent system out of their reach in 
the first place? 

Before considering some of these compromise proposals and our 
recommendations for them, I would like to briefly comment on a 
couple of the arguments that have been made in support of 5602. 

First, the supporters for 5602 attempt to justify the bill by noting 
that the increase in patent filing and issue fees under H.R. 5602 
does not really exceed the rise in the Consumer Price Index since 
1965, when the patent fees were increased last. The problem with 
that argument is that 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I wonder, Mr. McCandlish, if you could identi­
fy those supporters, or the source of the statements? 

Mr. MCCANDLISH. Commissioner Mossinghoff himself. 
The problem with that argument is that filing and issue fees are 

not the only fees. When all the fees are considered, the total great­
ly exceeds the Consumer Price Index rise since 1965. The Consum­
er Price Index, therefore, falls far short of justifying the huge in­
crease under H.R. 5602. 

A second argument that was advanced by the Commissioner, I 
believe here at the hearing, and in his prepared statement, is that 
only a 2-year decline was experienced in patent applications when 
Patent Office fees were last increased in 1965 by an average of 
$170. But comparing that paltry increase of $170 to the whopping 
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increase of more than $3,000, is like comparing a case of the snif­
fles to pneumonia. If it took 2 years to recover from an increase of 
$170, just think how long it is going to take to recover from an in­
crease of something in excess of $3,000. 

For the foregoing reasons, we urge that 5602 be rejected. What 
we should be thinking of here are ways of encouraging innovation, 
not discouraging it. Any increase in fees, especially over the 50 per­
cent level, is going to discourage innovation—which leads us to 
these compromise proposals. 

The most recent Patent Office compromise proposal offers only 
token relief. Total fees would only be reduced for small businesses 
and independent inventors by an insignificant amount of about 
$400, from a minimum of $3,200 to something like $2,800. If there 
is to be a compromise, Senator Weicker's bill is more appropriate, 
because it does offer a material relief to the small business and in­
dependent inventor. 

However, we do offer the following recommendations for perhaps 
making Senator Weicker's bill or anything akin to it more effec­
tive: 

Instead of tying the Patent Office fees to the Consumer Price 
Index, we should have a "sunset" provision whereby Congress can 
make a review of the fees based on, first, inflation, but more impor­
tantly and second, on an expected decline that we will encounter in 
our patent activity. It may be that after 3 to 5 years down the road 
it is found that the fees were so high that there will be a need to 
stimulate innovation by lowering the fees, not raising them. 

Our next recommendation is that maintenance fees should be 
weighted more heavily than the processing fees. This will alleviate 
the impact and burden of the higher fees and give the inventor a 
greater opportunity to exploit and commercialize his invention. 

Third, we would offer the recommendation of backloading main­
tenance fees, or at least rescheduling the maintenance fees, so that 
instead of being payable 3V2, TYz, and HVfe years into the life of the 
patent, they would perhaps be payable, say, at 5, 9, and 13 years 
into the life of the patent. This would give an inventor, especially 
an independent inventor, more time to exploit or commercialize his 
invention before he has to begin to pay those heavy maintenance 
fees—and they are, indeed, heavy. 

Gentlemen, that does conclude my statement. I would be pleased 
to respond to any questions. 

[The statement of Mr. McCandlish follows:] 
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MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE: 

I welcome this opportunity to appear before this Subcommittee 

to testify in opposition to H.R.5602. I am the Chairman for 

the Patent, Trademark and Copyright Law Section of the Virginia 

State Bar. 

INTRODUCTION 

The Patent, Trademark and Copyright Law Section (PTC 

Section) was founded to address patent and other intellectual 

property matters on federal and state levels. 

Since the relocation of the Patent and Trademark Office 

to Arlington, Virginia, Northern Virginia has become one of 

the major centers of the patent and trademark profession in 

this country. The PTC Section has grown comparably with 

Virginia's patent and trademark sector. 

As for myself, I have devoted my entire legal career to 

the patent and trademark field, starting as a Patent Examiner 

in the Patent Office in 1956 and then as a private practitioner 

from 1958 to the present time. 

Because of our immense concern about the adverse impact 

of H.R.5602, the Board of Governors for the PTC Section has 

authorized me to speak on the Section's behalf. I would appre­

ciate it is you would enter this statement in the record of this 

hearing. 
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THE FAR-REACHING IMPACT OF H.R.5602 

By amending P.L. 96-517, H.R.5602 will precipitously 

raise Patent Office fees to recover virtually 100 percent of 

the Patent Office's patent and trademark processing costs. To 

reach the 100 percent recovery level under the 1983-1985 budget 

plans, minimum fees, by conservative estimates, will be increased 

by almost eighteen-fold over fees currently charged by the Patent 

Office which will be enough to give any business or individual 

inventor a bad case of sticker shock. 

Because of the huge increase, the far-reaching impact of 

H.R.5602 on inventors and our economy cannot be overestimated. 

THE PTC SECTION OPPOSES THE PATENT OFFICE FEE INCREASE 
TO THE 100 PERCENT COST RECOVERY LEVEL IN H.R.5602 

Our specific position is clear: We strongly oppose 

H.R.5602 to the extent that it proposes to increase Patent Office 

fees to the 100 percent cost recovery level. Moreover, we oppose 

any increase for anyone over the 50 percent cost recovery level 

under P.L. 96-517. It goes without saying that we are therefore 

strongly opposed to the Patent Office's last-minute compromise 

proposal under which small businesses and individual inventors 

would still be required to pay the same high maintenance fees 

($2400.00 or more) as large companies. The matter of this un­

acceptable compromise proposal and Senator Weicker's compromise 

Bill S.2326 are addressed in the last section of this prepared 

statement. 
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We are joined in our position by the American Patent Law 

Association and by other associations stretching across the 

country from Washington, D.C. to Los Angeles, California. 

Lest our specific position becloud our full position on 

the matter, the latter should also be made clear. 

We favor a first class patent system. We favor issuance 

of quality patents by the Patent Office. But we also favor 

access to the patent system, not just by big businesses and the 

wealthy, but also by small businesses and the individual 

i nventor. 

Our deep concern with the 100 percent cost recovery 

plan is that it will simply price our patent system out of the 

reach of small businesses and individual inventors, to say 

nothing about the counterproductive impact on larger companies 

and the already slumping innovation in this country. In short, 

the fee increases in H.R.5602 are so high that if the bill is 

enacted, our patent system will become virtually an exclusive 

club for large foreign and domestic companies and the wealthy. 

This concern appears to be shared by Senatro Hathias 

who was recently quoted as warning that the 100 percent cost 

recovery plan could "sow the seeds of the system's destruction" 

(emphasi s added) . 
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SMALL BUSINESSES AND INDIVIDUALS ACCOUNT FOR 37 
PERCENT OF PATENTABLE INNOVATION IN THIS COUNTRY 

One cannot begin to appreciate Senator Mathias' concern 

without first appreciating the substantial extent to which 

small businesses and individual inventors contribute to 

innovation in this country. 

According to an OTAF report and other Patent Office 

figures , individuals and small businesses (with 500 employees 

or less) in this country account for more than one out of every 

three patents issued to U.S. based corporations and individuals. 

Individuals alone, as measured by the number of unassigned 

patents, accounted for 25 percent of all patents issued over 

the 1963-1981 period to the private U.S. sector (i.e., U.S. 

based corporations and U.S. individuals combined). 

The extent to which small businesses and individual 

inventors contribute to innovation in this country is therefore 

indisputable substantial. The bottom line total of fees under 

H.R.5602 is likewise indisputable substantial. 

]_/ Office of Technology Assessment & Forecast, U.S. Patent 
and Trademark Office (see Appendix A ) . 

2/ See Appendix B. 
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THE STICKER SHOCK: WHAT H.R.5602 WILL COST THE INVENTOR 

Currently, an inventor pays a minimum of $175.00 and 

an average of $230.00 in Patent Office fees to obtain a 

patent and also to obtain the full 17-year protection which 

attaches. P.L. 96-517 increases the fees to the 50 percent 

cost recovery level, effective October 1st of this year. 

Th achieve the 50 percent recovery level, Patent Office 

fees just for obtaining a patent (generally referred to as 

processing fees) will increase to at least approximately 

$400.00, and by earlier Patent Office estimates, $1400.00 will 

be added in the form of maintenance fees to bring the total 

fees to at least $1800.00 

To achieve the 100 percent cost recovery level under 

H.F.5602, the processing fees just for obtaining a patent 

will rise to at least $800.00. 

We estimate that those processing fees will average 

closer to $1000.00 which, rather than being in line with 

other countries, is significantly more than the processing 

fees exacted by any other major country in the world. 
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The maintenance fees will approximately double under 

H.R.5602. Different Patent Office estimates place the main­

tenance fees in the $2400.00 to $2800.00 range. 

The bottom line price demanded from an inventor for 

obtaining and maintaining a patent under H.R.5602 will there­

fore become a bare-bones minimum of $3200.00 under the most 

conservative estimate and is expected to be more on the order 

of $3600.00 to $3800.00. This represents a precipitous rise 

of at least $3025.00 over the minimum fees now charged by the 

Patent Office. 

Supporters of H.R.5602 attempt to justify the bill by 

noting that the rise in patent filing and issue fees do not 

exceed the rise in the Consumer Price Index since 1965 when 

the Patent Office fees were last increased. But when all of 

the fees - not just patent filing and issue fees - are con­

sidered, the total greatly exceeds the Consumer Price Index. 

The Consumer Price Index therefore falls far short of justifying 

a total fee increase of well over $3000.00. Indeed, if the 

fee increase is to be based on the Consumer Price Index, it 

should be limited to about $1000.00, which is about $2000.00 

shy of the increase under H.R.5602. 
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FOUR COMPELLING REASONS WHY PATENT OFFICE FEES SHOULD 
NOT BE RAISED TO THE 100 PERCENT COST RECOVERY LEVEL 

Although the quantum jump in fees is disturbing in 

itself, there are more compelling reasons why the 100 percent 

cost recovery level should not be adopted. 

First, after many hearings less than two years ago, 

Congress wisely decided in 1980 that the cost of operating 

the Patent Office should be evenly divided in accordance with 

the benefits conferred on both the inventor and the public. 

In considering the bill that matured into P.L. 96-517, Congress 

therefore adopted the 50 percent recovery plan after rejecting 

a proposal to set Patent Office fees at the 60 percent cost 

recovery level as being too burdensome on small businesses and 

indi viduals. 

If a 60 percent cost recovery level at a 1981 Patent 

Office budget of about $108 million was unacceptably burden­

some in 1980, then it unequivocally follows that a 100 percent 

cost recovery level at a 1983 Patent Office budget of close to 

$155 million 1s even more burdensome today. Moreover, a 100 

percent cost recovery level of any Patent Office budget ignores 

the substantial benefit which the public derives from our patent 

system. 

Second, the high fees under H.R.5602 will discourage 

independent inventors and companies of all sizes from filing 

for patents, which in turn will retard the growth of technology 

in this country. Commerce and ultimately the public will 

11-6M8 0 - 8 3 - 7 
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therefore suffer. 

Third, raising the Patent Office fees to the high levels 

under H.R.5602 will work at cross purposes with recent govern­

mental attempts to stimulate the slumping innovation in this 

country. What good is it, for example, to encourage innovation 

by allowing small businesses and non-profit organizations to 

retain title to patents for federally funded projects, on the 

one hand, while raising Patent Office fees so high as to dis­

courage those small businesses and non-profit organizations from 

getting patents on the other hand? 

Fourth, the potent combination of allowing the Patent 

Office to set- fees and to recover virtually 100 percent of its 

costs through fee revenues is inherently susceptible to misuse. 

For all practical purposes, it will virtually eliminate meaning­

ful administrative and Congressional incentives to hold the 

Patent Office budget at a reasonable level. The door will there 

fore be open to an upward spiral of budget and fee increases. 

That spiral has already begun in expectation of the increased 

fee revenue under H.R.5602. 

THE DEEP CONCERN FOR SMALL BUSINESSES AND 
INDIVIDUAL INVENTORS IS WIDELY SHARED 

In the face of upwardly spiraling fees, all businesses, 

no matter how affluent, will be forced to cut back on their 

patent activity. But the chief concern is with the small 

businesses and individual inventors who make up more than one-

third of our innovation base and who can least afford the fee 
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increases under H.R.5602. 
3 

For example, in a recent survey of the PTC Section, 

94 percent of the responding members felt that the proposed 

increase in Patent Office fees to the 100 percent cost 

recovery level would adversely affect individual inventors, 

while 90 percent of the responding members believed that the 

proposed increase in fees would adversely affect small businesses. 

Signal Magazine (a publication of the Armed Forces 

Communications and Electronics Association) reflects our con-
4 

cern and in its current issue warns that the 100 percent cost 

recovery measures "appear to endanger the innovation that 

historically springs from the independent inventor, small 

businesses and corporations." Signal Magazine sounds an even 

more ominous note, warning that "these huge fee increases will 

have a distinctly adverse affect on the defense industrial base." 

Signal has sent Its message. It deserves this Subcommittee's 

full consideration. 

3/ See Appendix C 

4_/ See Appendix 0 
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H.R.5602 IS BOUND TO HAVE A SIGNIFICANT IMPACT 

Despite these clear warnings, supporters of H.R.5602 

shirk off the significance of the drastically increased fees 

by observing that only a two-year decline was experienced 

in patent applications when Patent Office fees were last 

increased in 1965 by an average of $170.00. Comparing that 

paltry increase of $170.00 to the whopping increase of at least 

$3035.00 under H.R.5602, however, is like comparing a case of 

the sniffles to pneumonia. If it took two years to recover 

from a $170.00 increase, think how long it will take to recover 

from an increase of more than $3000.00. 

In downgrading the impact of the fee increases, supporters 

of the bill also claim that "[P]atent fees are a very small 

fraction of the total costs to devleop a creative idea to a 

commercial product." In making such a statement, supporters 

of the bill seem not to recognize that most individuals and 

many companies must borrow money or otherwise attract outside 

capital to meet high costs of manufacturing and marketing new 

products. The facility to meet these busl/iess costs, therefore, 

is no indication that inventors can afford the high Patent 

Office fees without cutting back on their patent activities. 

The cutback is bound to occur, and it will be substantial. 

Consider the following example which tells a revealing story of 

the extent of the cutback. 

According to a recent survey published by the American 
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Patent Law Association in October 1981, the legal costs for 

preparing an average patent application was running at a 

median amount of $1035.00 in 1980. To this amount add about 

$800.00 for expenses in prosecuting the patent application 

in the Patent Office after the application is filed. Finally, 

add the minimum total Patent Office fees of $175.00 under the 

present fee schedule and you have a total cost of roughly 

$2000.00. 

Under the schedule of fees currently charged by the Patent 

Office, an inventor having a limited budget of $6000.00 could 

therefore afford three patents. But under H.R.5602, the total 

cost for obtaining and maintaining the same patent will increase 

from $2000.00 to at least $5335.00 because of the fee increase 

of $3035.00. Where the inventor could afford three patents 

under the current fee schedule, he will henceforth be able to 

afford only one patent under H.R.5602. With the same limited 

funds, the inventor will therefore be forced to cut his patent 

activity by two-thi rds. 

By not paying all of the maintenance fees for one patent, 

the inventor could trade part of the life of the first patent 

to obtain a second patent. But even with the tradeoff, he 

would have to cut his patent activity by one-third. 

The foregoing example of cutbacks is underscored by the 

PTC Section's survey in which 86 percent of the responding 

5/ See Appendix C. 
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members thought that the number of applications filed by 

individual inventors would go down substantially, while 67 

percent felt that the number of patent applications filed by 

small businesses would go down substantially. Furthermore, 

virtually all of the responding members predicted that small 

businesses would be forced to cut back on their patent activity. 

COMMERCE IS THE REAL LOSER UNDER H.R.5602 

The discouraging decline in patent activity will not be 

confined to small businesses and individuals, but more sig­

nificantly, will extend across the board to all companies as 

indicated by the PTC Section's survey. There can be no doubt 

that the decline will occur. 

To suggest otherwise would require a person to ignore 

the tried and tested economic principle that as the price of 

a service or product goes up, the demand for that service or 

product goes down even for essential items such as oil and gaso­

line. Which leads us to the most important questions of all: 

What is the significance of the decline in patent activity and, 

more importantly, what is the significance of our patent system 

itself? 

The singular fact that we are here today debating the 

matter of who should share in the relatively low cost of 

operating our Patent Office is a conclusive indication that we 

have indeed lost sight of the true significance of our patent 

system. How else can we account for the myopic and erroneous 
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attitude that our patent system is nothing more than a 

specialized federal program which benefits only the so-called 

user? 

It is time, therefore, to recall the incisive words of 

the late Senator Everett Dirksen who said: "There has never 

been a substitute for the effectiveness of the patent system 

to stimulate innovation, disclosure and commerce." 

In substance, the reward of patents under our patent 

system offers the strong incentive to create. The incentive 

to create promotes the growth of technology in this country 

which in turn creates new jobs. The public therefore directly 

benefits in two ways: First through the growth of technology 

itself, and second through the creation of new jobs. This then 

is the real significance .of our patent system. 

If patent activity is discouraged through the high fees 

under H.R.5602 - as it surely will be - the incentive for 

innovation and disclosure of inventions will be impaired. That 

means a cutback in our already stunted technological growth. 

Commerce will therefore suffer, and there will be fewer new 

jobs, all at a time when our economy is slumping and unemployment 

is rising. 

But for the incentive of an accessible patent system, 

many worthwhile inventions would not have seen the light of day. 

As just one example, let me tell you about a direct experience 

with the small business inventor who invented and commercialized 
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the safety inertial crash barriers which you see along 

Virginia's Shirley Highway and other roads in the country. 

He frankly acknowledged that if it were not for our patent 

system, his invention would not have come into being. 

Fortunately for the numerous persons whose lives have 

been saved by the safety barriers, the patent costs were low 

enough to make the patent system accessible to our inventor. 

The Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks himself 

fully recognizes the meaningful role that our patent system 

plays in the growth of technology of this country. In his 

testimony before this Subcommittee he testified that the 

growing backlog of patent applications in the Patent Office 

was "inhibiting the introduction of new technology into 

commerce..." (emphasis a d d e d ) . 

To counteract this troublesome situation, the Commissioner 

has proposed a costly program for reducing the backlog and 

thereby accelerating the issuance of patents. The program is 

of particular interest because it serves as yet another example 

of public benefit. 

The public and industry as a whole will certainly benefit 

from the program because the introduction of new technology 

into commerce will be accelerated. Businesses in general will 

also benefit because they will be able to plan new products 

with a greater degree of certainty that their new products will 

not be infringing someone's patent. But what about the 

inventor - the patent applicant himself who is being asked to 
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principally bear the cost of the program? 

Direct experience shows that accelerated issuance of 

patents is of no significant benefit to the inventor except 

on those infrequent occasions where the patent is needed 

because of an infringement situation or because of some special 

consideration involving exploitation of the invention. Indeed, 

the vast majority of inventors benefit from delayed - not 

accelerated - issuance of patents because the delay effectively 

lengthens the patent life and gives the inventor a longer 

opportunity to exploit his invention before the maintenance 

fees come due. 

The public and industry as a whole therefore benefit 

primarily and most directly from accelerated issuance of patents, 

not the vast majority of the inventors. That being the case, 

the public should continue to pay its fair share of the Patent 

Office costs. 

The 50 percent cost recovery program under P.L. 96-517 

provides a fair and equitable distribution of Patent Office costs 

in accordance with the benefits conferred on the public and 

the inventor. That sound policy was settled by Congress in 

1980, and there 1s no reason to change it now for anyone. 

H.R.5602 should therefore be rejected without further 

debate. This bill is a product of an impulsive and ill-advised 

action to realize a relatively trivial cutback in government 

appropriations without giving any consideration whatsoever to 

the impact of the high fees. 
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THE COMPROMISE PROPOSALS AND 
THE RECOMMENDATIONS 

The Patent Office's compromise proposal submitted 

just yesterday is totally unacceptable because it only 

offers token relief to small businesses and independent 

inventors. Under this compromise proposal, only the Patent 

Office processing fees for obtaining a patent would be 

reduced to one-half the amount required under the original 

version of H.R.5602. The maintenance fees demanded from 

small businesses and independent inventors, however, would 

not be reduced from the high level of H.R.5602. 

Under the Patent Office's compromise proposal, therefore, 

the total minimum fees demanded from small businesses and 

independent inventors would be reduced by the insignificant 

sum of $400.00 from $3200.00 to $2800.00. 

It would be totally unrealistic to assume that small 

businesses and independent inventors will not be discouraged 

by the high maintenance fees alone. If an inventor realizes 

that he cannot afford the high maintenance fees, he certainly 

will not invest the sum of at least $2500.00 in Patent Office 

and legal fees to obtain the patent because all he would 

get for his investment would be a 3 1/2 year patent, which 

is when the first maintenance comes due. If the inventor 

cannot afford at least the first two installments of the 

maintenance fees, he therefore is not likely to file for a 

patent in the first instance. The result will be that he will 
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no longer have the incentive to create because the maintenance 

fees alone priced our patent system out of his reach. 

If there is to be a compromise, Senator Weicker's bill 

in its original form would be significantly more appropriate 

with certain provisos because it does offer material relief 

to small businesses and independent inventors. Instead of 

granting the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks the one­

time power to adjust the fees in accordance with the Consumer 

Price Index as provided for in Senator Weicker's bill, we 

recommend a "sunset" provision, whereby Congress may assess 

the status of fees three years later not just in relation to 

inflation, but more importantly in relation to the decline 

which is expected in patent activity even under Senator 

Weicker's compromise. If a substantial decline occurs, it 

may be advisable to reduce Patent Office fees at some later 

date to stimulate innovation. 

Instead of obtaining half of the fee revenue through 

maintenance fees, as is presently the case, we also recommend 

that the maintenance fees be weighted more heavily than the 

processing fees (i.e., those fees required to obtain the 

patent), and that the maintenance fees should be backloaded 

or rescheduled to be payable 5, 9 and 13 years into the life 

of the patent. These measures will have the beneficial effect 

of reducing the adverse impact of the fees and of giving the 

inventor a reasonable time to exploit and commercialize his 

invention before maintenance fees come due. 

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared statement. 

I will be pleased to respond to any questions you or the 

Subcommittee may have. 
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APPENDIX A 

OTAF SPECIAL REPORT - ALL TECHNOLOGIES 

PATENT ACTIVITY (1/63-12/81) 

BY DATE OF PATENT GRANT 
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APPENDIX B 

Commissioner Hossinghoff testified at the March 11, 

1982 hearing before this Subcommittee that about 5000 patents 

per year are issued to small businesses having 500 employees 

or less. When the 5000 patents are combined with the number 

of patents issuing to U.S. individuals as indicated by the 

OTAF report of Appendix A, the result shows that the small 

businesses and individuals in this country account for 37 

percent of all patents issuing to U.S. corporations and U.S. 

individuals. 
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APPENDIX C 

RESULTS OF PTO FEE INCREASE SURVEY 

VIRGINIA STATE BAR - PATENT, TRADEMARK & 

COPYRIGHT LAW SECTION 

Question 

Do you believe that PTO fees should be set so that the 
PTO eventually becomes substantially self-supporting (i.e., 
100% recovery of examining and maintenance administration costs)? 

Answer 

Yes - 12.5% 
No - 87.52 

Question 

Do you think that individuals will be adversely affected 
by the proposed increase of fees to the 100% recovery level? 

Answer 

Yes - 94% 
No - 62 

Question 

Do you think that small businesses will be adversely 
affected by the proposed increase of fees to the 100% recovery 
level? 

Answer 

Yes - 90% 
No - 10% 

Question 

Will the proposed increase of fees to the 100% recovery 
level enhance or impair the willingness of business to make 
the necessary monetary investments for the growth of technology 
in this country? 

Answer 

Impair - 80% 
Enhance - 6.7% 
No change - 13.3% 



Question 

Will the proposed increase of fees to the 100? recovery level 
cause businesses to resort more often to trade secret protection 
thereby avoiding disclosure of their inventions to the public? 

Answer 

Yes - 83% 
No - 17% 

Question 

If the new proposed fees were to be implemented, what effect 
on filing will be noted, based upon your experience and knowledge? 

Answer 

I rid 1 vidual 

Small Business 

Fortune 501-1000 

Fortune 100-500 

Fortune 1-100 

Foreign 

SI ightly 
Up 

0% 

0* 

0% 

0% 

0% 

0% 

SI ightly 
Down 

9% 

24% 

43% 

52% 

55% 

46% 

Substantially Substantially Substantially 
Up Down Unchanged 

to 

0% 

0% 

3% 

0% 

0% 

3% 

86% 

67% 

33% 

10% 

6% 

33% 

5% 

9% 

23% 

38% 

39% 

18% 

-2-



113 : 

APPENDIX D 

SIGNAL MAGAZINE 

(A PUBLICATION OF THE ARMED FORCES 

COMMUNICATIONS AND ELECTRONICS ASSOCIATION) 

MARCH 1982 ISSUE 



114 

FEDERAL SIGNALS 
New CIA Char ter President Reagan signed the new Central Intelligence Agency (CIA) Charter 

shortly before the end of 1981. The Charter (Executive Order 12333) is 
noticeably different in tone and emphasis from the previous Charter under the 
Carter Administration. The document states the goals, duties, conduct and 
general provisions of U.S. intelligence activities. The first dominant charac­
teristic of the Charter is the emphasis on the positive aspects of the 
intelligence community rather than the negative. It is evident in the wording 
of the Charter that this Administration is encouraging more vigorous intelli­
gence efforts. The second prominent change is an area under the subtitle of 
collection techniques. The document states that previously specified tech­
niques may be used but. 'These procedures shall not authorize: Unconsented 
physical searches in the U.S. by agencies other than the FB I . except for 
searches by counterintelligence elements of the military services directed 
against military personnel within the U.S. or abroad for intelligence purposes, 
when authorized by a military commander empowered to approve physical 
searches for law enforcement purposes, based upon a finding of probable 
cause to believe that such persons are acting as an agent of foreign powers." 
This gives military commanders additional authority to combat any counterin­
telligence activities. A thorough review of the new CIA Charter leads to the 
conclusion that the United States and the Allied intelligence community enjoy 
renewed and vigorous support. 

The first step towards a more comprehensive policy affecting the shortage of 
scientific and engineering personnel in the U.S. has taken the form of a 
"'white paper" originating in DOD. The paper suggests four unified plans of 
action: (1) Synthesize the various studies conducted by both private and 
public.sector organizations on shortages of S&E personnel nationally, and 
analyze the data from a defense viewpoint: (2) Develop additional data on the 
current status of S&E personnel in DOD's in-house laboratories: (3) Provide 
policy-level commitment, identification of resources and direction to assist 
the individual services' currently fragmented efforts to attract and retain S&E 
personnel; (4) Develop, test and implement new approaches with existing 
efforts. The most pronounced areas of the shortage identified to date are in 
electrical engineering and computer sciences. The vigor and health of these 
two areas of endeavor drastically affect CM. It is expected that this new plan 
of action wil l create an umbrella effect in streamlining the various studies and 
programs. One particular problem to be examined is the inequitable pay scale 
for science and engineering personnel in civi l and military service in compari­
son with the private sector. Results of the data collected so far wi l l be known 
this spring and implementation of short and long-term reviews wil l begin 
shortly thereafter. 

Patent Fee Increase When it was announced that 100 percent of the Patent Office costs should be 
paid by the user, no one ever imagined the impact it would have on research 
and development. An amendment to PL 96517 now before Congress will 
drastically increase patent fees. It is predicted by knowledgeable persons that 
i f this amendment is adopted it wil l virtually cut patent applications in half. 
Not only wil l larger companies cut back on patent application filings, but 
small businesses and independent inventors will not have the necessary funds 
to file a patent. The proposed changes wil l increase from roughly $240 at 
present to $4,000 to cover filing, processing and maintenance costs. These 
costs wi l l not stop there, for they wil l increase to support the operations of the 
Patent and Trade Office (PTO) exclusively. Al l the patents issued by the PTO 
are published, allowing R & D efforts to begin at the " f r i nge" of current 
expertise rather than performing redundant research and development. Such 
Draconian economy measures appear to endanger the innovation that histori­
cally springs from the independent inventor, small businesses and corpora­
tions. With budgets being cut not only in government but also in the private 
sector, it is clear these huge fee increases will have a distinctly adverse affect 
on the defense industrial base. The past is evidence that we have benefited a 
thousand times over from one person's invention. I f an inventor cannot afford 
to file a patent, an innovation is lost to U.S. productivity. 

by Deborah Arney, Associate Editor 

4 SIGNAL, MARCH. 1982 

Progress in Hal t ing 
Shortage 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you, Mr. McCandlish. 
I concede that those patent intervals for maintenance fees are 

likely to be considered. I don't know that we will do so at this point 
in time, but obviously those are not sacrosanct. 

I would like to yield to the gentleman from Virginia, Mr. Butler. 
Mr. BUTLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
We have a pretty comprehensive statement from the witness. I 

only want to ask him one or two questions. 
Do you share the concerns about the two-tier system that has 

been expressed by the two previous witnesses? 
Mr. MCCANDLISH. Perhaps in general, yes, but not in specifics. I 

think there are ways that you can find to implement the two-tier 
system. Certainly it won't be without its ramifications. There cer­
tainly would be certain complications. But there are certain proce­
dures that could be adopted or followed. 

We haven't investigated them all and we haven't considered 
them all, but there is some merit to looking into them. As I said 
before, if there is to be a compromise, Weicker's bill would be the 
type of compromise to have because of the substantial relief that it 
offers to independent inventors and small businesses. There lies 
your chief concern. 

In relation to that, I just might address the question that was 
raised with the other two witnesses in terms of legal fees. It is no­
table that the fees under H.R. 5602, the Patent Office fees them­
selves will vastly exceed the legal fees that a law firm or an aver­
age law firm would charge for obtaining an average patent for an 
inventor. Those legal fees you could say would run, for an average 
patent application, without any real complication, for roughly 
$2,000. 

When the fees of the Patent Office are raised to greatly exceed 
those legal fees, there is bound to be considerable discouragement 
on the part of the inventor coming in and trying to get a patent. 
Certainly all efforts are made to take care of those independent in­
ventors that do not have adequate funds, say, to be able to afford a 
full hourly rate of an attorney. 

Any law firm will take on an independent inventor or a small 
business. Even at times they won't even get paid unless somehow 
the invention is successfully exploited or commercialized. In fact, I 
am sitting on a pretty big bill right here today hoping that some 
licensee will undertake a license, but if they don't, I know that the 
inventor doesn't have the money. 

Mr. BUTLER. Well, I am still concerned about the objections to 
the two-tier in terms of the bureaucracy that would have to admin­
ister that program. And, of course, it would increase the legal fees 
because that would be one more aspect of proof that you would 
have to identify and work into your application. I guess somewhere 
you have to tell them what an independent inventor you were. 

Mr. MCCANDLISH. All this is very true. There will be an in­
creased bureaucracy I should think. There will be additional proce­
dures. There will be additional legal fees where the question arises, 
does a business meet the standard of a small business to take ad­
vantage of the 50 percent reduction. There is no doubt about that. 
The extent and scope of this is difficult to tell at this time. Certain-
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ly there are ramifications. As a matter of fact, there are ramifica­
tions to this entire fee increase. 

When the European countries increased their fees substantially, 
they made various and sundry adjustments to dampen the shock or 
the impact that we are not doing here. In England, for example, 
you come in with a very low filing fee, and then there are interme­
diate fees as you go up, ever-increasing. 

Another feature that we don't have here and which is in Europe 
is what they call delayed examination. An inventor has the oppor­
tunity or the choice of" delaying examination of his patent applica­
tion for a certain period of time in order to exploit the invention or 
commercialize it in that time before he has to start paying the 
heavy maintenance fees. In Germany, he can delay it up to 7 years. 

Unfortunately, the program of the Patent and Trademark Office 
is going the other way. They want to accelerate the issuance of pat­
ents, which means that the time for paying those maintenance fees 
under this accelerated program will be reduced. So that in SY2 plus 
lYz, that is in 5 years, the inventor will have to expect to pay the 
first maintenance fee following the filing of his patent application. 

So there are several ramifications here that do deserve careful 
consideration. I would say we shouldn't rush headlong into it, al­
though I would say at this point there are only two choices that are 
on the table. One is to stay with Public Law 96-517, at least for the 
time being, in order to study or examine the situation in greater 
detail and greater care. I would suggest that that procedure be fol­
lowed. But if there is to be a compromise, then the only compro­
mise that can be had would be Senator Weicker's bill in some form 
or other, where the independent inventor and small business gets a 
50 percent reduction across the board, both as to processing fees 
and as to maintenance fees. Those are our only two choices at this 
moment. 

I would advise that we stay with Public Law 96-517 at least for 
another year and to study the situation with greater care before we 
rush headlong over the precipice. 

Mr. BUTLER. Thank you. 
I yield back, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you, Mr. McCandlish, for your appear­

ance this morning. We appreciate your testimony. 
The Chair might add that the Virginia Bar Association, that 

your appearance is representative of many State and other bar as­
sociations. We are not able to have as many as would have liked to 
have appeared, but because of Mr. Butler's entreaty and because 
the Virginia Bar Association encompasses physically where the 
Patent Office is located, it seemed appropriate. 

There are many others: the City Bar Association of New York, of 
New Jersey, and others have very knowledgeable and very interest­
ed patent sections as well as other associations throughout the 
country. It is just not possible for us to have all of them, but we are 
very pleased to have you here this morning. 

Mr. MCCANDLISH. I certainly did appreciate the opportunity to 
testify here. 

Incidentally, the witness list is in error. It is not the Virginia 
Bar Association, but it is the Virginia State Bar itself. We are the 
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authorized patent and trademark section for the Virginia State Bar 
itself. 

Thank you. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. That concludes our first panel. 
Next we are pleased to greet a very distinguished practitioner, a 

person who has been, in terms of patent policy and operation of the 
Patent Office and other matters, in the forefront nationally, to 
bring as different perspective. 

Mr. Manbeck is very well known in the patent community in 
this country. He is the general patent counsel for the General Elec­
tric Corp. and we are very pleased to greet him. He has made con­
tributions to other legislation involving patents before the subcom­
mittee. 

Mr. Manbeck, your own statement is quite brief, quite short. You 
may proceed from it, if you wish, or however you choose to proceed. 

TESTIMONY OF HARRY F. MANBECK, JR., GENERAL PATENT 
COUNSEL, GENERAL ELECTRIC CO., ACCOMPANIED BY DOUG­
LAS HENDERSON, ESQ. 
Mr. MANBECK. Thank you, Mr. Kastenmeier. 
May I be permitted to have Mr. Douglas Henderson join me? He 

is a well-known practitioner here in Washington and has been very 
active in one thing that I am going to testify to, particularly as the 
chairman of the patent committee of the Chamber of Commerce of 
the United States. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Mr. Henderson, we are pleased to have you 
also. 

Mr. HENDERSON. Thank you, Mr. Kastenmeier. 
Mr. MANBECK. YOU were very kind with your introduction, sir, so 

I will skip who I am and where I'm from. 
I appear today for two reasons. First, to urge that appropriate 

funding be provided to the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office to 
enable it to continue its vital and important role in our American 
industrial society, and second, to ask this committee to consider 
adding a provision to H.R. 5602 which would allow for the 
arbitrability of patent disputes if the parties involved wished to 
take that route. 

I will not read my entire prepared statement. I will skip some­
what in order to save time. 

Users of the patent system, other than perhaps the U.S. Govern­
ment, do so in the hopes or expectation of a commercial benefit. A 
patent, when issued, is an asset. It may be of great value or of little 
value, depending on the commercial viability of the technology to 
which it relates. But assuming it does apply to commercially usable 
technology, it is important that the patent application be processed 
without undue delay, yet receive a thorough and thoughtful exami­
nation. Delay in issuance is bad and improperly issued patents can 
be a disaster both for the patent owner and those against whom 
the faulty patent may be asserted. 

If increased fees are needed to give us a first-class Patent Office, 
which will provide prompt and efficient patent examination, I cer­
tainly support them, and so I believe do the responsible patent 
counsel at many other major corporate users of the patent system. 
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I have talked to a number of chief patent counsel and patent man­
agers with specific reference to this testimony in order to satisfy 
myself to that effect. We want a good system and we are willing to 
pay for it. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Mr. Manbeck, are you free to identify those 
people? 

Mr. MANBECK. Yes, I am. I will read you a list of lawyers, patent 
managers, and in each case I have specific permission to give their 
names. 

Mr. Rudolph Anderson at the Merck Corp.; Mr. Cruzan Alexan­
der of 3M; Mr. George Frost of General Motors; Mr. John Hagan of 
American Cyanamid; Mr. Alan Jones of Kodak; Mr. Clemment 
McHale of Westinghouse; Mr. John Maurer of Monsanto; Dr. Pau­
line Newman of FMC; Mr. Thomas O'Brien of Union Carbide; Mr. 
Robert Orner of the General Telephone and Electronics Corp.; Mr. 
John Pegan of the United States Steel Corp.; Mr. Richard Witte of 
Proctor & Gamble; and Mr. Ron Zibelli of Xerox. And I talked to 
Dr. Dick Waterman at Dow, and for some reason his name is not 
on the list. But he also agreed. 

Now, these are the people that I specifically talked to. I just tried 
to get what I felt to be a representative sample from a number of 
industries. I did not attempt to make an exhaustive survey on my 
own. As I say, these gentlemen, and Miss Newman and myself, do 
support increased fees for a good system. 

We do, however, part company in one significant way from the 
Commissioner's present proposal as set out in HR. 5602. The level 
of the fees which would result from that proposal will obviously in­
crease our patenting costs to a notable degree. But we can live with 
them as a price for a better Patent Office. But to cast in stone the 
concept of a 100-percent fee recovery, with the Commissioner 
having the power to adjust the fees without approval by the Con­
gress, is in our judgment a mistake. In saying this, let me make it 
clear I am not questioning the ability or bona fides of the present 
Commissioner, who is an outstanding individual and one of the 
better Commissioners in my working lifetime. 

We oppose the adjustable 100-percent recovery because it will 
remove most, if not all, of the pressure on the Patent and Trade­
mark Office to keep costs down over the years. The unrestricted 
authority to increase fees is a blank check, and it will be difficult 
for an administrator to eschew using that blank check in the 
future. 

Let the Congress establish fixed fees now in the range that the 
Commissioner is proposing; this will enable the Office to do what it 
needs to do over the next several years, and if more money is 
needed 3 to 5 years from now, the administration then in power 
can come back to Congress to justify why more money is needed. 
Hopefully, that need to come back will exert sufficient pressure to 
cause continuing economies to be introduced in the management of 
the office. 

Also, most of us in the commercial sector believe that the public 
benefit from the patent system is such that the users should not be 
required to pay the entire cost. Congress will, we hope, keep the 
public benefit in mind when it decides on an appropriate level for 
the new fees. 
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That concludes my testimony on fees. 
As a second point of this testimony, I would like to urge this 

committee to add a provision to H.R. 5602 which would expressly 
authorize the use of voluntary arbitration in the resolution of 
patent disputes. 

Commercially important patents often come into controversy 
either as to their scope or validity. Sometimes these controversies 
can be resolved only by litigation. But patent litigation is extreme­
ly time-consuming and very expensive. The fees involved are often 
$500,000 or more for each party, and it takes years to get to a final 
judgment. In many situations, both parties would prefer a quicker, 
less expensive way to a decision between them. 

In most commercial matters, voluntary arbitration has been en­
couraged since it reduces the workload on the courts and settles 
matters in a short period. However, a cloud has hung over the use 
of arbitration in patent cases since a few lower courts have regard­
ed patent validity as being so important that it should be reserved 
for decision by the courts. Patent validity is important, but the 
amounts involved in most patent controversies pale beside the 
large stakes which are frequently in dispute in labor and construc­
tion arbitrations. 

Mr. Kastenmeier, I can continue or I can summarize and save a 
little time, whichever you prefer. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Since we have reached the noon hour, perhaps 
it would be best, Mr. Manbeck, for you to summarize. 

Mr. MANBECK. We have developed, almost in parallel, a proposed 
amendment to the patent law which would allow voluntary arbitra­
tion. And when I say almost in parallel, there are two groups 
which have worked on this. One is the patent council of the U.S. 
Chamber of Commerce, and the other is a committee of the patent 
and trademark section of the ABA. 

We think this amendment would do the job which is needed to be 
done. It would specifically authorize people to arbitrate if they 
wanted to do so; it would provide that the results of the arbitration 
would be enforceable in court; it would require, however, that 
notice would have to be given to the Patent Commissioner of the 
arbitration of the patent involved, and a copy of the award fur­
nished to him. Thus, if anybody wanted to find out about it 
through the judicial process they would be able to do so. We think 
it would be a step ahead in reducing the workload on the courts 
and letting us take care of some matters today which become 
unduly complicated and unduly expensive. 

I was told this morning by Mr. Wolfe that Mr. Railsback will 
offer this language as an amendment, and I would very much like 
to urge support for it by the rest of the subcommittee. As I say, Mr. 
Henderson was involved very heavily in the development of this 
language. 

Thank you. 
[The statement of Mr. Manbeck follows:] 
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My name is Harry F. Manbeck, Jr. and I am the General 

Patent Counsel of the General Electric Company, a diversified 

manufacturer of electrical and other products. I appear today 

for two reasons; first, to urge that appropriate funding be 

provided to the United States Patent and Trademark Office to 

enable it to continue its vital and important role in our 

American industrial society, and; second, to ask this committee 

to consider adding a provision to H.R. 5602 which would allow 

for the arbitrability of patent disputes if the parties involved 

wish to take that route. 

In January, 1980 the Research and Policy Committee of the 

Committee for Economic Development issued a statement on "Stimu­

lating Technical Progress". I will refer to this statement later 

in respect to the arbitration of patent disputes. But considering 

first the funding of the Patent and Trademark Office, the state­

ment expressly recognized that "it is vital to provide adequate 

funding to eliminate the unnecessary backlog in the work of that 

office". This is, I believe, the view of American industry. We 

want and need an effective patent system, and the whole system 

depends upon an efficient, properly funded office. 

Users of the patent system, other than perhaps, the United 

States Government, do so in the hopes or expectation of a com­

mercial benefit. A patent when issued is an asset; it may be 

of great value or of little value depending on the commercial 

viability of the technology to which it relates. But assuming 

it does apply to commercially usuable technology, it is important 
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that the patent application be processed without undue delay, 

yet receive a thorough and thoughtful examination. Delay in 

issuance is bad and improperly issued patents can be a disaster 

both for the patent owner and those against whom the faulty 

patent may be asserted. 

If increased fees are needed to give us a first-class 

Patent Office, which will provide prompt and efficient patent 

examination, I certainly support them, and so I believe, do 

the responsible patent counsel at many other major corporate 

users of the patent system. I have talked to a number of them 

with specific reference to this testimony in order to satisfy 

myself to that effect. We want a good system, and we are willing 

to pay for it. 

We do, however, part company in one significant way from 

the Commissioner's present proposal as set out in H.R. 5602. The 

level of the fees which would result fromthat proposal will 

obviously increase our patenting costs to a noticeable degree 

but we can live with them as a price for a better Patent Office. 

But to cast in stone the concept of a 1007,, fee recovery, with 

the Commissioner having power to adjust the fees without approval 

by the Congress, is in our judgement a mistake. In saying this, 

let me make it clear that I am not questioning the ability or 

bona fides of the present Commissioner, who is an outstanding 

individual and one of the better, if not the best, Commissioner 

in my working lifetime. 
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We oppose the adjustable 1007o recovery because it will 

remove most, if not all, of the pressure on the Patent and 

Trademark Office to keep costs down over the years. The unre­

stricted authority to increase fees is a blank check, and it 

will be difficult for an administrator to eschew using it in 

the future. Let the Congress establish fixed fees now in the 

range that the Commissioner is proposing. This will enable the 

Office to do what it needs to do over the next several years, 

and if more money is needed three to five years from now, the 

Administration then in power can come back to Congress to justify 

why more money is needed. Hopefully, that need to come back 

will exert sufficient pressure to cause continuing economies 

to be introduced in the management of the Office. 

Also, most of us in the commercial sector believe that the 

public benefit from the patent system is such that the users 

should not be required to pay the entire cost. Congress will, 

we hope, keep the public benefit in mind when it decides on an 

appropriate level for the new fees. 

Turning now to the second point of my testimony, I would 

like to urge this committee to add a provision to H.R. 5602, 

which would expressly authorize the use of voluntary arbitration 

in the resolution of patent disputes. 

Commercially important patents often come into controversy 

either as to their scope or validity. Sometimes these contro­

versies can be resolved only by litigation. But patent litigation 
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is extremely time consuming and very expensive. The fees 

involved are often $500,000 or more for each party, and it 

takes years to get to a final judgement. In many situations, 

both parties would prefer a quicker, less expensive way to a 

decision between them. 

In most commercial matters, voluntary arbitration has been 

encouraged since it reduces the workload on the courts and 

settles matters in a short period. However, a cloud has hung 

over the use of arbitration in patent cases since a few lower 

courts have regarded patent validity as being so important it 

should be reserved for decision by the courts. Patent validity 

is important, but the amounts involved in most patent controver­

sies pale beside the large stakes which are frequently in dispute 

in labor and construction arbitrations. 

The need for the availability of arbitration in patent 

matters has become increasingly recognized in recent years. The 

McClellan Bill S.2255 which passed the Senate in 1976, but which 

was not taken up in the House, contained a provision which 

expressly sanctioned patent arbitration. Since that time a 

number of responsible organizations have made specific recommen­

dations supporting patent arbitration. The Committee for 

Economic Development in its 1980 statement said, and I quote, 

"We believe that arbitration should be a legitimate method for 

solving patent problems. Arbitration is common in resolving 

disputes in almost all other commercial areas, including very 

large labor settlements, and it is difficult to see why it 
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should not be allowed for patent questions. Although compulsory 

arbitration cannot be required because such a requirement would 

be a violation of due process, it should be available when both 

parties wish to use it voluntarily. The results of arbitration 

are, of course, binding only on the participants. We, therefore, 

recommend that public policy be modified to permit voluntary 

arbitration of patent disputes, including questions of both 

infringment and validity." 

The Chamber of Commerce of the United States has also en­

dorsed voluntary arbitration as a desirable vehicle for handling 

patent disputes. The Patent Council of the Chamber, under the 

Chairmanship of Mr. Douglas Henderson, has developed specific 

language which, if enacted into law, would implement the Chamber's 

general recommendation. A copy of their suggestion is attached 

to the written version of my testimony for your consideration. 

The proposed language expressly states that disputes as to 

patent validity and infringement may be arbitrated, and that 

agreements providing for such arbitration shall be valid and 

enforceable. The arbitration proceedings shall be governed 

by Title 9 of the United States Code and the arbitrator must 

consider the various defenses provided for in section 282 of 

the patent code if they are raised by any party. Any award 

would be final and binding, except that the parties could agree 

for a reformation of the award by a court if the patent in 

question is later found in litigation to be invalid or unen-

11-648 0 - 8 3 - 9 
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forceable. Notice of the arbitration award would have to 

be given to the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks and 

would be entered in record of prosecution of the patent. The 

award would be unenforceable until the notice is given. 

We believe these provisions would establish a workable 

procedure that would help the patent system and hopefully 

relieve the courts from some of their patent workload in the 

future. The awards would be binding only on the parties to 

the arbitration, and if a patent were declared invalid or 

non-infringed by the arbitrator, any member of the public inter­

ested in the patent could learn of that result through the 

required notice to the Commissioner. 

The Patent, Trademark and Copyright Section of the American 

Bar Association has also spoken in favor of patent arbitration, 

passing a resolution to that effect a few years ago, and over 

the last year, a committee of the PT&C Section under the leader­

ship of Mr. Auzville Jackson has been considering what should 

be recommended for any legislation on the point. The language 

now recommended by that Committee is identical in most respects 

to the suggestion of the Chamber Patent Council. However, it 

is not yet an official PT&C Section position. 

Thus, I think it is fair to say that both industry and 

responsible members of the patent bar support the enactment of 

appropriate legislation. We do indeed hope you can consider it. 

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to present these 

views. 
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Proposed 35 USC 294 
Voluntary Arbitration 

'(a) Contracts involving patents or rights under patents may 

contain a provision requiring arbitration of any disputes as to 

patent validity or infringement arising under the contracts, and 

the parties to an existing dispute as to patent validity or 

infringement may, after such dispute has arisen, agree in writing 

to settle such dispute by arbitration. Any such provision or agree­

ment shall be valid, irrevocable, and enforceable, except for any 

grounds as exist at law or in equity for revocation of any contract. 

'(b) Arbitration of such disputes, awards by arbitrators and 

confirmation of awards shall be governed by Title 9, United States 

Code, to the extent such title is not inconsistent with the section. 

In any such arbitration proceeding, the defenses provided for under 

section 282 of this title shall be considered by the arbitrator if 

raised by any party to the proceeding. 

'(c) An award shall be final and binding as between the 

parties to the arbitration and shall have no force or effect 

on any other person. The parties may agree that in the event a 

patent which is the subject matter of an award is subsequently 

adjudicated to be invalid or unenforceable in a decision from 

which no appeal can or has been taken, such award may be modified 

by any court before whom application for modification is raised by 

any party to the arbitration. Any such modification shall govern 

the future rights and obligations between said parties as of the 

date of the modification. 

'(d) After the award is rendered, the patentee or other 

party to the proceeding shall give notice thereof in writing 

to the Commissioner. There shall be a separate notice prepared 

for each patent involved in such proceeding. Such notice shall 

set forth the names and addresses of the parties, the name of 

the inventor, and the name of the patent owner, shall designate 

the number of the patent, and shall contain a copy of the award. 

The Commissioner shall, upon receipt of such notice, enter the 

same in the record of the prosecution of such patent. 

'(e) The award shall be unenforceable until the required 

notice is given. 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. I appreciate that. As a matter of fact, we have 
worked before with the U.S. Chamber of Commerce on the resolu­
tion of minor disputes. They have been in the forefront there, and 
this is totally consistent with that approach; that is, to find other, 
less expensive, more expeditious ways of resolving disputes. I think 
they merely transferred this interest over to the patent area which, 
as we all know—both Mr. Butler approaching it from the stand­
point of attorneys fees and Mr. Railsback's interest in this. 

The gentleman from Illinois wanted me to state to you that he is 
very interested in your "arbitrability" amendment or approach, as 
you call it, of patent disputes. I think, however, in that respect, it 
would be good for the record to ask a couple of questions. I will try 
to be brief. 

I think it has been ascertained that the large patent attorney 
groups have not really taken a position on this yet, have they? 
Their sections haven't been able to meet and to approve this ap­
proach? 

Mr. MANBECK. The patent section of ABA has an existing resolu­
tion endorsing arbitration. The language which we present to you 
has been approved by a committee of the ABA patent section. It 
has not gone specifically to them—and as a matter of fact, I do not 
think there would be a resolution which would adopt this language, 
as such. This sort of thing usually goes in as a committee report, 
and we are to that stage. It will be in this year's record. 

APLA has not picked it up yet. The Intellectual Property Owners 
organization, I believe is in general agreement—lets see, who else. 
Of course, none of the State bar associations have 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Do you know whether Commissioner Mos-
singhoff or the Patent Office, or the Department of Commerce, has 
looked at the proposal and has expressed any view about it? 

Mr. MANBECK. Yes, it has been shown to the Commissioner and 
he is in favor of it. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. DO you know of any opposition to it? 
Mr. MANBECK. None whatsoever. As a matter of fact, we took it 

into the administrative office of the courts and reviewed it there 
with an individual whom we believe to be—perhaps responsible is 
the wrong word, but at least one who was interested and could give 
us a clue. He suggested we take one thing out. We had in there 
originally that the award had to be reported to the district court in 
the district of the arbitration hearing as well as the Commissioner, 
and he recommended we take that out, that we give it just to the 
Commissioner, because that's where everybody would go anyway 
and it would relieve the workload in the clerk's office. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. If you can speak from a detached point of 
view, would the nature of the parties have any particular advan­
tage depending on who the party was, if it were a small vendor 
versus a large American corporation? Would the disparity in the 
parties be reflected in the utility or advantage to be gained by vol­
untary arbitration? 

Mr. MANBECK. I don't want the small business people to come in 
and say I'm the fox watching the chickens, but I really believe that 
the availability of voluntary arbitration is to everybody's benefit. 

We had a case, for example, in St. Louis some years ago where 
an inventor sued us, and which I would have been just delighted to 
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arbitrate with him if it had been available and if he would have 
been willing to do it. We won the case, but it cost us a let of money 
and I presume it cost him some money, too. Actually, I think it 
would give the smaller inventor a less expensive way—assuming 
the corporation were willing to go along with it—to resolve his dif­
ferences. Now the inventor has no choice but to sue. 

That choice, incidentally, still remains with him. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. We say to you we don't have to make the deci­

sion this morning, although we will have to make the decision in a 
matter of days. I say that because, notwithstanding the fact we 
were scheduled this morning to proceed to mark up following this 
hearing, we will lack a quorum and not be able to mark up 5602 or 
the other bill relating to this general subject to which this might 
be appended until Tuesday next, I think, at the earliest. 

You are correct about Commissioner Mossinghoff. I am told there 
is a letter dated April 20, 1982, to Mr. Sawyer of this committee, in 
which the Commissioner, in effect, endorses your proposal. We can 
look at it 

Mr. MANBECK. I really know of no opposition, Mr. Kastenmeier. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. I appreciate that and I will yield to the gentle­

man from Virginia. 
Mr. BUTLER. Thank you. 
Does the voluntary arbitration involve any Federal expense? 
Mr. MANBECK. NO, none, except for whatever it costs the Com­

missioner to enter the award in the file once it's given. 
Mr. BUTLER. Well, that was one of my differences with the dis­

pute resolution mechanism which the chairman was equating with 
this. 

Tell me how it would work. Here is an inventor, an owner of a 
patent floating around there, and he perceives that General Elec­
tric is appropriating his product. Now he has the option of 
suing 

Mr. MANBECK. That's right. 
Mr. BUTLER. How are his options altered by including this 
Mr. MANBECK. He has an added option. First of all, he could still 

sue us. That right is not affected in any way. But either one of us 
could say to the other, "Look, we have not gotten together on this. 
We just can't agree. But instead of taking the thing to court, would 
you agree to go before a panel of the American Arbitration Associ­
ation or some other appropriate panel and have—" really, an arbi­
tration is a minitrial usually "and have a proceeding in front of 
either an arbitrator or three arbitrators and abide then by their 
decision." And what you do besides agreeing to arbitrate, you usu­
ally agree—that's too strong—I have seen it agreed in matters 
other than patents. You would hope you would agree on what the 
award would be, depending on which side won, or you could leave 
it to the arbitrator's discretion. In other words, you would decide 
by contract just what the arbitrator could do. 

Mr. BUTLER. HOW does that differ from the rights presently avail­
able to the parties? 

Mr. MANBECK. Arbitration has been criticized and agreements to 
arbitrate have not been enforced by a few lower courts on the basis 
that these decisions should be reserved for the courts. 
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Mr. BUTLER. And does this "voluntary" arbitration make the 
agreement binding on the courts? 

Mr. MANBECK. Yes. But it does not do this—It is binding in the 
sense that the court would be required to enforce it, unless there is 
some horrible circumstance where it could be proved that the arbi­
trator was biased, bribed, something like that. But the award 
would not affect anybody but the parties to it. 

In other words, let's suppose the private inventor comes to Gen­
eral Electric and we arbitrate and we get an award which the Gen­
eral Electric Co., regards as good, or one that it regards as bad. But 
let's take the good first. We proved to the arbitrator's satisfaction 
that whatever we're making is not infringing. The inventor can 
turn around and move against another company and this award 
will not affect his rights against the other company in any way, 
except that I suppose the other company would try to get the 
proofs that went into the arbitration so that they would be in front 
of the court. 

Mr. BUTLEK. If he had chosen to go to court and sue General 
Electric, would that prejudice his rights to sue some other 

Mr. MANBECK. If he lost on validity, yes, he would be through, 
because you only get one shot under the current Supreme Court de­
cision. 

On the other hand, if he lost on infringement, he could still move 
against somebody else on the question of infringement. 

Mr. BUTLER. HOW does voluntary arbitration alter that? 
Mr. MANBECK. It doesn't. 
Mr. BUTLER. SO that right is not altered by going through the ar­

bitration? 
Mr. MANBECK. Except as to the party he's going to arbitration 

with. He can still do anything he wants to with third parties. 
Mr. BUTLER. A dissatisfied participant in arbitration, what are 

his rights with reference to review of the decision by the arbitra­
tors? 

Mr. MANBECK. Generally, you 
Mr. BUTLER. I mean, is this a matter that would depend on the 

contract? 
Mr. MANBECK. It is a matter which would depend on the con­

tract, absolutely. 
Mr. BUTLER. But they can contract away, if they choose to, the 

right to appeal it to a court? 
Mr. MANBECK. That's right, or they can insist on it. 
Mr. BUTLER. That contract is now given the sanction of a statute? 
Mr. MANBECK. It is given the same sanction as arbitration con­

tracts are in other phases of the law. Mr. Butler, very, very large 
amounts are arbitrated in labor contracts. You recall the Steel-
workers trilogy cases where the Supreme Court was very strong on 
getting the labor disputes to arbitrators rather than being in the 
courts. We think there are significant advantages to everybody, 
patent owners, prospective defendants, and the courts, to have this 
alternate form available if they want to use it, but only if they 
want to use it. 

Mr. BUTLER. I'm not quarreling with you. I am just trying to 
figure it out exactly. 
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Now, one more question, Mr. Chairman, if I may. What are the 
rights of either party to force the other to arbitration? Do both 
have to agree to it? 

Mr. MANBECK. They both must agree. 
Mr. BUTLER. And the statute does not alter that? 
Mr. MANBECK. Absolutely not. 
Mr. BUTLER. You heard the arguments against the two-tier 

system today. What is the validity of those? 
Mr. MANBECK. I very much want to answer that. Before I do, 

may I ask Mr. Henderson if he has anything to add on that point? 
Mr. Henderson is a litigating lawyer; I am not. It might be helpful 
if he has anything to add. 

Mr. HENDERSON. I would add two points. 
One, the small inventor who goes against General Electric Co., if 

you are representing him, what you do initially is you contact the 
General Electric Co. and you see if you can settle the matter. 
Sometimes there is a good will to settle it but an honest disagree­
ment about a point. It may be that there is a disagreement as to 
whether a certain piece of prior art makes the patent invalid, or 
whether the claims are broad enough to read on the structure that 
General Electric might be manufacturing or, of course, any other 
company. I'm using General Electric as an example. 

If you are representing the small inventor and you reach that 
impasse, frequently—and I'm not just saying small inventors, but 
small companies and even medium-sized companies are concerned 
about the tremendous cost of litigation and the high risk. Patents 
have not done well in court. You must advise your client that he 
may spend all this money and you still take a chance that the 
court will invalidate your patent on something that hasn't even 
been thought of. 

It would be lovely, in those circumstances, to be able to arbitrate. 
And there are arbitration provisions already in the statute that 
apply to most other areas that parties get involved in. Indeed, 
those provisions would seem to be broad enough to cover patents. 
But the courts have held that "No, we want patents to come before 
courts and we don't want them arbitrated." 

We think that the public policy is that we ought to discourage 
litigation if we can, and that we ought to have arbitration available 
to us. That's the purpose of having a specific arbitration provision 
for patents, so we can provide this alternative remedy, as you have 
accurately described it, for the individual inventor, the small com­
pany, or even a large company, that would like to not spend a lot 
of money in litigation to resolve the dispute. 

Mr. BUTLER. Mechanically, are you recommending that we 
change the—what code section would you recommend we change in 
order to make this? 

Mr. MANBECK. YOU just add it in title 35—excuse me. It would go 
in the Patent Code. 

Shall I go ahead on the fees? 
Mr. BUTLER. If the chairman will surrender the time. 
Mr. Chairman, if you would rather have him file his response to 

that question, that would be sufficient. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. I think it would be useful, however, for you to 

comment on that question. 
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Mr. MANBECK. You know, old ways die hard, and something new 
one always worries about. I think this is the way many of us look 
on the two-tier fee system. We don't know where it's going to go. 

On the other hand, speaking personally now and not as a repre­
sentative of anybody, I am indeed concerned that the fee arrange­
ment be such that the small, financially weak individual or compa­
ny still have access to the Patent Office. I would not like to see a 
fee structure which would shut out somebody with a truly deserv­
ing invention. 

Now, I do have a problem, however, in taking just the definition 
of small businesses as in the Small Business Act and individuals as 
nothing more, because there are, for example, some very well-to-do 
private inventors who use the system all the time and who are 
equally as able to pay as any corporation. There are some small 
businesses—well, their owners are wealthy; I don't know how else 
to say it—who also can easily afford to pay whatever the fees may 
be. 

Now, it seems to me the Congress is not making a mistake in 
providing for lowered fees for those who really need it, but that it 
ought to somehow let the Commissioner of Patents or some admin­
istrator to be able to put a need test in before the lower fee is actu­
ally afforded to the individual. This could be done, for example, by 
requiring him to file an affidavit, and if he were to file a false affi­
davit, he would place his entire patent at risk when he gets it, and 
hopefully he is looking for a valuable asset that is worth a lot more 
than those few hundred dollars in fees. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I think that conforms with at least one formu­
lation of an amendment, and I think that is sage advice. I certainly 
commend you for it. 

I expect that a large corporation, that the fee bill would be sub­
stantial in the future. I have no idea 

Mr. MANBECK. I have computed what I think the change in fees 
would do to us, if you would be interested to have it. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I would be curious, yes. The reason I say that 
is I have no idea whether—it depends on the corporation, obvious­
ly, but a corporation like General Electric or a large corporation 
that is substantially engaged in innovation, would they be pursuing 
50 or 200 patents a year? I have no idea what it might cost as a 
result 

Mr. MANBECK. SO you will understand, this is a rolling 5-year 
average. Over the last 5 years we have filed an average of 1,155 
patent applications each year, and we have issued 821 in an aver­
age year. 

Now, taking an average filing fee of $125, and an average issue 
fee of $150, we feel we are spending somewhere in the neighbor­
hood of $260,000 to $275,000 in fees now, under the current fees. 

If the present newly enacted 1980 law, Public Law 96-517, is left 
unchanged, our filing and issue fees, using these same numbers of 
applications and issued patents, will go to about $435,000 a year. 

If we go to, as it has been called, 100 percent recovery, our filing 
and issue fees will go to $870,000 a year, and then as the mainte­
nance fees phase in over a period of years, I guess it would be 
double that. 
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We, for a good many years, have been the largest user of the 
patent system in the sense of patents issued. I don't think anybody 
else's bill will be that large. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. That's interesting. I know there was some 
issue with AT&T with respect to the disposition of their patents, 
and I would have thought, since they include Bell Laboratories, 
that they, too, would be very large in the patent area. 

Mr. MANBECK. They are large users. 
The reason we have so many is that our product line is so very 

diverse compared to them. I want to make it very clear that in 
many areas we are a "have not" and not a "have" in patent cover­
age. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I thank you for that testimony. It has been 
very, very illuminating. And while I suppose we could pursue this 
further, I think the morning has gone into the noon hour and we 
will terminate our colloquy here. 

On behalf of the committee, Mr. Manbeck and Mr. Henderson, 
we greatly appreciate your appearance. 

Mr. MANBECK. Thank you. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. The last witness this morning represents the 

United States Trademark Association, Mr. Houston L. Swenson. He 
is president of the association. 

I am sorry you have had to wait so long, Mr. Swenson. I hope 
you can be relatively precise in the presentation of your testimony 
this morning. I think we have your statement, and you may pro­
ceed as you wish. 

TESTIMONY OF HOUSTON L. SWENSON, PRESIDENT, UNITED 
STATES TRADEMARK ASSOCIATION 

Mr. SWENSON. Thank you. I admire your fortitude in pursuing 
this matter. 

The United States Trademark Association does appreciate this 
opportunity to provide you with our comments on H.R. 5602. You 
have received our written comments and I am going to just summa­
rize the most salient features of those comments. 

First, our organization is 104 years old, and among our purposes 
are to protect the interests of the public in the use of trademarks, 
to promote and further the concept of trademarks, and to protect 
the rights of trademark owners. We represent the owners of a ma­
jority of trademark registrations in the United States. We are also 
unique in that we are the oldest and largest organization in the 
world dedicated solely to trademark matters. 

I and all other USTA officers are employees of trademark 
owners. Our comments are necessarily confined to the trademark 
related issues in 5602. 

Now, when Public Law 96-517 passed in 1980, it required the 
Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks to recover 50 percent of 
trademark registration processing costs through increased fees. 
This concept of establishing fees significantly departs from the con­
cept of Congress setting trademark fees. A concept that has been in 
our trademark registration laws for over a hundred years, even 
before 96-517 and its 50-percent cost of recovery fees, has been put 
into effect. 
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The administration has introduced a bill before us which re­
quires fees be set at 100 percent. Do the supporters of this bill 
really believe the public receives little or no benefit from a register 
of trademarks? That is certainly what a 100-percent concept con­
veys. Our Federal register of trademarks has from its very incep­
tion been recognized as a benefit to the public. True, this register 
of marks, when examined by a party who wishes to select a new 
mark that doesn't conflict with any prior mark, clearly receives 
benefits from the register. But the ability to avoid such conflicts 
also results in substantial benefits to the public, including the accu­
rate identification of goods that the consumer purchases, and like­
wise reduced litigation expenses. 

The trademark operation of PTO also serves as a quasi-judicial 
body in handling many types of trademark disputes that would oth­
erwise go through our Federal courts. Trademark rights—without 
being professorial here, I must define a bit what a trademark is 
and the rights with respect to the trademark. Those rights are ac­
quired through use. It is not a grant from Congress or the PTO. 
Those rights are actually obtained by that party going on the 
market with a product, using that mark on the product. 

Now, he becomes a voluntary registrant. These additional rights, 
if he should elect to voluntarily register the mark, do not substan­
tially enlarge his existing rights in that trademark. 

Nevertheless, we do have this trademark register, and that's 
what 5602 is about, about the registration of trademarks. The more 
complete this register is, the greater its effectiveness in reducing 
conflicts resulting from confusingly similar marks. This voluntary 
registration system is working more effectively since the 1946 
Trademark Act was passed, with added incentives for trademark 
owners to register their marks. 

USTA supports the administration's view that the PTO must re­
ceive significant revenue increases, and we endorse many of the 
programs that Commissioner Mossinghoff is attempting to enact on 
his limited funds. It is essential, though, that the means for doing 
this, of upgrading the trademark operation, that these means do 
not adversely effect existing incentives for trademark owners to 
register their marks. 

A percent of cost recovery concept which requires the setting of 
fees by the Commissioner presents many problems. You have heard 
quite a few of these already. The Commissioner's proposed fees for 
applications, renewals, and affidavits, the main revenue-producers, 
reflect how much of an increase over today's fees are. We have at­
tached a chart that compares those proposed fees of the Commis­
sioner with existing fees, and they represent, with respect to these 
three main revenue producers, a 1,000-percent increase. That is 10 
times today's fees. 

Won't there be a likelihood of some reduced participation by 
trademark owners? If no appropriations are made for trademark 
operations, what happens if the Commissioner's cushion for cover­
ing the possibility of reduced trademark application filings and, 
therefore, the revenue that won't be coming in, what happens if 
this falls short of budgeted expenses? Well, 5602 says that if this 
happens the Commissioner must again increase fees to come back 
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up to 100-percent cost recovery. But when? Not until 3 years from 
now. 

This increase, though, would cause even more reduced voluntary 
participation by trademark owners, and the register will progres­
sively be less complete. 

Now, the OMB has alluded to overconsumption by users which 
have created excessive costs, and I believe this is what we're talk­
ing about on user fees, overconsumption causes excessive cost to 
the public. If OMB's intention is to reduce registrations by requir­
ing registrants to bear 100 percent of cost, it has completely misun­
derstood the goal of developing a complete register of trademarks. 

USTA has an alternative proposal which we believe will provide 
the necessary funds for a first class trademark operation without 
adversely affecting the Government's goal of obtaining a complete 
register of marks. The fees in this proposal are in exhibit A of our 
written comments. These fees are set by statute and not by the 
Commissioner to reflect spiraling PTO expenses. However, USTA's 
fee structure does necessitate an appropriation of $4 million, which 
at this point we would request be added on to the $58 million, 
bringing it up to a total of $62 million—$4 million is what trade­
mark owners are asking. 

Now, this is about half the amount of taxpayers money used 
toward last year's trademark registration operating expenses. It 
will reduce the 100-percent concept of fees by 30 percent if we can 
have a $4 million appropriation, and that is because our own pro­
posed fees of the USTA are still seven times higher than today's 
fees—700 percent. But compared to 1,000 percent, we think there's 
an area there where incentives perhaps aren't as adversely affect­
ed. 

Based on last year's expenditures for trademark services, it is 
reasonable to expect the fees that USTA proposes will cover trade­
mark processing. The $4 million we request can then be directed 
toward automation and other improvements which are needed to 
reach the 1960's level of PTO's trademark operation performance. 
That's when a trademark registration could be obtained in 8 or 10 
months. Now it's 25 months, about the same as a patent grant. 
And the complexities, I think you recognize, are somewhat differ­
ent between them. 

Even then, if we reach our goal, which now is 3 months for first 
action in a trademark application, and 13 months for the registra­
tion, we are talking about waiting for that until 1985 with our 
most optimistic goals as expressed between the Commissioner and 
the association. 

In summary, the administration has recognized the need for an 
improved patent and trademark system that will strengthen our 
economy. This is a public benefit that in no way pales when com­
pared to the relatively small benefits the trademark owner obtains 
from voluntarily registering his marks. One beneficiary, trademark 
owners, cannot support the entire expense of the PTO s trademark 
operations, and an appropriation is needed. We must reinstate the 
practice of having Congress control fees by statute, followed by pe­
riodic reviews and adjustments when needed. 

We should not impose on the Commissioner of PTO the burden 
to establish fees which are uncontrolled by Congress, a blank check 
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technique that can unduly escalate fees and tend to institutionalize 
inefficiency. 

In short, if Congress is willing to provide the skeleton, $4 million, 
for funding a first-class trademark registration operation, trade­
mark registrations will provide the muscle and flesh with an in­
crease of fees of about 700 percent. 

We have reviewed the fees accompanying Mr. DeGrandi's state­
ment for the PTC, ABA, and these fees do conform with our desires 
and we would request that you give these serious consideration. 

This concludes my presentation. 
[The statement of Mr. Swenson follows:] 
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, The United States 
Trademark Association (USTA) appreciates the opportunity to comment 
on HR 5602, legislation to authorize the U.S. Patent and Trademark 
Office (PTO) for FY 1983. My name is Houston L. Swenson. I am 
Trademark Counsel to Eli Lilly & Company and the 1981-82 President 
of USTA. 

USTA is a 104-year-old, non-profit membership corporation whose 
purposes are to protect the interests of the public in the use of 
trademarks (brand names, logos or designs that distinguish the goods 
or services of one merchant from another), to promote the interests 
of trademark owners in the use of their trademarks and to serve as 
an educational resource on the use, registration and protection of 
trademarks. The membership of USTA consists primarily of owners of 
trademarks and those who represent owners of trademarks. The major­
ity of all United States trademark registrations in effect today are 
owned or have been prosecuted by members of our Association. USTA 
is the oldest and largest organization in the world today exclusively 
dedicated to the trademark concept. Because USTA's interests are 
limited to trademarks, this statement will be confined to the trade­
mark-related provisions of HR 5602. 

HR 5602 proposes a highly controversial change in the manner in 
which trademark fees are set. Enactment of HR 5602, as introduced, 
would eliminate all federal funding for the Trademark Office. Despite 
its willingness to support higher trademark fees, USTA opposes this 
legislation because it is contrary to the goals and stated purposes 
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of the Federal Trademark Statute. Accordingly, USTA seeks the rein­
statement of some monies in the budget to administer the Trademark 
Office and execute the law. 

. This statement will address two major issues pertinent to this 
Committee's deliberations: (1) The effect of HR 5602 on the funding 
of the Trademark Office; (2) The effect of HR 5602 on the Lanham 
Act provisions unrelated to the PTO's finances. 

Funding of the Trademark Office 

HR 5602 proposes that the fee provisions of Public Law 96-517 be 
amended. PL 96-517 was passed into law in 1980 but its provisions 
for the funding of Trademark Office operations by filing fee increases 
have never been implemented. To understand the trademark community's 
strong objection to the Trademark Office funding provision of HR 5602, 
this Committee must consider (i) how the Trademark Office has been 
funded in the past, (ii) how it would be funded if PL 96-517 were 
implemented as enacted, and (iii) how the Trademark Office would be 
funded if the provisions of HR 5602 are enacted. 

The system by which the Trademark Office has been funded in the 
past has strictly limited its spending to the amount of annual appro­
priations received. Revenues from fees were classified as miscel- , 
-lanepus. receipts and were" disresar̂ ed_Jiuxiryjtthfi budget process. 

The funding system created by the existing language of PL 96-517 
provides in relevant part: 

"(a) All fees for services performed by or materials 
furnished by the Patent and Trademark Office will be 
payable to the Commissioner. 
(b) All fees paid to the Commissioner and all appro­
priations for defraying the costs of the activities of 
the Patent and Trademark Office will be credited to the 
Patent and Trademark Office Appropriation Account in the 
Treasury of the United States, the provisions of section 
725e of title 31, United States Code, notwithstanding. 
(c) Revenues from fees will be available to the Com­
missioner of Patents to carry out, to the extent provided 
for in appropriation Acts, the activities of the Patent 
and Trademark Office. 
(d) The Commissioner may refund any fee paid by mistake 
or any amount paid in excess of that required. (PL 96-517, 
Sec. 3 (1980), amending 35 U.S.C.9 42). 

In addition, under the provisions of PL 96-517, Sec. 5, fees 
for the filing and processing of applications for the registration 
of trademarks would be "set and adjusted by the Commissioner to 
recover in aggregate 50 per centum of the estimated average cost 
to the Office of such processing." 
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The Fee Issue 

USTA has never supported the fee structure created by PL 96-517 
because it opposes the concept of setting trademark fees on the 
basis of recovering a strict percentage of costs. USTA believes 
that in principle any formula for setting trademark filing fees 
that formally attempts to apportion costs on the basis of benefits 
received is ill-conceived. The nature of the trademark registration 
system makes it impossible to allocate the system's benefits to 
trademark owners or the taxpaying, consuming public and to accurately 
divide the Trademark Office costs between them. From a practical 
standpoint, a percentage fee structure is particularly difficult to 
administer and requires the PTO to expend its limited resources on 
computing the individual service costs of its operations appropri­
ate for allocation. Furthermore, because the government budgets in 
three-year cycles, all fee formulas are necessarily based on ques­
tionable predictions of future costs and workloads.* 

Of greatest concern is that at the time PL 96-517 was under 
initial consideration, USTA was told that with respect to the appro­
priations process, this percentage fee recovery formula was intended 
as a means for improving the Trademark Office's deplorable operating 
condition. Because such fee revenues would augment, not replace, 
appropriations from general revenues, the Trademark Office would be 
assured of the funding it required. It appears that the fee pro­
visions of PL 96-517 (and the proposed amendment to it) are being 
implemented to provide operating expenses rather than supplemental 
revenues for improvements. 

The FY 1983 authorization level contained in HR 5602 assumes 
that PL 96-517 will be amended so that trademark owners (users) will 
pay 100% of trademark costs. This change in the law is interpreted 
to mean that no general fund revenues - will be needed to operate the 
Trademark Office. It expects that all costs of administering and 
executing the Federal Trademark Statute will be recovered through fees 
imposed on those who file applications for the registration of trade­
marks. 

When taken in the context of "user fees" in general, a budget 
containing no general fund revenues for trademarks infers that those 
who file applications for the registration of marks or oppose the 
registration of another's mark are the only users and beneficiaries 
of the system. This is not the case. 

*Questions then arise as to what happens when unanticipated short tails 
in filings result in overestimated fee revenues that do not meet the 
percentage cost recovery levels mandated by statute? Are examiners 
fired? Does printing grind to a halt? Is the PTO given emergency 
authority to immediately increase fees one more time? Similarly, what 
happens when filings exceed expectations and fee revenues are greater 
than the statutorily-set percentage? Could applicants sue the govern­
ment to receive a rebate for being overcharged? Would the PTO be 
forced to disperse its surpluses? 



140 

The purpose and benefits of the trademark registration system, 
as provided in the 1946 Federal Trademark Statute, are identified 
in the 1946 Senate Judiciary Committee report on the Act: 

"The purpose underlying any trade-mark statute is 
twofold. One is to protect the public so it may 
be confident that, in purchasing a product bearing 
a particular trade-mark which it favorably knows, 
it will get the product it asks for and wants to 
get- Secondly, where the owner of a trade-mark 
has spent energy, time and money in presenting to 
the public the product, he is protected in his 
investment from its misappropriation by pirates 
and cheats. This is a well-established rule of 
law protecting both the public and the trade-mark 
owner." 

To demand that only those who voluntarily register their marks 
should pay all the costs of maintaining the trademark registration 
system as administered by the Trademark Office is to deny that 
members of the public benefit substantially from a complete and 
accurate register of the marks being used in commerce and that any 
effort on the part of the federal government to contribute to the 
creation of such a register is inappropriate. 

Ownership rights in a trademark are based on use, not registration, 
and owners must actively work to protect these rights. Marks must be 
continually defended against pirates, cheats and inadvertent misuse. 
Failure to vigorously protect a mark easily can result in a loss of 
rights. Indeed, all judicial decisions denying these trademark 
rights, in whole or in part, are always based on the consumer confu­
sion that results when an owner cannot or does not sustain a mark's 
singular identity. 

The federal government's commitment to create a federal register 
of trademarks used in commerce evolved over a period of years as it 
became evident that a complete record of such marks would reduce the 
possibility of consumer confusion and decrease the occasions that 
businesses inadvertently claimed ownership rights in the same mark. 
The private sector was incapable and powerless to undertake such a 
task because legal incentives were necessary in order to encourage 
trademark owners to subject their marks to the federal registration 
process when their trademark interests are established by use and 
valid trademark rights are protected by common law. 

The growing number of applications being filed each year is not, 
as OMB suggests, an example of "subsidized prices promot(ing) over-
consumption leading to increased government costs and burdened 
government resources."* It is an indication that the federal trade­
mark system's goal is being realized and that businesses are respond-
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ing, as intended, to the incentives instituted by the federal 
government. 

Should filing fees increase to such levels that costs would 
outweigh the incentives provided to those businesses that voluntarily 
register, opportunities for consumer confusion would increase, busi­
ness confidence in marketing new products would decline and the 
courts would be called on with increasing frequency to settle dis­
putes over the ownership of given marks. All of these conflict with 
the overall goals of economic recovery being pursued today. 

The Spending Issue 

The practical problems associated with the Commissioner setting 
fees for the processing of trademarks that recover 100% of costs 
to the Office are immense. It (i) places too much discretionary 
authority in the hands of the Commissioner, (ii) provides no incentives 
to economize, (iii) forces the PTO to devote additional resources 
to budgetary considerations and administrative concerns, and (iv) 
makes the finances of the PTO entirely dependent upon unpredictable 
work flows. 

The FY 1983 budget submission for the Trademark Office suggests 
that no general fund revenues are needed to operate the Trademark 
Office and execute the Federal Trademark Statute. As a result, 1983 
trademark applicants are being called upon to fund every expenditure 
of the Office. This is contrary to the Administration's own budget 
statements and requires that 1983 users pay the costs of program 
items for which they receive no direct benefits. 

USTA does not purport to know what the costs of a first-class 
efficiently-run Trademark Office are but believes that some control 
must be retained by Congress to ensure that the costs of the Office 
do not increase unnecessarily. Because under the present proposal 
the Trademark Office will have fee revenues at its disposal, USTA 
encourages that limits on their use be instituted. USTA recognizes 
that a substantial increase in spending authority is needed to 
improve the Office's deplorable condition. However, this authority 
should be restricted and any additional authority to reprogram spend­
ing should be permitted only after careful oversight by this Committee 
or the Judiciary Committee. It is not the intent of USTA to tie the 
hands of the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks but USTA does 
not believe it is appropriate for a government official to be given 
a blank check in the spending of fee revenues. 

The FY 1983 budget request for the Trademark Office contains 
several items the costs of which USTA does not believe it appropriate 
for Trademark Office applicants to pay. Some of these are explained 
below: 
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Automating the Office, including the purchase 
of additional terminals, development of a machine-
readable data base of all active trademark regis­
trations, and other substantive program changes. 
Besides being capital expenditures, the PTO 
requested and was funded for these items in 
FY 1982. $933,000 

Overtime so that existing backlogs can be 
cleared (6 professional staff years, 12 
clerical). 381,000 

Equipment for new personnel 151,000 

The Trademark Trial and Appeal Board, which 
serves a quasi-judicial function and exists 
as an alternative to the federal district 
courts. 984,000 

Printing costs associated with the publication 
of marks for which registration is sought in 
order to give the public an opportunity to 
oppose registration. • 802,000 

Maintaining the Trademark Search room 
(estimate). 300,000 

Executive Direction and Administration costs 
that are necessary to execute the law. 1,201,000 

USTA is not alone in its belief that the costs of these items 
are not appropriately recoverable through fees. When this Committee 
considered HR 6933, now PL 96-517, certain items were to be excluded 
when fees were determined. Quoting from the Committee report: 

"Certain costs of operating the PTO confer no 
direct benefit on applicants but rather go to 
meet the responsibility of the Federal Govern­
ment to have a PTO in order to execute the law. 
For example, the costs of executive direction and 
administration of the office, including the Office 
of the Commissioner and certain agency offices 
involved with public information, legislation, 
international affairs and technology assessment. 
Maintaining the public search room confers a 
general public benefit ... ." 

OMB echoed this sentiment in its Major Themes publication when it 
explained the amendment proposed to PL 96-517: 

"The proposed change would increase fees charged 
from the current 50 percent to 100 percent of 
application processing costs ... . The Federal 
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Government would continue to fund the public 
search room and other non-processing functions ... . 
These changes are proposed as part of the adminis­
tration's effort to impose or increase user fees 
where a service provides special benefits to an 
identifiable recipient above and beyond those that 
accrue to the general public." (emphasis added) 
(Supra at p. 220) 

The Administration's view of the contribution a first-class 
trademark operation makes to the economy is also apparent through­
out the budget submission for the Trademark Office. Quoting from 
pages PAT 64-65: 

"In order to meet the administration's goals of 
strengthening the American economy, the Department 
of Commerce has determined that improving the 
quality and timeliness of patent and trademark 
production and services ... is essential. (P)rogram 
improvements (directed) toward establishing the 
statute of the United States patent and trademark 
(systems) equal to the United States position in 
the world economy ... are sought." 

The PTO's FY 1983 Budget does not provide funding for even the 
most skeletal trademark system. In short, HR 5602 not only suggests 
that trademark applicants underwrite all the costs associated with 
the processing of applications, it expects them to pay all of the 
costs of maintaining the system, executing the law and operating 
the Trademark Office. 

USTA Recommendations 

USTA recommends that two changes be made in HR 5602 and proposes 
for the Committee's consideration some further suggestions that 
USTA believes would improve the Office's financial operations. 

1. Statutory Fees. USTA urges this Committee to return to the 
pre-PL 96-517 practice by which Congress set statutory trademark 
fees. USTA strongly endorses the schedule of fees prepared by the 
Commerce Department's Public Advisory Committee for Trademark Affairs.* 
These fees strike the necessary balance between two primary factors: 
(i) the need to substantially increase trademark fees but not to 
an extent that the cost of participating in the system exceeds the 
benefits received, and (ii) the need for fees to raise sufficient 

*It is noted that with two minor exceptions these tees have received 
the support of the American Bar Association Section on Patents, 
Trademarks and Copyrights. 
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revenues to enable a sizable reduction in the Trademark Office's 
net cost to the federal government. The proposed schedule further 
contemplates fee increases that in all cases but one exceed what 
the fees would be based upon a cost of living adjustment since 
such fees were last set by Congress. Cumulated, the proposed fees 
would increase from $45 to $300 the cost of acquiring and maintain­
ing a trademark registration for one registration and would increase 
the cost of renewal from $25 to $200. Based on the Trademark 
Office's own projection of the workload, approximately $11 million 
in revenues would be raised from such fees in 1982. Attached is 
an extended chart of fees showing the trademark fees currently in 
effect, those fees adjusted to CPI, the PTO's proposed fees based 
on 100% cost recovery and the alternative fee proposal proposed by 
the Commerce Department Public Advisory Committee and supported by 
USTA and ABA/PTC Section. 

2. A $4 Million Appropriation. USTA believes that the Trademark 
Office merits an appropriation of $4,000,000 from general revenues. 
This is not an arbitrary amount. First, it reflects what the Com­
missioner has admitted to be the minimum necessary to sustain the 
office and execute the Federal Trademark Statute which presumes the 
existence of a Trademark Office. Second, it reflects a 50% reduc­
tion in the amount Congress spent last year on trademarks. Third, 
it reflects a recognition that the costs of clearing existing back­
logs, capital expenditures and those Trademark Office activities 
undertaken principally for the public benefit should not be funded 
solely by 1983 trademark applications. 

Coupled with the fee revenues resulting from the substantially 
higher fees that USTA endorses, the Trademark Office would have 
sufficient funds to meet the program needs it has determined as 
necessary. Additionally, USTA believes that the PTO's financial 
base would reflect more accurately the benefits and goals of the 
Federal Trademark Statute and would represent more appropriately 
and realistically the intent of the user fee concept. 

3. Spending Limitations. USTA believes that a limit should be 
placed on the amount of fee revenues that can be spent by the Trade­
mark Office in a given year. USTA acknowledges that substantial 
problems have developed in the PTO over the years and that significant 
program increases are necessary to remedy them. Notwithstanding, 
USTA does not believe that spending which exceeds the levels set 
forth in the FY 1983 budget submission are warranted. 

4. Congressional Review. USTA suggests the inclusion of 
a provision that fees be reviewed regularly and adjusted when appro­
priate. In light of the fact that prior to the enactment of PL 96-517 
in 1980 fees had not been increased for over 15 years, USTA believes 
that it is imperative that Congress commit to a regular review of 
trademark fees so that the financial needs of the office can be 
addressed as they emerge. 

5. Investment Account. Because the PTO maintains deposit accounts, 
USTA proposes that the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks, with 
the concurrence of the Secretary of Commerce, be given the authority 
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to invest the unused balances in its deposit accounts, perhaps in an 
interest-bearing checking account. This authority might also be 
extended to surplus fee revenues should they exist. 

' 6. No Year Account. USTA encourages this Committee to consider 
accelerating the date on which PTO funds are placed directly into the 
"no year" PTO account in the U. S. Treasury. (PL 96-517, Sec. 3). 
Both the PTO and USTA anticipate a substantial increase in filings 
just immediately prior to the implementation of higher fees. Revenues 
generated by this surge should be available to the PTO at the time 
when the Trademark Office will actually be processing those applica­
tions. 

7. Exclusive Use of Trademark Fee Revenues. As contained in 
HR 5602, USTA endorses the provision that trademark fee revenues 
not be diverted to any non-trademark related activities. USTA does 
not believe that trademark fee revenues should be used to administer 
or pay the resulting cost of any international agreements which the 
U.S. may enter into. 

USTA has developed draft language to accomplish each of these 
objectives and makes itself available to discuss it with this Com­
mittee at its convenience. 

"Housekeeping" Amendments 

HR 5602 also proposes several amendments to the Lanham Act. It 
is only because of their non-controversial nature that they have 
come to be called "housekeeping," as some of them are clearly sub­
stantive in nature. USTA has reviewed these amendments and raises 
no objection to them. 

USTA is grateful for the opportunity to present its position and 
thanks the Committee for its attention. It is confident that this 
Committee will give full consideration to an appropriation for the 
Trademark Office which reflects the significant contribution to the 
economic well-being of the nation. USTA makes itself available to 
the Committee to answer any questions it may have. 
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From: Major Thames and Additional Budget D e t a i l s , F i sca l Year 1983. 
C H A P T E R 7 (Executive Office of the President, 
U S E R F F F ^ Office of Management and Budget.) 

The Federal Government provides numerous services that directly benefit narrow, clearly identifiable 
. groups of business and private users. However, because these services evolved over time — the first 
navigation aids for ships began in 1789; permanent disposal sites for radioactive waste from nuclear 
power plants will begin operating nearly two centuries later — the Federal agencies providing these 
services recover widely varying proportions of their costs through fees on the users. 

Last September, President Reagan announced that the Administration would apply uniform principles 
of cost recovery to the current patchwork of user fees for Federal services. The President directed all 
Federal agencies to: 

• review their activities to determine the extent to which benefits accrue to dearly identifiable 
users; and 

• seek to recover the cost of providing those benefits through the use of specific fees instead of 
placing the burden on the general taxpayer. 

In the 1983 Budget, President P.eagan has proposed to increase or institute 15 categories of user fees. 
Such fees are expected to reduce the revenue required from general taxes to support subsidized 
services by $2.5 billion in 1983 and $3.5 billion in 1984. 

Inconsistency in Past Federal Policy 

Past Federal policy toward the recovery of cost from clearly identifiable groups receiving program 
benefits has been inconsistent In some cases, few if any costs are recovered; in others close to 100% 
of program costs are obtained. Without the changes the President has proposed, there will be 
continutd subsidization of particular businesses and individuals who receive Federal services. 
Examples of inconsistencies include: 

• The nation-wide system of barge canals and waterways is a service that the Federal 
Government provides without recovering more than a smaTJ fraction of its costs. In 1981, the 
Corps of Engineers spent $700 million to build and maintain inland waterways. The barge 
operators and other users of the system paid only S20 million in fees to offset these costs, 
approximately 3%. 

By contrast, the users of the Federal Highway system have been supporting its construction 
through a dedication of the Federal gasoline tax, diesel taxes, and other excise taxes on 
highway users since the Highway Trust Fund was established in 1956. Unlike the inland 
waterway users, highway users paid 100% of the cost of the Federal highway program in 
1981. 

• Another example of the inconsistency in current Federal user fee policy under current law 
concerns the services the Federal Government provides to the electric utility industry. Work 
on the disposal of waste from nuclear plants is currently funded entirely by the general 

. taxpayer. In 1981 the Federal Government spent J174 million on developing commercial 
nuclear waste disposal facilities and brought in no offsetting receipts from the electric utility 
industry. 

Yet, at present. Federal agencies supply utilities with enriched uranium fuels for nuclear 
generating plants under arrangements that recover all of the costs of production over time. 
In 1981, the uranium enrichment program spent $1.59 billion and collected $1.25 billion in 
fees. 

• In 1981 S7 minion was collected from general aviation users for aeronautical charts 
purchased from the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. Although they paid 
an average of $1.15 for each of these charts, it cost the Federal Government $4.00 per chart 
to prepare and distribute the charts. The general taxpayer thus picked up more than 
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two-thirds of the cost of providing this service to the aviation industry. The general taxpayer 
also subsidizes in a higher proportion' the sale of nautical charts to yacht owners and 
commercial shippers. 

By contrast the Federal Government collects 100% of the cost of providing consular services 
to VS. citizens in foreign countries through user fees. Such consular services include 
notorization and authorization, copying and recording of documents, and preparing and 
sending of messages. 

Advantages of User Fees 

User fees have several important advantages over the use of genera] revenue Financing for the 
provision of government services. The advantages include: 

• enhanced equity; 

• increased economic efficiency; and 

• alleviation of Government's competitive advantage over the private sector. 

Enhanced Equity. Those identifiable groups who directly benefit from the existence of a service 
should pay that portion of the cost of providing the service rather than the genera] taxpayer. The 
beneficiaries of the services for which the Administration is instituting new or increased fees consist in 
general of corporations or the relatively affluent By charging these groups directly, we can avoid the 
necessity of imposing additional taxes on lower- and middle-income citizens. Examples of user fees 
which promote enhanced equity include: 

• Fees for NOAA Aeronautical and Nautical Maps and Charts. Currently, the National 
Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration provides commercial and private owners and 
operators of all types of aircraft and vessels with maps and charts at a price that is less than 
one-third the cost of production and distribution. This proposal would gradually increase 
prices for maps and charts to achieve full cost recovery by 1985. Additional revenues 
generated by this policy amount to S14 million in 1983 and S44 million by 1985. 

• Coast Guard User Fees far Operating Expenses. At present nearly all services rendered by 
the Coast Guard for the general public are provided without charge, including issuing 
licenses, inspecting facilities, certifying vessel construction, maintaining aids to navigation, 
providing rescue assistance service, and other services. Boat and yacht owners and the 
maritime community are wcTJ defined groups benefitting directly from these services. 
Legislation win be proposed in early 1982 that would authorize the Secretary of 
Transportation to initiate fees for certain Coast Guard services. Fees for direct services 
involving a transaction (e.g, licenses and inspections) would be set according to the cost of 
providing the service. Other services (e.8, maintaining navigation aids and providing search 
and rescue services) would be financed by an annual fee or other type of charge. Revenues 
generated by this proposal amount to BOO million in 1983 and full cost recovery of S800 
million in 1984. 

• Corps of Engineers Navigation User Fees. Locks, dams, and channels are constructed and 
maintained by the Corps of Engineers and TV A for barge traffic on inland waterways. The 
Corps also dredges harbor channels and constructs and m«int»in« other facilities for 

- - ocean-going and Great Lakes traffic. Construction and upkeep of both inland and deep 
draft waterways have traditionally been provided at near zero cost to commercial users. Such 
a benefit is a subsidy to the multi-billion dollar waterborne transportation industry. In the 
1982 Budget the Administration proposed legislation for user fees to recover new 
construction and maintenance expenses for commercial projects. Congress has thus far failed 
to enact such fees. Such fees would bring in $448 million in additional revenues in 1983. 

• Fees for Commercial Nuclear Waste Disposal The Federal Government is responsible for 
assuring permanent disposal facilities for high level radioactive waste resulting from the 
generation of electricity by nuclear power plants. The development of these facilities is 
currently being financed by the taxpayer. Legislation is now pending in Congress that will 
mandate a fee (one mill per kilowatt hour) on electric utilities that are generatirig nuclear 
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waste. The income generated win be used to establish a fund for developing underground 
geologic repositories. Such a fund will support a business-like, self-sustaining operation for 
waste disposal. Revenues from the fee are expected to be $300 million in 1983. 

• Fees for Energy Regulatory Licenses and Services. The Federal Energy Regulatory 
Commission (FERC) issues permits and licenses and sets rates for producer sales of natural 
gas, operation of oil and natural gas pipelines, development of hydroelectric power, and 
interstate wholesale sales of electric power. Fees are now charged for pipeline and 
hydropower activities. Under this proposal new fees will be charged to companies mating 
license and other applications to the FERC. Fees will be extended to services such as 
electric and natural gas rate determinations not now under fees. For services such as 
pipeline approvals and hydropower licenses, existing' fees will increase substantially. It is 
expected that these proposed changes will bring in an additional $35 million in offsetting 
receipts in 1983 if enacted. 

Increased Economic Efficienn-. Since government services are subsidized, the price paid by the 
consumer of those services is below the cost of providing the service. Subsidized prices promote 
over-consumption leadine to increased government costs and burdened government resources. 
Further, subsidized benefits can lead to an inefficient allocauon of available Federal Uovemment 
resources. By providing direct benefits to one type of business (or group of individuals) at no cost, 
the government is in effect putting competing, businesses at a disaqvamage. buch a disioruon leaps to 
an over-allocation of resources to the subsidized business and an under-allocation of resources to the 
non-subsidized business. Examples of proposed useT fees that can lead to increased economic 
efficiency include: 

• Patent and Trademark Fees. The Patent and Trademark Office (PTO) assists and encourages 
the development of business and industry by providing protection to individuals for 
inventions and registering trademarks. PTO receives over 100,000 patent applications and 
over 50,000 trademark applications annually. A growing backlog of applications has resulted 
in ever-increasing turnaround time for the issuance of patents. This proposed change would 
increase fees charged from the current 50% to 1005. of application processing costs in order 
to have those individuals who benefit from patent/trademark protection pay the cost of the 
service. Increased revenue from fees will result in a more prudent use of resources and 
permit enhanced program operations to reduce application processing time. Increased 
revenues resulting from this proposal are estimated to be $39 million in 1983. 

« User Fee for Grievance Arbitration. Currently, the Federal Mediation and Conciliation 
Service (FMCS) provides lists of qualified arbitrators to parties in dispute -over terms of a 
collective bargaining agreement In 1981 FMCS issued about 33,200 lists of arbitrators. The 
National Mediation Board (NMB), in connection with railroad industry grievances under 
collective bargaining agreements, compensates and pays expenses of neutral referees, appoints 
neutral referees when parties do not agree to one, and maintains offices for the National 
Railroad Adjustment Board. Under this proposal, a general provision would be added to the 
Labor-HHS appropriation bill enabling and requiring both agencies, beginning in 1983, to 
charge users of these services a fee equal to the total costs of Federal services. Requiring 
parties to pay for these services is expected to slow the rate of increase in arbitration 
caseloads and lead parties to find less costly and more productive ways of handling 
grievances. Such a proposal is expected to bring in $1 million in 1983 to completely offset 

• these program costs. 

• Veterans Housing Loan Guarantee User Fee. The Veterans Administration's Loan 
Guarantee Program provides guarantees to lending institutions for residential housing loans 
made to veterans. An average of 330,000 loans are guaranteed each year. This proposal 
would require payment of a 05% funding fee at the time of settlement on each loan 
guaranteed. Such a fee would help decrease the cost of this program to the government It 
is expected that-this proposal will bring in an additional $95 million in offsetting receipts in 
1983 if enacted. 

• Commodity Futures Trading Commission User Fees. The CFTC is an independent 
regulatory agency whose purpose is to encourage the efficiency of the futures market to 
assure their integrity and to protect participants against abusive trade practices, fraud, and 
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deceit The CFTC plans to initiate actions to recover the fuD cost of regulatory operations. 
Recovery of the cost of CFTC regulation (some $23 million in 1983) through transaction fees 
and licenses transfers the regulatory cost from the general taxpayer to the identifiable 
beneficiaries. Growth in the markets to be regulated increases demands on available 
resources for regulation. 

Alleviation of Government's Competitive Advantage Over the Private Sector. When the Federal 
Government subsidizes services thai are provided in the private sector it can lead to an unfair 
competitive advantage which can cause the private sector to under-supply such services. Eumples of 
user fees that can lead to an alleviation of government's competitive advantage over the private sector 
include: 

• Recreation User Fees. Several Federal Government agencies provide recreational facilities 
for the public at a fraction of the cost of providing them. Under this proposal existing 
entrance fees at Federal recreation areas wiU be increased, and the number of areas where 
fees are charged will be expanded. Increased recreational user fees for public facilities win 
lessen unfair competition with private recreation developments which have to recover all of 
their costs without direct subsidies. It is expected that increased fees will bring in more than 
$60 million in additional offsetting revenues in 1983. 

• GNMA Mortfage-Backed Stamxia-Fea. The Government National Mortgage Association 
(GNMA) Mortgage-Backed Securities program provides Federal guarantees on securities 
backed by FHA, VA, and FmHA mortgages. GNMA now charges a commitment authority 
application fee of $500 per pool package of commitments. This fee has not increased since it 
was established in early 1971. Increased fees will bring in an additional S4 million annually 
in offsetting receipts in 1983 and help offset the competitive disadvantage of private sector 
mortgage-backed securities programs. 

Additional Benefits Provided by User Fees 

User fees can provide additional program benefits in thai they generate revenues which can be used 
to enhance funding resulting in increased program development, operation, and efficiency. Examples 
include: 

• Aviation User Fees. The Administration is proposing legislation that would increase the 
ticket tax on scheduled air carrier flights and general aviation fuel taxes and reinstitute other 
aviation taxes to their pre-1981 levels Receipts from these taxes would be deposited into the 

• Airport and Airway Trust Fund. Historically, the trust fund has paid for about 40% of FAA 
expenses including all FAA capital programs plus certain field maintenance costs. The 
increased user fees are coupled with an administration proposal to increase capital funding 
levels and finance 85% of total FAA costs from the trust fund — i.e„ all FAA costs 
attributable to air carriers and general aviation. This proposal reflects the Administration's 
commitment to modernizing the National Airspace System if the users pay all allocable costs 
of development, acquisition, operation and maintenance.'The proposal is expected to bring in 
almost SL2 billion in additional offsetting receipts in 1983. 

• Patent and Trademark Fees. The Patent and Trademark Office (PTO), which provides 
patent protection to individuals for inventions and registering trademarks, has experienced a 
growing backlog of applications resulting in ever-increasing turnaround time for the issuance 
of patents. Increased fees will be used to offset the costs of improved PTO service. Program 
expansion will permit a reduction of application processing time. Fee-derived revenue will 
also permit development of a fully-automated application processing system in subsequent 
years to further improve service and maintain or reduce costs. 

1 1 - 6 H 8 0 - 8 3 - 1 0 
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Cases Where User Fees Will Not Be AppBed 

In cases where the genera] public is the recipient of the benefits of a Federal program raiher than a 
clearly identifiable group, user fees will not be imposed Further, in instances where coDectior: of 
user fees is infeasible or not cost-beneficial, user fees win not be implemented Some examples 
include: 

• The Patent and Trademark Office. Patent protection serves the public by providing an 
incentive to disclose new technology. Disclosure of this information is a key to increased 
productivity and economic growth. Since the details of the invention are made public in the 
files of the FTO public search room, the cost of this and similar activities will be borne by 
general tax revenues. 

• Coast Guard Services. User fees will not be proposed for those services that benefit the 
public in general. Such services include military readiness, enforcement of laws and treaties, 
and marine science. 

• Recreational Services. Appropriate fees will be raised and/or charged at those areas and 
facilities where they can be administered economically. It is not feasible to collect fees at 
every recreational area as many of the areas are too small, remote, or sporadically used 
Many of the areas may have access through a large number of entry points and staffing the 
entrances would be uneconomic. 

Summary of the 1983 Proposals 

By instituting the fees described above, the Administration wfll: 

Reduce the revenues required from general taxes to support subsidized services to clearly 
identifiable groups by over $3 billion. 

Apply consistent principles of cost recovery to all agencies supplying services. 

Reduce subsidies to business and other private users of Federal services. 

Encourage a prudent utilisation of Federal Government resources. 

Alienate Government's competitive advantage over some private sector businesses. 

Enhance program efficiency and quality of service. 
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Patent and Trademark Fees 

AGENCY: Department of Commerce FUNCTIONAL CODE: 376 

Funding 

PROGRAM LEVEL: 
Budttl Authority 
Outlays — 

O H i l l ILSG RECEIPTS:. 

Folic lnCTtazi 

PERCENT RECOVERED (BA): 

Cumtu Law 
Policy lruraut— 

1581 

116 
112 

-
— 

-
-

1987 

123. 
120 

-
— 

-

1983 

155 
152 

17 

44 
39 

56 

31 
25 

a \L mtnjoml 
1584 

167 
163 

96 

53 
43 

57 

32 
25 

1515 

176 
172 

105 

57 
48 

60 

32 
28 

1586 

112 
171 

IB 

62 
51 

62 

34 
28 

1587 

182 
171 

117 

64 
53 

64 

35 
29 

Program Description 

The Patent and Trademark Office (PTO) assists and encourages the development of business and 
industry by providing patent protection to individuals for inventions and registering trademarks. PTO 
receives more than 100,000 patent applications and more than 50,000 trademark applications annually. 

A growing backlog of applications has resulted in ever-increasing turnaround time for the issuance of 
patents. Without the changes described below, it will continue to take more than two years to process 
a patent application, with an average increase of two months per year for 1983 and beyond. 

Proposed Change 

The proposed change would increase fees charged from the current 50% to 100% of application 
processing costs, Ihe purpose of the change is to have those individuals who benefit from 
patent/trademark protection pay the cost of the service. In the case of patents, 50% of the processing 
cost would be recovered prior to issuance of the patent and 50% would be Tecovered through 
maintenance payments over the 17-year life of the patenL Approximately 15 years after the fees are 
instituted, full cost recovery for patent processing would be achieved. Increased fee revenues would 
be invested in program operations to reduce processing rime. The Federal Government would 
continue to fund the public search room and other nonprocessing functions such as VS. 
representation at international patent meetings and the expenses of the commissioner's office. 

Rationale 

• These changes are proposed as part of the Administration's effort to impose or increase user 
fees where a sen- K ^ '- - - - - ' • - — * - • - - ^ - - i * - i i - —:—?• -i 1 <---> 

vthree that accrue 
lees where a service provides special benefits to an identifiable recipient above and beyond 

rue to the general public 

The 17-year monopoly provided by patent protection enables the patent holder to obtain 
exclusive and substantial returns from commercial application of the invention. Therefore, 
100% of the costs of processing the patent is a fair charge for the benefits received. In 
addition, since 50% of cost recovery occurs through maintenance payments, the patent holder 
has the option of allowing the patent to lapse (by stopping payment) if the invention is not 
profitable. 

Patent protection also serves the public by providing an incentive to disclose new technology. 
Disclosure of this information is a key to increased productivity and economic growth. Since 
the details of the invention are made public in the files of the PTO public search -room, the 
cost of that and similar activities should be bome by general ax revenues. 



152 

• By increasing, fees and initiating maintenance payments, the VS. system of fees would 
generally be in line with the systems in other industrialized countries. Therefore, no relative 
disincentive to using the U.S. system should result, especially in light of the size of the U.S. 
market. 

• In the context of severe fiscal constraint, the goal of efficient and effective patent and 
trademark systems is not attainable without the increased fees proposed. 

Effects of the Proposed Change 

» In most areas, the user fees proposed will not even keep pace with past inflation. The 
average patent filing fee established by the Congress m 1»5 was W5. simply escalated by 
the growth in the average salary of a patent examiner, that $85 in 1965 is equivalent to about 
$400 in 1984. The average filing fee projected under the Administration's proposal is $330. 
The average $145 patent issue fee in 1965, when similarly escalated, would be about $700 in 
1984. or roughly 42% more than the proposed $500 issue fee. The proposed fees for other 
FTO services follow a similar partem. 

• Increased fees will be used to offset the costs of improved PTO service. Program expansion 
will permit a reduction of processing time to 18 months by 1SB7 tor patents and 13 months 
by 1985 for trademarks. These are considered to be the opiimum processing times for patent 
and trademark applications. Fee-<lerived revenue will also permit development of a 
fully-automated application processing system in future years to further improve service and 
maintain or reduce costs. 

221 
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THE UNITED STATES TRADEMARK ASSOCIATION 
6 EAST45TH STREET • NEW YORK, N.Y.10017 
TELEPHONE: 212-988-5880 

EXECUTIVE OFFICES 

TYPE OF FEE 

Trademark F i l ing 

Renewal 

Late Fee 

Section 8 Affadavlt 

P e t i t i o n to Commissioner 

Opposi t ion/Cancel lat ion 

Hearing 

Appeal from Examiner 

New C e r t i f i c a t e 

C e r t i f i c a t e of Correction 

Cer t i f i ed Copy 

Amendments to Regis t ra t ion 

Pr in ted Copy of Reg i s t r a t i on 

Assignment 

Each Addit ional Item 

Claim Under Section 12(c) 

Section IS Affadavlt 

TRADEMARK FEES 

A Comparison 

FEE IN 
EFFECT 

} 3 5 . 0 0 

2 5 . 0 0 

5 . 0 0 

1 0 . 0 0 

1 5 . 0 0 

2 5 . 0 0 

(None) 

2 5 . 0 0 

1 5 . 0 0 

1 5 . 0 0 

1 . 0 0 

1 5 . 0 0 

. 2 0 

2 0 . 0 0 

3 . 0 0 

1 0 . 0 0 

(None) 

ADJUSTED 
TO CPI* 

$ 1 0 4 . 6 2 

1 0 5 . 1 7 

2 1 . 0 3 

2 9 . 7 9 

4 4 . 6 8 

1 0 5 . 1 7 

1 0 5 . 1 7 

4 4 . 6 8 

4 4 . 6 8 

4 . 2 1 

4 4 . 6 8 

. 6 0 

5 9 . 5 8 

8 . 9 4 

4 2 . 0 7 

PTO 

PROPOSAL 

$ 200.00 

300.00 

50.00 

100.00 

50.00 

300.00 

100.00 

100.00 

50.00 

50.00 

10.00 

50.00 

. 4 0 

20.00 

???? 

50.00 

100.00 

ENDORSED 
BY USTA 

$ 125.00 

200.00 

100.00 

75.00 

100.00 

100.00 

(None) 

100.00 

100.00 

100.00 

7.50 

100.00 

???? 

100.00** 

20.00 

100.00 

100.00 

*Through January 1982. Source: Bureau of Labor S t a t i s t i c s (Consumer Pr ice Index, 
All Urban Consumers, U.S. City Average, Al l i t ems , 1967»100). 

**The American Bar Associat ion has not formally endorsed an increase in the t r a d e ­
mark assignment f e e . 
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THE ASSOCIATION OF THE BAR 

OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK 

4 2 WEST 4 4 T H STREET 

NEW YORK 10036 

COMMITTEE ON TRADEMARKS AND UNFAIR COMPETITION 

JAMES L BIKOFF 
CHAIRMAN 

May 14, 1982 

401 East 65th Street 
New York, NY 10021 
(212) 988-1757 

The Honorable Robert W. Kastenmeier 
House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

Ref: H.R\. 5602^- Appropriations for the Patent and 
Trademark Office of the Department of Commerce 

Dear Mr. Kastenmeier: 

The Trademarks and Unfair Competition Committee of the 
Association of the Bar of the City of New York has approved the 
following resolution opposing H.R. 5602: 

"RESOLVED: This Committee does not favor the concept 
of 100% cost recovery as embodied in the proposed 
amendment to Public Law 96517, which currently 
provides for a 50% recovery. Such an amendment has 
been proposed by the Commissioner of Patents and 
Trademarks and was recently presented in H.R. 5602. 

Even assuming that the "cost" of the Trademark 
Division can be accurately measured (which is 
doubtful), the Committee does not believe that 100% 
cost recovery is appropriate and consistent with the 
Lanham Act or with the acquisition of trademark rights 
in this country. A 100% cost recovery basis does not 
encourage any cost efficiencies in the operations of 
the Trademark Division. Further, the concept of 100% 
cost recovery ignores the fact that the public also 
derives substantial benefits from an efficient and 
accurate trademark system. Trademark rights are 
acquired by common law use and if the fees for 
registration were onerously high, it would result in 
substantially fewer owners seeking registration. 
Thus, the purposes of encouraging registration and of 
increasing revenue could both be thwarted. 
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The Committee endorses the position that any increased 
fees should be placed in a segregated fund or would be 
used only for the Trademark Division and not used for 
offsetting the costs of any other government agency or 
function. We view such a requirement as a 
prerequisite to supporting any increase in the fees 
for Trademark Division. Specifically, the Committee 
believes that the proposed application fees in H.R. 
5602 would discourage applications and that the high 
opposition and cancellation fees would encourage 
resort to the courts rather than the Trademark Trial 
and Appeal Board. This Committee, however, does 
support a substantial increase in the fees for the 
operation of the Trademark Division of the Patent and 
Trademark Office as it did in its resolution in May of 
1981. 

The Committee now supports the increased fee schedules 
which have been suggested by the United States 
Trademark Association and the Section on Patent, 
Trademark and Copyright Law of the American Bar 
Association." 

This resolution was prepared and unanimously passed by the 
Association's Committee on Trademarks and Unfair Competition. 
The Committee is composed of attorneys whose work, in private 
practice, and as in house counsel, for various corporations, 
involves them in trademark matters in the Patent and Trademark 
Office. 

It is the Committee's strong belief that passage of H.R. 5602, 
which would result in funding of the Trademark operations of 
the United States Patent and Trademark Office entirely by user 
fees, is inconsistent with the goals and purposes of the Lanham 
Act and ignores the public benefits of the United States 
trademark system. 

We ask that the above resolution and these statements be made 
part of the record in any hearings to be held on H.R. 5602. If 
the Committee can be of any further assistance in amplifying 
these views or providing testimony at any hearing scheduled in 
connection with H.R. 5602, please let me know. 

Respectfully submitted. 

JLB/jgd 
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AMERICAN BAR ASSOCCTON 
1155 EAST BOTH ST-CHICAGO. ILLINOIS 80537 TELEPHONE (312) 047-4OO0 

"Recife I W D 
MAR101982 

The Honorable Robert W. Kastenmeier 
Rayburn House Office Building 
Suite 2232 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

Re: H.R. 5602 
To Authorize Appropriations 
to the Patent and Trademark 
Office in the Department of 
Commerce 

Dear Congressman Kastenmeier: 

Since we never received a reply from the Sub­
committee on Courts, Civil Liberties and the Adminis­
tration of Justice to our letter of February 25, 1982 
requesting permission to testify before the Subcommittee 
during the March 10 hearing (now set for March 11) on 
the above Bill, I am submitting herewith a copy of the 
Statement that I would have made on behalf of our 
Section at such hearing. I request that the Statement 
be made a part of the written record with respect to 
the Subcommittee's report on H.R. 5602. 

Under the proposed provisions of Section 3(a) and 
3(b) of the Bill, the minimum government fees necessary 
to obtain a patent for the full term of seventeen years 
would be at least $3200, Up until December 12, 1980, 
an inventor had only to pay a minimum of §175 to obtain 
his patent. Under Public Law 96-517 (96th Congress) of 
December 12, 1980, the fees were changed effective 
October 1, 1982, whereby the inventors and the trade­
mark owners were to pay one-half of the cost of 
operating the Patent and Trademark Office and the 
public was to pay the other half. 

Under the provisions of H.R. 5602, the inventors 
and trademark owners are being asked to pay substantially 
all of the costs of PTO operations. We believe, 
contrary to the Administration's position, that the 
public is the principal beneficiary of the patent and 
trademark systems, for reasons set forth in our 
accompanying Statement, and therefore the public should 
pay a reasonable share of the PTO operating costs. 
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Our Section is very concerned about the negative impact 
on innovation and invention in this country which would 
occur if inventors were asked to pay $3200 in government 
fees to obtain a patent for seventeen years. Accordingly, 
our Section has scheduled a special emergency meeting in 
Washington on March 23, 1982 to fully discuss H.R. 5602 and 
its ramifications with respect to decreasing invention and 
innovation in the United States. We also will be looking at 
the impact that such high fees will have on individual 
inventors and small businesses, particularly since statistics 
show that small businesses create more new jobs than do 
large ones. 

Our Section will again ask to testify before Congress 
following its March 23 meeting. 

Sincerely, 

('Joseph A. DeGrandi 

JAD:rrd 

Enclosure 

cc: The Honorable Peter W. Rodino, Jr., 
Committee on the Judiciary 

The Honorable Jack Brooks 
The Honorable Don Edwards 
The Honorable John Conyers, Jr. 
The Honorable John F. Seiberling 
The Honorable George E. Danielson 
The Honorable Romano L. Mazzoli 
The Honorable William J. Hughes 
The Honorable Sam B.Hall, Jr. 
The Honorable Michael L. Synar 
The Honorable Patricia Schroeder 
The Honorable Billy Lee Evans 
The Honorable Dan R. Glickman 
The Honorable Harold Washington 
The Honorable Barney Frank 
The Honorable Robert McClory 
The Honorable Thomas F. Railsback 
The Honorable Hamilton Fish, Jr. 
The Honorable M. Caldwell Butler 
The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead 
The Honorable John M. Ashbrook 
The Honorable Henry J. Hyde 
The Honorable Thomas N. Kindness 
The. Honorable Harold S. Sawyer 
The Honorable Daniel E. Lungren 
The Honorable F. James Sensenbrenner 
The Honorable Bill McCollum 

Chairman, 



158 

itk AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION 
SECTION OF PATENT 

TRADEMARK AND 

COPYRIGHT LAW 

iflai-jgaz 

<XAlHUAH-£LfCT 

COUNOL utuacmt 
ucnon ofLEQAJt TO rue 

House orb£Lf$ATti 

StUS^oSioa 

lUJ.ChmbaciW)) 

P.O. Oo. u i i 

U l m u S f l M M . 

iStwaSM 

mtitMi 

-"-nUggi—iiBi 

BtMAO Of OOVtflNOff • 
UMtOM 

W 8TUOCMT OIVTM3M 

BMMWHWO 

MH.uvmtw 
rowra L*wrt»i CWVIJJO* 

IWF^MltQII 

1155 EAST OOTH ST.. CHICAGO. ILLINOIS 00037 TELEPHONE (3121 047-4000 

STATEMENT OF 

JOSEPH A. DeGRANDI, CHAIRMAN 

SECTION OF PATENT, TRADEMARK AND COPYRIGHT LAW 

AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION 

submitted to the 

SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS, CIVIL LIBERTIES AND THE 
ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE 

Of the 

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY 

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

concerning 

H.R. 5602 
AUTHORIZE APPROPRIATIONS TO THE PATENT AND TRADEMARK 

OFFICE IN THE DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE 

March 10, 1982 



159 

Statement to the 

Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties and the 
Administration of Justice 

of the 

Committee on the Judiciary 

U.S. House of Representatives 

March 10, 1982 

I am Joseph A. DeGrandi, Chairman of the Section of Patent, 

Trademark and Copyright Law of the American Bar Association. My 

statement on H.R. 5602, the Bill to Authorize Appropriations to the 

Patent and Trademark Office in the Department of Commerce, is being 

presented solely on behalf of the Section of Patent, Trademark and 

Copyright Law and does not represent the position of the American Bar 

Association itself. To date, the Section's views on the proposed 

budget for the United States Patent and Trademark Office for the 

Fiscal Year 1982-1983 have not been submitted to — and therefore have 

neither been approved nor disapproved by — the House of Delegates or 

Board of Governors of the American Bar Association. 

The Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright Law, which consists 

of approximately 6,000 lawyers, essentially all of whom are in private 

or corporate practice, strongly disagrees with the present position of 

the Administration, as presented through the Department of Commerce 

and the Patent and Trademark Office (PTO), that inventors and users of 

registered trademarks should pay for substantially all of the cost of 

the operation of the Patent and Trademark Office. The attempted 
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justification for such position is that the nation's inventors and 

trademark owners are the principal beneficiaries of the patent and 

trademark systems. While it is true that inventors and trademark 

owners do derive benefits, the public is really the principal benefi­

ciary of the patent and trademark systems and the Letters Patent and 

trademark registrations which are issued. Accordingly, the public 

should continue to pay a reasonable share of the cost of implementing 

the patent and trademark systems from which the public so greatly 

benefits. 

Can anyone seriously contend that the public is not the principal 

beneficiary of Chester F. Carlson's invention of the "dry" photo­

copying process and apparatus? Are not the principal beneficiaries 

the industries which his invention spawned, the hundreds of thousands 

of people employed by such industries, the millions of daily users of 

the "dry" or xerographic photocopying machines in the United States 

and around the world, and the United States Government which received 

and continues to receive corporate and individual income taxes from 

such industries and their employees? After unsuccessfully presenting 

his invention over a period of years to more than twenty companies, 

Chester F. Carlson finally interested Battelle Development Corporation 

in his invention in 1944. Commercial rights were given to the Haloid 

Company in 1947, later renamed Xerox Corporation, and Xerox introduced 

its first office copier in 1958. Chester Carlson eventually did 

benefit financially during the next ten years until his death in 1968, 

but that benefit is miniscule compared to what the public has received. 
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Ironically, in this day of technological development, the present 

Administration appears to be unaware of the essential need to promote 

the progress of science and useful arts, and yet our founding fathers, 

in what then, technologically speaking, were relatively dark ages, 

recognized that such need was so vital to our nation's welfare that it 

was specifically incorporated into our Constitution. Hence, Article 

1, Section 8, expressly empowered Congress to "promote the progress of 

science and useful arts" and the nation's inventors, such as Chester 

Carlson, have succeeded in promoting such progress through their many 

patents that have resulted from our time tested system. 

The Carlson example is but one of the thousands of examples that 

can be readily given to rebut the erroneous contention that the 

inventors are the principal beneficiaries of their patents and thus 

should pay for substantially all of the costs of our Government's 

operation of the Patent and Trademark Office. 

The manifest public benefits of our trademark system were 

acknowledged by the Administration in its budget proposal for the PTO: 

"Stimulate business investments and protect consumers by 
providing prompt registration of trademarks, in accordance with 
law, and to provide the public with information concerning 
pending and registered marks." 

In reporting out the bill which became the Federal Trademark Act of 

1946, commonly referred to as the Lanham Act, Congress stated: 

"The purpose underlying any trade-mark statute is twofold. 
One is to protect the public so it may be confident that, in 
purchasing a product bearing a particular trade-mark which it 
favorably knows, it will get the product it asks for and wants to 
get. Secondly, where the owner of a trademark has spent energy, 
time and money in presenting to the public the product, he is 
protected in his investment from its misappropriation by pirates 
and cheats. This is a well-established rule of law protecting 
both the public and the trade-mark owner." (Emphasis added) 
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Since there is an obvious public benefit in the trademark registration 

system in the PTO, the public should bear the cost of the trademark 

operation, or at least a reasonable share. 

It is extremely important that all parties who adopt and use 

trademarks for goods and services be encouraged to register those 

marks in the PTO. Such registrations permit later users, whether 

individuals or small or large companies, to ascertain the availability 

and registrability of proposed trademarks which they wish to adopt and 

use and thus avoid conflicts with previous users. If the cost of 

obtaining such registrations is priced too high and individuals and 

small business use their marks but are dissuaded to register them with 

the PTO, it will be very difficult and expensive for later users to 

find out about such earlier uses, leading to confusion by the public 

as to the source of the goods and services, and to more conflicts 

among trademark users and further congestion of the courts. 

The members of our Section are in daily contact with the Patent 

and Trademark Office, filing and prosecuting patent and trademark 

applications, conducting searches in the public patent and trademark 

search rooms in an effort to ascertain whether a particular invention 

is patentable or whether the manufacture and sale of a new product 

will infringe an unexpired U.S. patent or whether a particular trademark 

is available for use on a new product which a company intends to 

market. As a result, our members are fully aware of the serious 

deficiencies in the PTO operation and services which have been 

increasing during the last several years, due to inadequate funding. 

We are all aware of the growing concern in this country about our 

nation's decline in innovation and technology. This concern has been 
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expressed by the present and past Presidents of the United States, by 

members of Congress, by corporations, by the news media, and by 

individual citizens. The basic prerequisite for the expenditure of 

research and development funds by inventors, small companies and even 

large corporations is the assurance that their investment will be 

protected by the issuance of high quality patents which will be 

respected by competitors and enforced by the Courts. No one will 

invest money to design or develop a new product or process if he knows 

that immediately upon placing it on the market it will be copied by 

competitors who can undersell the inventor since they did not incur 

the financial expenses of research and development. 

It is well known that many patents involved in infringement 

litigation today are held invalid by the federal courts because the 

infringer has been able to find more pertinent prior art references, 

either patents or printed publications, which the Examiner in the 

Patent and Trademark Office was unable to find during his search. 

Examiners spend an average of about fifteen hours per patent appli-
X, 

cation with a considerable amount of this time being spent manually 

searching the issued U.S. patents for references which anticipate the 

disclosed invention. There is even no assurance today that all 

pertinent patents will be in the files which the Examiner searches. 

It is a national embarrassment that the United States, one of the 

technology leaders of the world, does not have its data base of 

existing patents, publications and trademarks on computers so that 

manual searching by the Examiners could be eliminated. Under the 

present Administration proposal, if and when such data base is 

computerized, the inventors and trademark owners, not the public, are 

to pay for this cost. 
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The patents, both U.S. and foreign, which are in the Patent and 

Trademark Office constitute one of the most important scientific data 

bases in the world. When placed in computer retrievable form, such 

data base would be accessible not only to the PTO but to the public, 

including universities, manufacturers, researchers, developers and the 

like. Any scientist, researcher, or individual would have prompt 

access to all available data in any field of technology so there would 

be no need to spend time and effort and money to re-invent the wheel. 

What better way is there to promote the progress of science and the 

useful arts than to continually update such data base with patents 

granted to inventors each week. Our Section submits, however, that 

inventors and trademark owners should not have to carry the entire 

burden of paying for placing this data base in computer retrievable 

form. Since the public will be the principal beneficiary of such data 

base, public monies should be used to fund it, or at least to fund a 

reasonable share of the cost. 

At its Annual Meeting in August, 1980, our Section, because of 

its serious concern about the deteriorating status of PTO services, 

overwhelmingly approved the following resolutions: 

The Section favors in principle the provision by the Patent and 
Trademark Office of high quality search facilities, both for the 
public and for Examiners, and accordingly urges that the neces­
sary space, funding, and manpower be provided at the Patent and 
Trademark Office to assure search file integrity and to permit 
thorough patent and trademark searches, both by the public, to 
allow informed business decisions to be based on reliable search 
results, and by Examiners, to improve the reliability of patents 
and of trademark registrations. 

The Section favors in principle funding for the Patent and 
Trademark Office adequate for staffing and material at a level to 
permit high quality examination of patent applications with an 
average pendency time of 18 months and to provide adequate and 
timely services to the public. 
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The Section favors the creation and maintenance of the best 
possible classification system for technical information, and 
accordingly urges that the Patent and Trademark Office seek 
appropriate funding to enable it to classify, re-classify and 
computer-retrieve all of the available technical information in 
its search files, including specifically that information which 
is not at present computer-retrievable. 

Our Section reiterated its concern in the following resolution 

adopted at its 1981 Annual Meeting: 

The Section, favoring in principle an efficient and reliable 
Patent and Trademark Office, noting the deplorable growing delays 
in the trademark operations and noting that at present budget 
levels the average pendency of a patent application will likely 
increase to substantially over two years by the end of fiscal 
year 1982 and noting further that the level of reclassification 
and the level of file corrections in the Public Search Rooms will 
be substantially decreased by that time from an already unsatis­
factory level, strongly urges the Administration and Congress to 
effect a prompt reversal of this operational decline of the 
Patent and Trademark Office. 

Our Section fully realizes that the PTO needs adequate funding if 

it is to become a first-class Office, one befitting a country which 

has been in the forefront of technology and innovation almost since 

the simultaneous founding of our country and the formation of the 

patent system in 1790. 

Our Section also fully realizes that PTO fees have been unchanged 

since 1965 and that such fees should be increased. In fact, the 

Section approved the following resolution at its Annual Meeting in 

1979: 

The Section favors in principle adequate funding for the Patent 
and Trademark Office to permit high quality examination and 
reasonably prompt disposition of patent applications and to 
provide adequate services to the public, and submits that patent-
related fees should be set at a level appropriate to cover a 
reasonable portion of costs while not being at such a level as to 
discourage inventors. 

11-618 0 - 8 3 - 1 1 
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For each of the last three years, the PTO budget has been 

approximately $118,000,000. With that level of funding, the PTO has 

continually been falling behind in many areas. Now the Administration 

is seeking to cut the PTO budget to about 568,000,000 for each of the 

next three years (a reduction to about 58% of the FY '82 budget), and 

asking the inventors and trademark owners to pay enough in fees to 

cover the balance of the cost of operation. Thereafter such fees will 

pay substantially all of the PTO costs and the public will pay 

essentially nothing. 

Our Section believes that the present Administration proposal 

will have a serious adverse impact on individual inventors and small 

businesses because of the high fees which will be necessary to upgrade 

and operate the PTO. We believe that the patent and trademark systems 

will be better stimulated if in addition to a reasonable increase in 

fees paid by inventors and trademark owners there be a fair and 

reasonable increase in the amount paid by the public, the principal 

beneficiary of the services rendered by an efficient PTO. 

Respectfully submitted, 

^Joseph A. DeGrandi, 
Chairman 
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Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you, Mr. Swenson. 
I think I can say that certainly 5602 in its present form will not 

be enacted by this Congress, and some of the recommendations, I 
think, of the witnesses collectively and individually will be reflect­
ed in whatever it is our subcommittee is able to produce—greater 
statutory authority, perhaps, represented in one form or another, 
and a reduction in the 100 percent cost notion. 

At this point I would like to yield to the gentleman from Virgin­
ia for any questions. 

Mr. BUTLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I have only one question. We were handed the ABA bill. This is 

the trademark fee schedule that you're endorsing, is that correct? 
Mr. SWENSON. That is correct. 
Mr. BUTLER. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions, and I appreciate the 

witness' contribution. 
Mr. KASTENMEIER. I'm glad that the gentleman pointed that out. 

The ABA bill, which I have not examined in detail, but the mem­
bers will have a chance to examine it for mark up, is endorsed by 
your organization? 

Mr. SWENSON. I understand there is a provision with respect to 
section 15 and fees—I'm sorry, title 15. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. I don't see it. But to the extent it is not, at 
least your own views are a matter of record. 

Mr. SWENSON. I was alluded to the ABA resolution which sets 
forth trademark fees. These do meet with our approval. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. Thank you, Mr. Swenson, for your testimony 
today. We appreciate the long wait and your help on this issue. 

The Chair will state in conclusion that we are very pleased to see 
the former Commissioner, Don Banner, in the audience, and we 
greet him. 

We do not have any further witnesses. We will proceed to mark 
up—not today, obviously, as we do not have a quorum at this in­
stant—but hopefully on Tuesday next at a time at an hour and 
place to be designated. We will canvass the committee members to 
see what is possible in that connection. Because we do have a time­
frame and we must produce the bill by May 15. Therefore, to get it 
to the full committee and to the House, we have an exercise in ex­
pedition. 

Mr. BUTLER. I think it would be helpful, Mr. Chairman, if we 
could have a staff memorandum on the issues before the markup. 

Mr. KASTENMEIER. That's an excellent idea and I would trust Mr. 
Lehman and Mr. Wolfe can contribute to that end. 

Accordingly, the committee will then stand adjourned at this 
time. 

[Whereupon, at 1 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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To authorize appropriations to the Patent and Trademark Office in the 
Department of Commerce, and for other purposes. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

MAT 4, 1982 
Mr. KASTENMEIEB (for himself, Mr. BBOOKS, Mrs. SCHBOEDEB, Mr. FBANK, 

Mr. RAILSBACK, Mr. SAWYER, and Mr. BUTLEB) introduced the following 
bill; which was referred to the Committee on the Judiciary 

A BILL 
To authorize appropriations to the Patent and Trademark Office 

in the Department of Commerce, and for other purposes. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 That there is authorized to be appropriated for the payment 

4 of salaries and necessary expenses of the Patent and Trade-

5 mark Office to become available for fiscal year 1983, 

6 $76,000,000, and in fiscal years 1984 and 1985 such sums 

7 as may be necessary as well as such additional or supplemen-

8 tal amounts as may be necessary, for increases in salary, pay, 

9 retirement, or other employee benefits authorized by law. 

10 Funds available under this section shall be used to reduce by 

(169) 
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1 50 per centum the payment of fees under section 41 (a) and 

2 (b) of title 35, United States Code, by independent inventors 

3 and nonprofit organizations as defined in regulations estab-

4 lished by the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks, and 

5 by small business concerns as defined in section 3 of the 

6 Small Business Act and by regulations established by the 

7 Small Business Administration. When so specified and to the 

8 extent provided in an appropriation Act, any amount appro-

9 priated pursuant to this section and, in addition, such fees as 

10 shall be collected pursuant to title 35, United States Code, 

11 and the Trademark Act of 1946, as amended (15 U.S.C. 

12 1051 et seq.), may remain available without fiscal year limi-

13 tation. 

14 SEC. 2. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, 

15 there is authorized to be appropriated for the payment of sal-

16 aries and expenses of the Patent and Trademark Office, 

17 $121,461,000 for the fiscal year ending September 30, 1982, 

18 and such additional or supplemental amounts as may be nec-

19 essary for increases in salary, pay, retirement, or other em-

20 ployee benefits authorized by law. 

21 SEC. 3. (a) Section 41(a) of title 35, United States 

22 Code, is amended to read as follows: 

23 "(a) The Commissioner shall charge the following fees: 

24 " 1 . On filing each application for an original patent, 

25 except in design or plant cases, $300; in addition, on filing or 
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1 on presentation at any other time, $30 for each claim in inde-

2 pendent form which is in excess of three, $10 for each claim 

3 (whether independent or dependent) which is in excess of 

4 twenty, and $100 for each application containing a multiple 

5 dependent claim. For the purpose of computing fees, a multi-

6 pie dependent claim as referred to in section 112 of this title 

7 or any claim depending therefrom shall be considered as sep-

8 arate dependent claims in accordance with the number of 

9 claims xo which reference is made. Errors in payment of the 

10 additional fees may be rectified in accordance with regula-

11 tions of the Commissioner. 

12 "2. For issuing each original or reissue patent, except in 

13 design or plant cases, $500. 

14 "3. In design and plant cases: 

15 "a. On filing each design application, $125. 

16 "b. On filing each plant application, $200. 

17 "c. On issuing each design patent, $175. 

18 "d. On issuing each plant patent, $250. 

19 "4. On filing each application for the reissue of a patent, 

20 $300; in addition, on filing or on presentation at any other 

21 time, $30 for each claim in independent form which is in 

22 excess of the number of independent claims of the original 

23 patent, and $10 for each claim (whether independent or de-

24 pendent) which is in excess of twenty and also in excess of 

25 the number of claims of the original patent. Errors in pay-
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1 ment of the additional fees may be rectified in accordance 

2 with regulations of the Commissioner. 

3 "5. On filing each disclaimer, $50. 

4 "6. On filing an appeal from the examiner to the Board 

5 of Appeals, $115; in addition, on filing a brief in support of 

6 the appeal, $115, and on requesting an oral hearing before 

7 the Board of Appeals, $100. 

8 "7. On filing each petition for the revival of an uninten-

9 tionally abandoned application for a patent or for the uninten-

10 tionally delayed payment of the fee for issuing each patent, 

11 $500, unless the petition is filed under sections 133 or 151 of 

12 this title, in which case the fee shall be $50. 

13 "8. For petitions for one-month extensions of time to 

14 take actions required by the Commissioner in an application: 

15 "a. On filing a first petition, $50. 

16 "b. On filing a second petition, $100. 

17 "c. On filing a third or subsequent petition, 

18 $200.". 

19 (b) Section 41(b) of title 35, United States Code, is 

20 amended to read as follows: 

21 "(b) The Commissioner shall charge the following fees 

22 for maintaining a patent in force: 

23 " 1 . Three years and six months after grant, $400. 

24 "2. Seven years and six months after grant, 

25 $800. 
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1 "3. Eleven years and six months after grant, 

2 $1,200. 

3 Unless payment of the applicable maintenance fee is received 

4 in the Patent and Trademark Office on or before the date the 

5 fee is due or within a grace period of six months thereafter, 

6 the patent will expire as of the end of such grace period. The 

7 Commissioner may require the payment of a surcharge as a 

8 condition of accepting within such six-month grace period the 

9 late payment of an applicable maintenance fee. No fee will be 

10 established for mamtaining a design or plant patent in 

11 force.". 

12 (c) Section 41(c) of title 35, United States Code, is 

13 amended to read as follows: 

14 "(c)(1) The Commissioner may accept the payment of 

15 any maintenance fee required by subsection (b) of this section 

16 after the six-month grace period if the delay is shown to the 

17 satisfaction of the Commissioner to have been unavoidable. 

18 The Commissioner may require the payment of a surcharge 

19 as a condition of accepting payment of any maintenance fee 

20 after the six-month grace period. If the Commissioner ac-

21 cepts payment of a maintenance fee after the six-month grace 

22 period, the patent shall be considered as not having expired 

23 at the end of the grace period. 

24 "(2) No patent, the term of which has been maintained 

25 as a result of the acceptance of a payment of a maintenance 
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1 fee under this subsection, shall abridge or affect the right of 

2 any person or his successors in business who made, pur-

3 chased or used after the six-month grace period but prior to 

4 the acceptance of a maintenance fee under this subsection 

5 anything protected by the patent, to continue the use of, or to 

6 sell to others to be used or sold, the specific thing so made, 

7 purchased, or used. The court before which such matter is in 

8 question may provide for the continued manufacture, use or 

9 sale of the thing made, purchased, or used as specified, or for 

10 the manufacture, use or sale of which substantial preparation 

11 was made after the six-month grace period but before the 

12 acceptance of a maintenance fee under this subsection, and it 

13 may also provide for the continued practice of any process, 

14 practiced, or for the practice of which substantial preparation 

15 was made, after the six-month grace period but prior to the 

16 acceptance of a maintenance fee under this subsection, to the 

17 extent and under such terms as the court deems equitable for 

18 the protection of investments made or business commenced 

19 after the six-month grace period but before the acceptance of 

20 a maintenance fee under the subsection.". 

21 (d) Section 41(d) of title 35, United States Code, is 

22 amended to read as follows: 

23 "(d) The Commissioner will establish fees for all other 

24 processing, services, or materials related to patents not speci-

25 fied above to recover the estimated average cost to the Office 
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1 of such processing, services, or materials. The yearly fee for 

2 providing a library specified in section 13 of this title with 

3 uncertified printed copies of the specifications and drawings 

4 for all patents issued in that year will be $50.". 

5 (e) Section 41(0 of title 35, United States Code, is 

6 amended to read as follows: 

7 "(f) The fees established in subsections (a) and (b) of this 

8 section may be adjusted by the Commissioner on October 1, 

9 1985, and every third year thereafter, to reflect any fluctu-

10 ations occurring during the previous three years in the Con-

11 sumer Price Index, as determined by the Secretary of Labor. 

12 Changes of less than 1 per centum may be ignored.". 

13 (0 Subsection (a) of section 31 of the Trademark Act of 

14 1946, as amended (15 U.S.C. 1113), is amended by deleting 

15 "50" and inserting in its place "100". 

16 (g) Section 42(c) of title 35, United States Code, is 

17 amended by adding the following sentence at the end thereof: 

18 "Fees available to the Commissioner under section 31 of the 

19 Trademark Act of 1946, as amended (15 U.S.C. 1113), shall 

20 be used exclusively for the processing of trademark registra-

21 tions and for other services and materials related to trade-

22 marks.". 

23 SEC. 4. Section 3(a) of title 35, United States Code is 

24 amended (1) by deleting the phrase "not more than fifteen"; 
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1 and (2) by inserting the phrase "appointed under section 7 of 

2 this title" immediately after the phrase "examiners-in-chief". 

3 SEC. 5. Section 111 of title 35, United States Code, is 

4 amended to read as follows: 

5 " S E C . 111. Application for patent shall be made, or au-

6 thorized to be made, by the inventor, except as otherwise 

7 provided in this title, in writing to the Commissioner. Such 

8 application shall include (1) a specification as prescribed by 

9 section 112 of this title; (2) a drawing as prescribed by sec-

10 tion 113 of this title; and (3) an oath by the applicant as 

11 prescribed by section 115 of this title. The application must 

12 be accompanied by the fee required by law. The fee and oath 

13 may be submitted after the specification and any required 

14 drawing are submitted, within such period and under such 

15 conditions, including the payment of a surcharge, as may be 

16 prescribed by the Commissioner. Upon failure to submit the 

17 fee and oath within such prescribed period, the application 

18 shall be regarded as abandoned, unless it is shown to the 

19 satisfaction of the Commissioner that the delay in submitting 

20 the fee and oath was unavoidable. The filing date of an appli-

21 cation shall be the date on which the specification and any 

22 required drawing are received in the Patent and Trademark « 

23 Office.". 

24 SEC. 6. (a) Section 116 of title 35, United States Code, • 

25 is amended (1) by deleting the phrase "Joint inventors" from 
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1 the title and inserting in its place "Inventors"; and (2) in the 

2 third paragraph, by deleting the phrase "a person is joined in 

3 an application for patent as joint inventor through error, or a 

4 joint inventor is not included in an application through error" 

5 and inserting in its place the phrase "through error a person 

6 is named in an application for patent as the inventor, or 

7 through error an inventor is not named in an application". 

8 (b) Section 256 of title 35, United States Code, is 

9 amended to read as follows: 

10 "§ 256. Correction of named inventor 

11 "Whenever through error a person is named in an 

12 issued patent as the inventor, or through error an inventor is 

13 not named in an issued patent and such error arose without 

14 any deceptive intention on his part, the Commissioner may, 

15 on application of all the parties and assignees, with proof of 

16 the facts and such other requirements as may be imposed, 

17 issue a certificate correcting such error. 

18 "The error of omitting inventors or naming persons who 

19 are not inventors shall not invalidate the patent in which 

20 such error occurred if it can be corrected as provided in this 

21 section. The court before which such matter" is called in ques-

22 tion may order correction of the patent on notice and hearing 

23 of all parties concerned and the Commissioner shall issue a 

24 certificate accordingly.". 
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1 SEC. 7. Section 6 of title 35, United States Code, is 

2 amended by deleting paragraph (d) thereof. 

3 SEC. 8. (a) Section 8(a) of the Trademark Act of 1946, 

4 as amended (15 U.S.C. 1058(a)), is amended (1) by deleting 

5 the word "still"; and (2) by inserting the phrase "in com-

6 merce" immediately after the word "use". 

7 (b) Section 8(b) of the Trademark Act of 1946, as 

8 amended (15 U.S.C. 1058(b)), is amended (1) by deleting the 

9 word "still"; and (2) by inserting the phrase "in commerce" 

10 immediately after the word "use". 

11 SEC. 9. (a) Section 13 of the Trademark Act of 1946, as 

12 amended (15 U.S.C. 1063), is amended (1) by deleting the 

13 phrase "a verified" and inserting in its place the word "an"; 

14 (2) by adding the phrase "when requested prior to the expira-

15 tion of an extension" immediately after the word "cause"; 

16 and (3) by deleting the fourth sentence. 

17 (b) Section 14 of the Trademark Act of 1946, as amend-

18 ed (15 U.S.C. 1064), is amended by deleting the word "veri-

19 Bed". 

20 SEC. 10. Section 15 of the Trademark Act of 1946, as 

21 amended (15 U.S.C. 1065), is amended by deleting the 

22 phrase "the publication" and inserting in its place the word 

23 "registration". 

24 SEC. 11. The first sentence of section 16 of the Trade-

25 mark Act of 1946, as amended (15 U.S.C. 1066), is amended 
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1 to read as follows: "Upon petition showing extraordinary cir-

2 cumstances, the Commissioner may declare that an interfer-

3 ence exists when application is made for the registration of a 

4 mark which so resembles a mark previously registered by 

5 another, or for the registration of which another has previ-

6 ously made application, as to be likely when applied to the 

7 goods or when used in connection with the services of the 

8 applicant to cause confusion or mistake or to deceive.". 

9 SEC. 12. Section 21 of title 35, United States Code, is 

10 amended— 

11 (1) by deleting the phrase "Day for taking action 

12 falling on Saturday, Sunday, or holiday" from the title 

13 and inserting in its place the phrase "Filing date and 

14 day for taking action"; 

15 (2) by inserting the following as subsection (a): 

16 "(a) The Commissioner may by rule prescribe that any 

17 paper or fee required to be filed in the Patent and Trademark 

18 Office will be considered filed in the Office on the date on 

19 which it was deposited with the United States Postal Service 

20 or would have been deposited with the United States Postal 

21 Service but for postal service interruptions or emergencies 

22 designated by the Commissioner."; 

23 (3) by designating the existing paragraph as sub-

24 section (b); and 
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1 (4) by inserting the word "federal" in subsection 

2 (b), as designated above, immediately after the word 

3 "a". 

4 SEC. 13. Section 6(a) of title 35, United States Code, is 

5 amended (1) by deleting the word "and", third occurrence, 

6 and inserting in its place a comma; (2) by inserting the phrase 

7 ", or exchanges of items or services" immediately after the 

8 word "programs"; and (3) by inserting the phrase "or the 

9 administration of the Patent and Trademark Office" immedi-

10 ately after the word "law", second occurrence. 

11 SEC. 14. (a) Section 115 of title 35, United States 

12 Code, is amended by (1) deleting the phrase "shall be" and 

13 inserting in its place the word "is"; and (2) inserting the 

14 following immediately after the phrase "United States", third 

15 occurrence: ", or apostille of an official designated by a for-

16 eign country which, by treaty or convention, accords like 

17 effect to apostilles of designated officials in the United 

18 States". 

19 (b) Section 261 of title 35, United States Code, is 

20 amended, in the third paragraph, by inserting the following 

21 immediately after the phrase "United States", third occur-

22 rence: ", or apostille of an official designated by a foreign 

23 country which, by treaty or convention, accords like effect to 

24 apostilles of designated officials in the United States". 
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1 (c) Section 11 of the Trademark Act of 1946, as amend-

2 ed (15 U.S.C. 1061), is amended by (1) deleting the phrase 

3 "shall be", first occurrence, and inserting in its place the 

4 word "is"; and (2) inserting the following immediately after 

5 the phrase "United States", third occurrence: ", or apostille 

6 of an official designated by a foreign country which, by treaty 

7 or convention, accords like effect to apostilles of designated 

8 officials in the United States". 

9 SEC. 15. Section 13 of title 35, United States Code, is 

10 amended by deleting "(a) 9" and inserting in its place "(d)". 

11 SEC. 16. Section 173 of title 35, United States Code, is 

12 amended to read as follows: "Patents for designs shall be 

13 granted for the term of fourteen years." 

14 SEC. 17. (a) Sections 1, 2, 4, 7, and 13 through 15 of 

15 this Act shall take effect on the date of enactment of this Act. 

16 Sections 3 and 16 of this Act shall take effect on October 1, 

17 1982. The maintenance fees provided for in section 3(b) of 

18 this Act shall not apply to patents applied for prior to the 

19 date of enactment of this Act. Each patent applied for on or 

20 after the date of enactment of this Act shall be subject to the 

21 maintenance fees established pursuant to section 3(b) of this 

22 Act or to maintenance fees hereafter established by law, as to 

23 the amounts paid and the number and timing of the pay-

24 ments. 

1 1 - 6 U 8 0 - 8 3 - 1 2 
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1 (b)(1) Title 35, United States Code, is amended by in-

2 serting after section 293 the following new section of chapter 

3 29: 

4 "§ 294. Voluntary arbitration 

5 "(a) A contract involving a patent or any right under a 

6 patent may contain a provision requiring arbitration of any 

7 dispute relating to patent validity or infringement arising 

8 under the contract. In the absence of such a provision, the 

9 parties to an existing patent validity or infringement dispute 

10 may agree in writing to settle such dispute by arbitration. 

11 Any such provision or agreement shall be valid, irrevocable, 

12 and enforceable, except for any grounds that exist at law or 

13 in equity for revocation of a contract. 

14 "(b) Arbitration of such disputes, awards by arbitrators 

15 and confirmation of awards shall be governed by title 9, 

16 United States Code, to the extent such title is not inconsist-

17 ent with this section. In any such arbitration proceeding, the 

18 defenses provided for under section 282 of this title shall be 

19 considered by the arbitrator if raised by any party to the 

20 proceeding. 

21 "(c) An award by an arbitrator shall be final and binding 

22 between the parties to the arbitration but shall have no force 

23 or effect on any other person. The parties to an arbitration 

24 may agree that in the event a patent which is the subject 

25 matter of an award is subsequently determined to be invalid 
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1 or unenforceable in a judgment rendered by a court to compe-

2 tent jurisdiction from which no appeal can or has been taken, 

3 such award may be modified by any court of competent juris-

4 diction upon application by any party to the arbitration. Any 

5 such modification shall govern the rights and obligations be-

6 tween such parties from the date of such modification. 

7 "(d) When an award is made by an arbitrator, the pat-

8 entee, his assignee or licensee shall give notice thereof in 

9 writing to the Commissioner. There shall be a separate notice 

10 prepared for each patent involved in such proceeding. Such 

11 notice shall set forth the names and addresses of the parties, 

12 the name of the inventor, and the name of the patent owner, 

13 shall designate the number of the patent, and shall contain a 

14 copy of the award. If an award is modified by a court, the 

15 party requesting such modification shall give notice of such 

16 modification to the Commissioner. The Commissioner shall, 

17 upon receipt of either notice, enter the same in the record of 

18 the prosecution of such patent. If the required notice is not 

19 filed with the Commissioner, any party to the proceeding 

20 may provide such notice to the Commissioner. 

21 "(e) The award shall be unenforceable until the notice 

22 required by subsection (d) is received by the Commissioner.". 

23 (2) The analysis for chapter 29 of title 35 of the United 

24 States Code is amended by adding at the end the following: 

"294. Voluntary arbitration.". 
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1 (c) Sections 5, 6, 8 through 12, and 17(b) of this Act 

2 shall take effect six months after enactment. 

« 
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Dear Mr. Lehman: 
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I respectfully request that this statement be made 
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STATEMENT OF D. C. ROYLANCE REGARDING S 2211, THE ADMINISTRATION 
BILL TO AUTHORIZE APPROPRIATIONS TO THE PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE 

IN THE DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE AND FOR OTHER PURPOSES 

I am a partner in the law firm of Roylance, Abrams, Berdo 

& Farley, Suite 315, 1225 Connecticut Avenue, N. W., Washington, D. 

C. 2003 6, and a resident of Rockville, Maryland. I have been em­

ployed with regard to inventions, research and development and pat­

ents substantially all of my adult life, having been an associate 

editor of the magazine INVENTION, 193 9-1940, a patent searcher 

1940-1943 and 1946-1948, a trainee in patent law 1948-1952, and a 

lawyer in private practice since 1952. 

Though I agree with much of what has been said in other 

statements regarding S 2211, it appears to me that a major point is 

being overlooked, and I therefore offer this statement which is 

based on my own experience and represents my own opinions. 

Introductory Summary 

A patent applicant is already required to pay far more 

than Patent and Trademark Office fees, and more than his fair share 

of the cost-burden required for a patent to issue. 

In addition to payment of fees, the patent applicant is 

required by law to provide an application in the nature of a text­

book. That textbook is financed by the applicant, but it provides 

the public with a great benefit. The fact that the applicant must 

provide a textbook makes the 4,320,000 United States patents into 

the greatest and most unique technical library in the world today. 

1 
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To the general public, that library is largely free. 

Further increases in Patent and Trademark Office fees 

required of patent applicants will reduce the number of patents 

filed by United States inventors. The value of issued United 

States patents as a technical library will then diminish propor­

tionately. 

Decreasing the number of patents issued, and thus dim­

inishing the value of issued patents as a source of technical in­

formation, will slow the advance of United States technology. 

Where The Main Cost Burden Lies 

Obtaining a patent from the Patent and Trademark Office 

is not a simple purchase, like buying a can of coffee at the gro­

cery store. The patent applicant is required by law, and by the 

proper practice of the Patent and Trademark Office, to bring much 

more than money in order to negotiate what others commenting on 

S 2211 seem to view as a.simple buy-and-sell transaction. The ap­

plicant must bring a description of the invention so complete and 

detailed, and so clearly written, that one of ordinary skill in the 

art can, from that description,'practice the invention without hav­

ing to do substantial research and development. Thus, for practi­

cal purposes, 35 U. S. C. §112 requires a full and very detailed 

teaching of the technology involved. That requirement for a full 

and detailed teaching has, over the years, been honed to a very 

sharp edge, and properly so, by the Patent and Trademark Office 

and the federal courts. To illustrate the role of the Patent and 

t 
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Trademark Office, consider the following quotation from an Of­

ficial Action issued by the Patent and Trademark Office last Sep­

tember: 

"This application does not meet the requirements 
of 3 5 USC 112, first paragraph. The best mode contem­
plated by the inventor of carrying out his invention 
must be set forth in the description. The Office prac­
tice is to accept operative examples sufficient to meet 
this requirement of the Statute in the absence of infor­
mation to the contrary. There are no working examples 
in the present case and as the claimed subject matter 
is so broad with respect to the innumerable (chemical 
term deleted) employed[though applicant characterizes 
same as a narrow group of (chemical term deleted)] and 
with respect to the substrates treated one skilled in 
the art would not be able to practice the invention 
without an undue amount of experimentation." 

Note that the effect of the quoted paragraph is to require the ap­

plicant to provide examples. The following conclusions of law from 

Grain Products, Inc. v. Lincoln Grain Inc., DC SD Indiana, Indianap­

olis Div. 1976, 191 USPQ 177, 192 typify how, once a patent has 

been obtained from the Patent and Trademark Office, the federal 

courts may still apply 35 U. S. C. S112 to strike the patent down: 

"7. The Stickley patent is invalid under 3 5 U. S. 
C. SH2 because independent experimentation is neces­
sary in order to practice the invention. 

8. The Stickley patent is invalid under 3 5 U. S. 
C. §112 because of the excessive margin of error in 
the bulk density test procedure." 

Obviously, the court concluded that Stickley had not written a 

good enough textbook to hold up his end of the bargain. 

The patent laws of all countries with rigorous patent 

systems require that the applicant for patent disclose the invention. 

But the United States law is unique in the extent of the disclosure 
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required. As a result, patents issued in other countries are, 

quite often, very poor textbooks while, by and large, United States 

patents are very good textbooks. From the standpoint of the gen­

eral public, which benefits from the teachings in the patents, the 

results flowing from 35 U. S. C. §112 are unbelievably good. But 

that statute places a high cost burden on the applicant. 

I am aware of no statistical analysis of the costs im­

posed on patent applicants by our highly refined and highly bene­

ficial practice under 35 U. S. C. S112. But the cost factors in­

volved are fairly obvious. Very few patent applicants can them­

selves write a description of the invention and its art which would 

be adequate to satisfy the statute, so the applicant must hire some­

one who is experienced not just in technical writing but also in 

the requirements of 3 5 U. S. C. S112. Cost for that writing will 

vary as to the complexity of the invention, but to say that the 

average cost is at least $600 would be very conservative. And that 

cost is often but the tip of the iceberg. If, for example, the 

invention is in a field of chemistry, let us say one involving 

reaction of chemical A with chemical B, the applicant must deter­

mine all of the compounds which work as chemical A and all of.the 

compounds which will work as chemical B. Then the applicant must 

determine a range for the proportions — the amount of chemical A 

which will work and the amount of chemical B which will work. If 

conditions such as temperature and pressure are involved, the ap­

plicant must determine operable ranges for those conditions. All 

of this is effort the patent applicant would not be likely to 

9 
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undertake if he were not filing a patent application; he would 

simply arrive at the best values and use them. Costs for devel­

oping the technical information necessary to satisfy 3 5 U. S. C. 

S112 vary widely, perhaps from as little as a few hundred dollars 

for some inventions to many thousands of dollars for others. For 

purposes of this statement, let us be extremely conservative and 

estimate the average cost for developing the information required 

by the statute at $1000. 

The next section of the statute — 3 5 U. S. C. §113 — 

requires that the application include drawings "when the subject 

matter admits of illustration", and the drawings must be in ink 

on Bristol board. While some applications require no drawings, 

others require many sheets. Being very conservative, let us set 

the average at two sheets. Current costs are $60 per sheet, giv­

ing a total for drawing costs of $120. 

We have thus arrived at a conservative average invest­

ment of $1720 which each applicant must make before coming to the 

Patent and Trademark Office. 

Since averages can be misleading, I invite attention to 

two patents — Schwoegler 4,134,775 and McAlear et al 4,103,064 — 

with respect to which I was counsel and know the facts. Dr. 

Schwoegler's investment before paying any Patent and Trademark 

Office fees was in the neighborhood of $4000. Costs incurred by 

Dr. McAlear and Mr. Wehrung, before any Patent and Trademark fees, 

were in the neighborhood of $15,000. In both cases, the costs 

cited are mainly involved in arriving at the technical information 

f 



191 

required for the patent application. 

The Public, Not the Applicant, 
Mainly Benefits From These Costs 

> Practice under 35 U. S. C. §112 was developed with one 

objective in mind — to obtain from each applicant a clear, full and 

detailed teaching of the invention sought to be patented. Fortunate­

ly for all, that practice has been successful, so successful that 

today the over 4,320,000 United States patents represent the great­

est technical library in the world. A patent applicant, especially 

today, would undoubtedly prefer not to make a personal investment of 

$1720 to support a great public technical library. But our patent 

statute requires that investment of him. 

Why the United States Patents Represent the 
Greatest Technical Library In the World 

One wishing to do research in, say, suspension polymer­

ization of styrene, does well first to read the textbooks and learn 

how styrene polymerizes and what the effects of polymerizing in sus­

pension are. But one should then go to the Patent and Trademark 

Office Public Search Room and read the United States patents deal­

ing with suspension polymerization of monomers like styrene. Text­

books are professorial, handbooks give cold data. But the United 

States patents, thanks to 35 U. S. C. S112, tell what actually hap­

pened when a person of skill did something. When one finds that, 

in the last 10 years, five different inventors have obtained pat-

9 
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ents concerned with producing beads of uniform size when carrying 

out suspension polymerization of styrene, one can conclude with 

certainty that control of bead size is a problem to which close 

attention should be given when developing a method for suspension 

polymerization of styrene. Because of 35 U. S. C. §112, the text 

of the specifications of United states patents teach one what the 

technical problems are today, what approaches to solving those 

problems worked, what conditions of temperature, pressure, etc., 

are likely good. 

I mention two examples to show that what is said above 

is fact, not theory. In the 1960's, I directed a research project 

aimed at developing a new process for producing foamable polystyrene 

beads, the raw material from which foamed drinking cups are molded. 

There were then several existing manufacturers, each with its own 

patented process, and one of the manufacturers was reported to have 

invested over $10 million in research in that field. The project I 

directed started with a thorough reading of the issued United 

States patents. In fact, that study was essential, since those 

responsible for the research had never before carried out suspension 

polymerization of any monomer, let alone styrene. The project was 

carried through semi-works stage (polymerizing in 3 00-gallon reac­

tors) for a total cost of less than $200,000. One of the primary 

reasons for that success was the great amount of technical infor­

mation we gained by reading the issued patents. 

I have recently completed work as a consultant on a 

f 
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research and development project for a major oil company, dealing 

with treatment of certain petroleum crudes. The problem to be 

solved was one on which many major oil companies had worked rather 

unsuccessfully for years. Again, those in charge of the research 

had never before been exposed to the problem to be solved. In fact, 

the two persons mainly responsible had never even seen a drop of 

petroleum crude. The project started out with a thorough state of 

the art search in the United States patents and a thorough reading 

of the patents. A semi-works installation is now working success­

fully in the field, and I view that success as having been made 

possible largely because of the technical information gained from 

the issued United States patents. 

Research to solve technical problems is easier, quicker 

and less expensive because 3 5 U. S. C. S112 has required that pat­

ent applicants present the application in the form of a textbook, 

making the United States patents into the greatest of technical 

libraries. 

Cost Of the Library Should Be Borne In 
Part By the Public, Not Totally By the Patent Applicant 

In each of the cases mentioned above, it was the public, 

not the earlier patentees, who benefitted because the patents were 

available to be read. In the petroleum crude project, we benefit­

ted much from a patent in the early 1900's and now long expired. 

Certainly that patentee received no benefit from the fact that his 

patent helped our research program. Only the public today benefits. 

9 
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Every United States patent application filed today may, 

because of the requirements of 35 U. S. C. §112, become a textbook 

which, a few years from now, accelerates and cheapens someone's 

research program. Cost of that texbook is already borne largely I 

by the patent applicant. It is the public which will benefit from 

the textbook aspect of the issued patent, not the patentee. It is 

both illogical and inequitable to promote the idea that the patent 

applicant should bear 100% of the cost of the patent. 

Undue Increases In Fees Will Decrease 
the Number of United States Patents 

Fees and taxes required for foreign patents have in­

creased steadily, and the number of applications filed abroad by 

United States applicants is decreasing. I represent one corpora­

tion which, fifteen years ago, filed patent applications routinely 

in as many as 10 foreign countries. Today that client files only 

in Great Britain and Australia, sometimes reluctantly in France. 

Stricken from the list of countries to be considered are Japan, 

Italy, Sweden, Holland, W. Germany. What has happened abroad be­

cause of increased costs will also happen in the United States. 

Even today, I hear more frequently from clients the 

question: Is the cost of the proposed patent application really 

justified? And that increasingly frequent question comes when 

the patent applicant is not carrying 100% of the patenting cost. 

Substantial increases in patenting costs will result in a substan­

tial further decrease in the number of patent applications filed by 

United States inventors. Work at the Patent and Trademark Office 
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will be easier, and the budget required will decrease. So also will 

the number of issued United States patents decrease, and the value 

of the greatest technical library in the world will diminish. As 

a final result, it will be more difficult, more expensive for our 

technology to advance, and technological advances will take longer. 

It Would Be Error To Require Patent Applicants 
To Bear the Entire Patent and Trademark Office Budget 

The Patent and Trademark Office is not a store to which 

an inventor goes to buy a patent. Our patent laws have established 

a virile and successful system which provides the successful inventor 

with a good and enforceable patent and from which the public benefits 

in many ways, including being provided with the greatest technical 

library in the world. If there were no fees involved at all, the 

inventors' contribution toward that library would represent more 

than their fair dollar contribution. 

If patent applicants are forced to carry all of the costs 

of the Patent and Trademark Office, the general public will then 

have the greatest technical library in the world, completely free. 

But that will not be a "win". In time, the shelves of the library 

are likely to be bare. 
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[57] ABSTRACT 

Articles exhibiting a micropatlem carried by a surface 
of a support, typically microdevices comprising a mi-
cropattern ofa functional material on or in a substrate of 
a dissimilar material, are produced by a method employ­
ing a microsubstrate comprising a substrate base, a pro- . 
tein layer which comprises at least a compressed mono- -
layer of a denatured non-fibrous protein on the base, -
and a masking film overlying the protein layer, the -
material of the masking film being such as to be modi­
fied by radiant energy so as to be removable from the 
protein layer where irradiatei The method is flexible in -
the sense that it is possible to proceed via either a posi­
tive or a negative of the desired micropattern and to 
build a more extensive, or more complex, micropattern -
from an initial relatively simple micropattera. 

S3 CUlms, 11 Drawing Figcrea 



197 

U . S . P a t e n t July 25, 1978 Sheet 1 of4 4,103,064 

FIG. 2 

NON-PROTEINACEOUS MASKING FILM 

COMPRESSED MONOLAYER OF DENATURED 
NON-FiaROUS PROTEIN 

INORGANIC INSULATING FILM 

INORGANIC SUBSTRATE BASE 

NON-PROTEINACEOUS MASKING FILM 

THICK, e.g., 1000 ANGSTROM UNITS, 
PROTEIN LAYER 

COMPRESSED MONOLAYER OF OENATURED 
NON-FIBROUS PROTEIN 

INORGANIC INSULATING FILM 

INORGANIC SUBSTRATE BASE 

FIG. 3 

v FIG. 5 
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FIG. 6 
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STEP L 
PRO/IDE SUSTRATE AS IN FIG. 1 . 

STEP ^ 
IRr.iDIATE WITH AN ELEaRON BEAM A 
SPECIFIC AREA OF THE RESIST FILM ACCORDING 
TO DESIRED MICROPATTERN. 

STEP 3. 
REVOVE IRRADIATED RESIST FILM, THUS 
EX-3SING PROTEIN MONOLAYER IN IRRADIATED 
AFSAS. 

STEP C. 
RE-.CVE EXPOSED PROTEIN MONOLAYER, EXPOSING 
SI^CON DIOXIDE IN THE IRRADIATED AREA AND . 
LEAVING PROTEIN MONOLAYER AND RESIST FILM 
AS A NEGATIVE MASK IN THE AREA NOT IRRADIATED. 

STEP 5. 
REMOVE EXPOSED SILICON DIOXIDE, THUS 
EXPOSING SILICON IN IRRADIATED AREA. 

STEP 6 . 
IRPAQIATE OVERALL AND REMOVE REMAINING 
COMPOSITE RESIST, LEAVING SIUCON DIOXIDE 
A S A NB3ATIVE MASK. 

STEP7. 
IN^ODUCE DOPANT INTO SILICON OF EXPOSED AREA, 
USING DIFFUSION FURNACE, ADDITIONAL SILICON . 
D.'iXIDE BEING BUILT UP BY THERMAL OXIDATION, 
INCLUDING A FILM OF SIUCON DIOXIDE OVER 
DOPED AREA. 

STEP 8. 
APPLY NEW COMPOSITE RESIST OVER ENTIRE 
S-5STRATE AS IN FIG. 1 

FIG. 4 
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/ 
STEP 9. 

i=RADIATE PREDETERMINED AREA WITHIN 
COPED AREA AND REMOVE COMPOSITE RESIST 
AND NEW SILICON DIOXIDE FROM IRRADIATED 
AREA. 

STEP 10. 
IRRADIATE OVERALL AND REMOVE REMAINING 
COMPOSITE RESIST. 

STEP 11. 
DEPOSITE CONDUCTIVE METAL OVER ENTIRE 
SUBSTRATE. 

STEP 12. 
APPLY NEW COMPOSITE RESIST. 

STEP 13. 
IRRADIATE IN AREA WHERE METAL IS NOT DESIRED. 

STEP 14. 
REMOVE IRRADIATED COMPOSITE RESIST, THUS 
EXPOSING UNDESIRED METAL, THE REMAINING 
COMPOSITE RESIST CONSTITUTING A 
POSITIVE MASK. . 

STEP 15. 
REMOVE UNDESIRED METAL BY CHEMICAL 
ETCHING. 

STEP 16. 
IRRADIATE OVERALL AND THEN REMOVE 
REMAINING COMPOSITE RESIST TO OBTAIN 
ARTICLE OF FIG. 3 

FIG. 4 A 
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FIG. 7 

FIG. 8 

FIG. 9A 
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MICRODEVICE SUBSTRATE AND METHOD FOR SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 
• MAKING MiCROPATTEKN DEVICES Method embodiments of the invention employ a mi-

crodevice substrate, which can be characterized as hav-
BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 5 ing a composite resist, and which comprises a substrate 

Rapidly expanding usage of electronic mt.-ocircmts base, typically silicon covered with silicon dioxide, a 
has resulted in a rapid advance in the art of ;roducmg P'Otein layer covering the base, and a thin film of an 
articles in the nature of a nucropattern of a factional electron resist material covering the protein layer, the 
materia! supported on or in a substrate base of. di«imi- Pro:ci" l a>" comprising at least a tint layer which is 
Ur material. Recently developed procedure, employ. "> jemrrd u> .he base and which is a compressed mono-
e.g, as a substrate for the microdevice. a base .:f silicon U>'" o f » denatured globular protein, and the electron 
covered by silicon dioxide, and an electron reri: cos er- r e s m T"£. S re i"0vab!e. f|°™ ' " ^ " ' " H ' - T I , .,/ . . . . . - . • , - - j - once the electron resist mstenal has been irradiated ing the silicon dioxide the resist being select•-.>• irradi- ^ m e l e c l n ) n ^ ,n M r ^ o u [ lfce m e | h o d >n 

ated by an electron beam in accordance » x : she mi- ,5 l r a o f |h<, tkarm misl „.„,-. predetermined by the 
eropallerrangsiep to be performed, the irrad-U d̂ resist ^mp^^ d e i i r e d , i s jrradialed with an electron 
then being removed to expose selected areas ol tae beam and the irradiaed area then removed to expose the 
tilicoo dioxide, the exposed areas then bein? ---eated. as protein layer for further treatment. In a simple embodi-
by etching, if necessary, the functional material then m e n , of lrlc method, the area of the protein layer thus 
being applied, and the r~ist then being remc.ed in the 20 exposed b a positive of lhc desired micropattem and the 
area which his not been irradiated, bringir.r, the sub- further treatment comprises removal of the protein in 
strate to a condition suitable for the next mi-—partem- the exposed area, and the next micropattcming step is 
ing step. Typical requirements include diffusim cf dop- carried out on the exposed area, with the remaining 
ants into the silicon base in one or more seleced areas, electron resist material and protein serving as a negative 
aid provision of a conductive metal on deficei areas of 15 mask and being subsequently removed. In another em-
the silicon dioxide, and such requirements are met by bodiment, an area of the protein monolayer is exposed 
different procedures each requiring use of a= electron « « negative of the desired micropattem. and a second 
resist on which a portion of the micropattem a written protein is linked to the protein of the monolayer, the 
by electron beam irradiation. It b comaon to ^ as the enure s u r f i « o f «he substrate is then irradiated, the 
electron resist a svnthetic polymer which is rartiaiiv » c ' c c t r o n '«*" n i m a n d monolayer then removed from 
depolymerized by electron beam irradiation, the psr- t h e bxe m a" b u t ««. negative area, the next micropat-
.. „ . , . . : iv^ vi _ . . J „ „ ternuig step then earned out on the area of the base thus 
tiallydepotymenied material bems removable rycisso- __° " . . . . . ,. . . .. 
, ' . *^ ' .. __ exposed with the second protein linked to the mono-
luto.rn.e-g, the correspondmg monomer. layer serving as a negative mask, and the protein and 

Though such pnor-art procedures have acfitevM 3J ^ ^ n g ^ . ^ 
resist film then removed from the 

marked success, they are limited to those elective, M g 3 l i y e ^ ^ o l h c r mbodimmK, , h c pmt^ o f | h e 
which caa be accomplished by treatments coac=!led ny mnohycT is one the molecules of which each have a 
the presence or absence of the resist on the ba t Fur- spedfK „ » „ ) « ^lCi , h e molecules of the protein of the 
tbet, such procedures require relatively extensive else- monolayer are arranged in a predetermined spatial pat-
tron beam irradiation to "write" the pattern cored, a=d an tern, the resist or masking film is removed in areas 
writing time has become recognized as a primary iimit- which the predetermined with reference to the pattern 
ing factor. Finally, while such methods are nr* coni- of the protein molecules, and pattern building material, 
mooly used to produce micropattems of very s=ajl size, typically an enzyme or a metal-containing protein, is 
with, e g , conductive path widths as small as 1000 A, reactively attached to the excised areas of the mono-
further reduction in the dimensions of the micrcpartern 45 layer.. 
is highly desirable. xn oider that the manner in which these and other 

objects are achieved according to the invention can be 
OBJECTS OF THE INVENTION understood in detail, particularly advanageous embodi-

It b a general object of the invention to prcvide an meets of the invention will be described with reference 
improved method for producing microdevices. in the » «° , h e accompanying drawings, which form part of the 
nature of micropatterns supported on a substme base, original disclosure hereof, and wherein: 
which Mill have not only lhc advantages of ^ior-a.n F I G S- » «nd 2 are semî iiagrammatic transverse 
methods but also the advantage of increased Sexibilitv cross-sectional views of microdevice substrates accord-
with regard to the nature and size of the micrcoatlem K 8 ' ° , .lnvent,°n-". 
^ . **. 55 FIG. 3 is a semi-oiagrammatic transverse cross-sec-
P"™ , .. . . Clonal view of a finished micronaltern produced accord-

Anotter object is to provule an improved t==rode- ^g to Ac wenlitm; 
vice substrate for use m accordance with the: ortnod. n G S „ M d 4 A miMm ,Q ^ , n<JW dj 

A further object is to devise a method of ^ type njuHra.mg m ^ b o d ^ , o f l h e „..etbod. 
dtscribed which makes it possible to markedly reduce «, n o . S is a diagrammatic illustra'ion of a stereo-
tbe writing time reqinred to produce micropar.er=j. tpeci{i[. ^ ^ m o n o U y er employed according to the 

Yet another object is to provide such a method invention; 
whereby an element of a microcircuit. for example, in n C . 6 is a diagrammatic side elevalional view of the 
the nature ora conductive line can be produced without manner in which a pattern-building molecule is attached 
tracing the entire line with an electron beam. 65 to the monolayer of FIG. 5; 

A still further object is to provide for the prediction FIG. 7 is a diagrammatic view showing the manner in 
of micropatterns, employing an electron resist, --ithout which the product of FIGS. 5 and 6 is attached to a 
requiring the step of writing the complete tnicrc^ancrn, substrate base; 

http://luto.rn.e-g
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FIG. 8 is a semi-diagraxatic tfunvrne crmj-*ec- directly with the substrate base, so that the compressed 
tional view of a microsubslrate embodying the prxiuct monolayer is recovered and applied to the base in the 
of FIGS. 5-7; and uroe step, the monolayer then being dehydrated with 

FIGS. 9 and 9A are views similar to FIG. 8 biz illus- cthanol. While many globular proteins having ihe afore-
trating nrcnners in which portions of the masking rJa of 5 mentioned chara'ccmtics can be employed, specific 
the microsubslrate can be selectively rerr cved. examples of suitable proteins include cytochrome c 

nPTAit F n HFcrRiPT'rw O F M M P I C chymotryp*;ri. bovine serum albumin, and trypsin. 

MICRODEV ICE St BSTRATE ^ w h k h r t s p o n ( ! s I 0 ndiiUll e n c r g y in s u c n f a s h i o n „ 
Simple microdevice substrates according to :ie in- 10 to be significantly more easily removable after invdia-

vention comprise a sutwtrate base, a proteLi layer com- lion, sc that irradiation of a predetermined area of the 
prising at least a compressed monolayer of a der^:ured masking film renders the film selectively removable in 
globular protein overlying the surface of ihe substrate the irradiated area. Particularly.advantageous are those 
base and secured thereto, and a thin film o! rr-t'king materials which have a marked response to mb-atomic 
material covering the protein layer. The protein liver 15 particle radiation, including electron beam, proton 
can be made up entirely of tne protein monolayer, with beam and neutron beam radiation. The masking mate* 
the structure then consisting of the substrate base cate- rial can also be one which has a specific response to 
rial I, FIG. 1, a thin inorganic insulating film 2 cc the electromagnetic radiation, including X-ray, microwave, 
surface of the base, the protein monolayer 3. aiJ the • infra red, ultra violet and visible radia:ion. The masking 
masking film 4. Alternatively, the protein layer can be 20 material can also be one which is removable by an ion 
made up of a compressed monolayer 13, FIG- -. of beam, typically by a foenssed ion beam. The term "radi-
denatured globular pro'ein and a second layer 13c of ant energy", as used herein includes the energy of (a) 
protein which can be adhered to the monolayer b such sub-atomic particle mdiition, (b) electromagnetic radia-
quantity as to provide a layer on the order of, eg- 1000 ban end (c) ion beam radiation. It is particularly ad van* 
Angstrom units in thickness. In this embodimer.:. the 25 tageous to employ as film 4 an in situ polymerized film 
masking film Misapplied to the surface of proteinlayer .of a synthetic polymeric material which is partially 
13a Protein layer 13a can be of a single protein izuade- depolymerized by electron beam irradiation. Of ihe 
iiataredforra.orcanbemadeupofapIuralityofTTstein' synthetic polymeric materials, those derived from the 
layers, or can be a single additional protein cioncviyer. acrylic esters, especially methyl acrylate and methyl 
While, for simplicity of illustration, the masking r_s*j 4 30 methacrylate, are particularly useful; those polymen 
and 14 have been shown as discrete films ov-riyirr the being soluble in the respective monomers so that selec-
protein layer, films 4 and 14 advantageously lr^riude . tive removal of the masking film from irradiated areas is 
material which impregnates the protein liver ir>.d is easily achieved by dissolution in the monomer. Advan-
present in all of the intramolecular and irtermolecular tageously, film 4 is established by flowing methyl meth-
mterstices of the protein layer. 35 acrylate, containing both a free-radical initiator type 

The substrate base 1 can be of any solid m^erial . -polymerization catalyst and a cross-linking agent, onto 
which is dissimilar with respect to the functional rnate- the protein monolayer and accomplishing polymeriza-
rial or materials of which the micropattem is zo be tion to the solid state in situ by time or time and moder-
formed and has adequate strength and other physical ate heat. The in situ polymerized masking film has a 
properties to support the micropattem under the condi- 40 maximum thickness (measured from the surface of the 
tions of use. In the case of electronic microcircuhs. the protein monolayer) of from about 10 Angstrom units to 
substrate base can be silicon, typically m the fore of a about 1000 Angstrom units, best results being achieved 
wafer with a diameter of 1-2 itu the silicon being cov- when the thickness does not exceed 30 Angstrom units, 
ered with an insulating layer 2 of silicon dioxide. Polymerized in situ, masking film 4 not only completely 

Monolayer 3 is a layer of denatured protein which is 45 covers the protein monolayer but also fills the molecu-
one molecule thick, the protein being a giobulir prctein lar interstices of the monolayer, 
having a maximum molecular dimension not greater The following example is illustrative of preparation 
than 500 Angstrom units and a ratio of greatest mciecu- of microdevice substrates according to FIG. 1: 
lax dimension to smallest molecular dimension of c least • B Y A M P I P I 

' 2:1. The molecules of the denatured protein of the =ion- 50 EXAMPLE I 
olayer are further characterized by having a hydro- A solution of cytochrome c is prepared by intioduc-
phSJc tide and a hydrophobic side facirg in generally ing the protein into a 1-molar aqueous solution of am-
opposite directions and separated by a distance which b moniura acetate to provide 10"* gram of protein per ml. 
small relative to the maximum dimensioc of the sole- in molecular solution. The protein solution is flowed 
erne. Such monolayers are prepsred ccsventiosslly.by 55 onto the surface of a 0.1 molar solution of cjnaioniuai 
flowing a molecular solution of the protein onto the acetate in a Langmuir trough at the rateof about 0.2 mL 
surface of water in a Langmuir trough and !a:±rally . per minute, using a pipette, until 2.5 mL of the protein 
compressing the film under the influence of a gUa bar solution has been flowed on, the film then being allowed 
moved laterally across the water surface until a surface to spread freely on the surface for 10 minutes under 
tension ofO-l-O-l dyne/cm. b obtained is measured by, 60 covered, clean, quiescent conditions. The resulting pro-
tg-, a Wilhelmy balance. The usual procedure 5 de- teb monolayer is then compressed to 0.1 dynes/cnu, 
scribed by Kleinschmidt, A.K. end Z2*in, R.1C, Zzzhr. using a square glass rod. At this point, it must be recog-
Naturfonchg. 146, 159, commencing at page 770. Typi- nized that the protein of the monolayer is denatured as 
cally, the protein can be dissolved in an aqueous ar^rao- a result of the surface tension at the air-water interface 
oium acetate solution at dilutions on the order of 10-4 65 and that each molecule of the protein of the monolayer 
gram of the protein per ml. While the usual practice is is oriented with its hydrophilic side toward the water 
to" lift the protein monolayer from the water-air bter- and its hydrophobic side toward the air. A silicon wafer 
face with a grid, it is advantageous to lift the monolayer covered by a film of silicon dixode and of smaller plan 
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^ Z ^ ^ T ^ ^ L T s ^ i n ^ • DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF M1CRODEVICE 
lowered, silicon dtoxide surface down. SiO*..- into en- n F C f r . * *vniT<:Dr,nnnrrfnw A r m o n i v r «.«-™*-. „̂ .u .»,- -™«^v.»« T>.. m n , , i , v . . , H K « « OF FIG* 3 ANDITbPrtODL'CTtON ACCORDING gagemem with the mene.aver. The monomer adneres -m\Mirrunr\ c u n n n u i P M r n i : cir-c A Avn 
to the silicon dioxide surface »nd. when t « *vafer b T O METHOD EMBODIMENT OF FIGS. 4 AND 
withdrawn, the monolayer covers and •$ ad hers! to the 5 
silicon dioxide film on the wafer, with the predomi- , In this embodiment of the invention, the finished 
DCntly bydrophilk: side cf each protein mc!*cule di- article comprises a micropattern 25, FIG. 3. of conduc-
rccted away from the wafer. The wafer is ihen im- trve metal supported ty tne substrate base, the surface 
mersed in an ethanol solution and eihanol added m of those positions of tl* substrate base not overlain by 
sequential steps of a graJed series, to dehydrate the 10 micropattern 25 being exposed. For simplicity of expla-
protein monolayer. nation, micropattern 25 is considered to be a metal e!e-

Liquid methyl methacry!a:e is catalyzed by addition ment having a width of approximately 100 Ancstom 
of benzoyl peroxide and d: vinyl benzene, as a cross-link- units and extending as a straight line from the doped, 
tug agent, in amounts eqcal to 19c and 5*1:. resc-eciively, semiconductor arer. 26 of silicon wafer 21 across the 
of the weight of the monomer. The methyl r̂ eihacry- 15 silicon dioxide film 22, the straight line constituting a 
late is then flowed over the pro:*in monolayer on the conductive lead to the semiconductor area. As illus-
silicon afer and the subs^tc then aTuwed to stand, trated by the flow diagram of FIGS. 4 and 4A, the 
protein layer Kp. at room temperiture for 10 hours, method is commenced by preparing a substrate base 
yielding a finished substrate having inc corĵ gurauoo unit according to Example 1, consisting of a silicon 
shown in FIG. 1, with the cross-linked poiyrr.nhacryl- 20 wafer carrying a silicon dioxide fiim, a compressed 
ate constituting film 4. Ir. this substrate, the cji-clayer monolayer of denatured cytochrome c overlying the 
3 of cytochrome c will havea thickness cf about 12-14 silicon dioxide film, and an electron resist film of poly-
Angstrom units, and the po'yirielhyl mctr.acr.iate film methyl methzcrylate overlying the cytochrome cmono-
4 can have a thickness. is addition to thai of tre moiri> layer. As the second step, the substrate base ii irradiated 
layer, on the order of 10-1000 Angsuon units or 25 with a focussed electron beam, as by using a computer 
thicker. controlled scanning electron microscope, over the area 

In native form, globulins such as cytochoce c can be 26 to be doped to form the active semiconductor area. 
viewed as made up of helically arranged arzino acid Such irradiation can be at a dosage level of from 10~7to 
molecules, usually referred tr as residues, interrupted 10-JcouIorab per square centimeter at 10.000 EV. The 
by changes of direction at U:e junctures between amino 30 substrate base is then washed with methyl methacrylale 
acid molecules, by cross-linking at disulfide sites, and by monomer, as the third step, to dissolve all of the poly-
presence of metal ions linked internally in the folded methyl layer which has been irradiated, than exposing 
structure, the globulin r:acromo!ecule beirz, a rela- the proton monolayer in the area 26- For the fourth 
lively compact-structure The cytochotse c cf mono- step, the exposed protein monolayer is then removed, 
layer 3, however, has been denatured by the surface 35 either by dissolving the protein with an aqueous solu-
tension at the air-water izterface, dunr.z forrjtion of tion having r: pH equal to the isoelectric point of the 
the monolayer, and no linger possesses the compact cytochrome c or by digesting the protein with an aque-
macromolecular form. Der t̂uring can be considered as ous solution of a proteolytic enzyme, to expose the 
a partial uncoiling of the helices of the macrccaolecule silicon dioxide film in the area of the wafer which is to 
to such an extent that the denatured macromclccules is 40 be doped. In the fifth step, the eiposed silicon dioxide is 
in the form of a relatively flat structure with hydro- removed, as by etching with hydrofiouric acid. The 
philic sites exposed at on? side and hydrophobic sites sixth step of the method is carried out by irradiating the 
exposed at the other. With the silicon wafer lowered substrate overall, as with X-ray irradiation of electron 
into engagement with the monolayer, the hydrophobic beam irradiation, then removing the remaining poly-
sites of the protein are exposed to the silicon dioxide 45 methyl methacrylate as in step 3, and then removing the 
surface of the wafer and the protein mciiolayer is se- remaining protein monolayer, as in step 4, so that the 
cured to the silicon dioxiie by surface inhesion. substrate now presents the exposed predetermined area 

Denaturation of the cytochrome c of the monolayer of the silicon wafer, with the remainder of the wafer 
has the effect of making the protein moiecule !-r;s com- covered by silicon dioxide as a negative mask. In step 7, 
pact, so that the denature* macromaiecul? is character- SO the dopant desired for the active semiconductor area 26 
ized by intramolecular interstices of cor-siderable size is introduced in conventional fashion with a diffusion 
and number. When the liquid methyl rr.ethicrylate b furnace and, if plural dopants are involved, the doping 
applied to establish film 4. ihe liquid enters an; fills the step is conventionally repeated. Using a diffusion fur-
intramolecular interstices so that the polymethy! rneth- nace, additional silicon dioxide film 22 is built up. so 
acrylate of the cured electron resisi ft Ira 4 :s integral 53 that the overall silicon dioxide film 22 is thickened and 
with like polymeric maters! within the denaiured pro- a thin film of silicon dioxide also now extends over the 
tein monolayer. doped area 26. 

Mtcrodevice substrates according to FIG. * can be The eighth step of the method requires reestablish-
made in a fashion similar to that of Examris 1. save that ment of the composite resist according to Example 1, 
a sotutin of the protein for iayer 13a is flowed onto the 60 including the compressed denatured cytochrome c 
exposed surface of the monolayer 13. glutaraJcehyde b monolayer and the overlying film of cross-linked poly-
then added to the protein solution as a cross-linking methyl methacrylate as the electron resist. In step 9, a 
agent, and the device allowed to stand for a few min- predetermined area smaller than the doped area and 
utes, yielding layer 13J as a solid layer of ghtaralde- located therewith in b irradiated with a focussed dec-
hydc-protein complex secured to monolayer 13 by 65 tron bexm, and the irradiated composite tesist removed 
cross-unking between amino groups of the two rroteins. as in steps 3 and 4, the area of silicon dioxide thus ex-
The electron resist film 14 is then applied as explained in posed then being removed as in step 5. The entire sub-
Example L strate b then irradiated for step 10, as with X-ray radii-
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tkm or electron beam adtation. and the composite resist tein monolayer, and the fact that the aqueous liquid 
then removed overall as in step 6. so that the vzr'as of used to dissolve the protein after removal of the poly-
the substrate now ap;>ears is a predetermined exr-:«d methyl methacrylate does not dissolve polymclhyl 
area of the silicon waL*r with the remainder cr-'er*- by methacrylate, tend strongly to minimize undercutting, 
silicon dioxide as a negative mask. Step 11 c-xtrl.-.j of 5 and loss of edge definition, during dissolution of the 
vapor depositing aluminum, by conver.ii*-_tl ts:b- exposal protein. 
tuques, over the entire substrate. The methec is then The microdevice substrate of FIG. 2 is employed 
continued in step 12 by applying ^ new compcirie resist, wt:en it is desirable that the invention can be compatible 
again including the compressed denatured c>tcrhr:-ne with conventional techniques and procedures. Using 
c monolayer and polymclhyl rieth.~icryia.te res-st Li*r-_ in 10 the addilionel protein layer 13a. the composite resist 
accordance with Example 1. Step 13 then crssisa of comprising the protein monolayer 13, Uie additional 
irradiating the entire substrate except for the area ir be protein layer, and the masking film 14 can have a total 
occupied by aluminum in the final product, Lti :irsdia- thickness which approximates that of the thinner prior-
tion being carried out by use of a focussec decron art resists. Yet the embodiment of FIG. 2 provides dis-
beam irradiation in known f.ishion. In step 1* the areas 15 tinct improvements in writing speed and edge definition 
of thecomposiie resist thus ir-cdjited are retr-cvei. is in in the manner earlier described with, reference to FIGS. 
Steps 3 and 4, leaving composite resist as a posr^v- r^isk 1 and 3-4A. 
overlying the area tc be occupied by alumi^_zi iz the « , « « n T w ^ l w « - , -« «„, 
finished article. The undesired metal is then r r ^ v - ; by c ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ 
chemical etching, as step 15. and the remain:*; » s?c s - 20 S T C R T O C ^ 1 ^ . L " f . S P E C I F I C 

ite resist removed as in steps 3 and 4 to yield the product SUBSTRATES 
seen in FIG. 3. Another advantage of the use according to the inven-

Though the case of a straight line has beer; -irscr/red tkm of substrates including a compressed protein mono-
fcr simplicity, it will be understood that rrucr-jpiT-rrns layer lies in the fact that the substrate can be made 
of usual complexity can be produced in the ssc^t :^h- 23 stereochemical!y specific, with molecular components 
ion. And, while a simple metal deposition in th* pomve of the substrate arranged in a spatial configuration 
area has been described, it will be understood thai. ̂ sing which is predetermined precisely and upon which the 
conventional procedures, other applications c :* a f-nc- desired micropattern can be based. 
tional material or materials can replace simple ratal Employing a compressed monolayer of denatured 
deposition. Such other applications include eg-, crrcsi- 30 cytochrome c as the protein monolayer, the fact that the 
tionofmetal oxide films or alloy filmsas resistive cr^'jt cytochrome c molecules are spiral-like in plan, rela-
elemcnts, the introduction of dopants, and the appiica- lively thin or flattened in edge elevation, and have dia- -
tkm cf dielectric materials. metrically opposite positive and negative sites makes it 

The article illustrated in FIG. 1 can be coz^diztl as possible to align the cytochrome c molucules into the 
i microsubstrate comprising a base substrate svrpcring 33 plan array shown diagramatically in FIG. 5, with the 
a composite electron resist, the composite rrszst Sting . molecules 20 aligned in rows. This can be accomplished 
made up of the polymeric masking film 4 and the rro- by subjecting the monolayer, while it is being formed, 
tein monolayer 3, and it is significant that the rwo -:;:n- to the action of a strong, high vollage, low amperage, 
ppnents of the composite are removable by diiTermt direct current electric field. Essentially identical and of 
procedures each specific to a different one cc" the two 40 the same size, the denatured cytochrome c molecules 20 
components. The method described with reference to each have an antigenic site, indicated for simplicity at 21 
FIGS. 4 and 4A demonstrates that such a rriicrwub- in the central area of the molecule. In the array estab-
strate can be used to produce a micropattern rn a run- lisbed by the influence of the electric field, the location 
ner generally similar to currently employed siniie tec- of each antigenic site 21 is known with some precision, 
tron resist procedures. An advantage of the article and 45 so that it is practical to attach another component of the 
method embodiments thus far described is an «wrrti>£ in substrate at points determined by the location of the 
electron beam writing speed, arising from the tact "hat antigenic sites. 
the electron resist film 4, being part of a c~>=:p:site Typically, the component to be so attached can be 
resist, is substantially thinner than the usual -olyiz-sric the antigen-binding fraction of gamma globulin, recov-
resists, as well as an improvement in edge de™:ticc In 50 ered by electrophoresis or column chromatography 
this regard, it is to be noted that the polymelia 3 methac- from an ionic aqueous solution of gamma globulin 
rylate of electron resist layer 4. FIG. 1, aii.:: er-erds which has been treated with the enzyme papain to 
within the interstices of the protein of monolayer. With clecve the gamma globulin molecules into the F,6(anti-
an electron beam is focussed onto the substrate, the gen-binding) and F, (cyrstaHine) fragments. To accom-
electron dosage required to render the corTisposiing 53 plish attachment of one F^fragment of gammaglobulin 
area of film 4 easily removable depends upon r-h= uick- to each antigenic site 21 presented by the cytochrome c 
ness of that layer. But the polymethyl meciicryute monolayer, an aqueous medium containing the F^frac-
present in the interstices of the protein moeolayer is tkm recovered from the papain treatment is simply 
disperse, as ti«i interstices are disperse, and a nich flowed into the aqueous liquid upon which the cyto-
sraaller electron dosage is expended within t ie orco- 60 chrome c monolayer has been formed. In this connec-
layer, yet the irradiated polymethyl meihacrylite ir. the tion, it will be understood that the antigenic sites 21 
interstices of the protein is readily removable by ciiso- appear on the hydrophilic sides of the cytochrome c 
lutkm. Removal of the protein itself in the irrodnted molecules and are therefore immediately available for 
area does not depend upon irradiation, and t s-uJer reaction with the F^ fragments in the aqueous liquid, 
dosage is therefore permissible than if, for example, the 65 and the reaction proceeds immediately upon introduc-
total thickness of films 3 and 4 were made up of solid tion of the F^ fragments, with attachment of the Fa t 
polymethyl methacrylate. rurther, presence of the fragments occurring as indicated diagramaiically in 
polymethyl methacrybte in the interstices of the pro- FIG. 6. At this stage, the cytochrome c monolayer, with 
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an F«a fragment of gamma globulin attached at each resulting lead deposit can constitute a straight conduc-
antigenic site 21. is ttcured to a silicon wafer or other tor portion of finite width and length determined by the 
substrate base 22 by lourring the base 12 dou-wardly rows so treated. 
onto the monolayer and l.:";:ng the monc.'ayer from the In order to selectively expose the reactive siles of the 
liquid, the hydrophobic siie of the monolayer inhering 5 stereospecific monolayer, the repetitive molecular pat-
to the base. Inverted, the resulting assembly is a shown • tern can be detected by monitoring the back-scattered 
in FIG. 7. . image of the molecule, uiing an electron heam in the 

The ciicrodevice substrate is then co—pletri by ap- scanning electron microscope mode. The beam spot size 
plying a non-proteinaceous resist film 23. FIG. 8, of a can be selected from a range from smaller than the 
thickness to completely cover the F ^ fractions. Film 23 10 protein molecule of the monolayer, e.g., one fourth the 
is of a resist material with a marked rerpense tc eieciron maximum dimension of the molecule, to a diameter 
irradiation. Typically, the film is of cress-liniitd poly- large enough to expose a significant number of the mol- . 
methyl. methacrylate, produced as hereinbefore de- ecules. The beam intensity, diameter and position can 
scribed. then be predetermined to optimally expose the desired 

Since the cytochrome c molecules 20 are am^ged in IS number and locations of site* for the pattern being writ-
a predetermined grid-like array, and the anti^ecic sites ten. 
21 occupy positions of known location on i;e mole- • Instead of employing the sequence of steps just de-

" • cules, the F,kfr2gmena are disposed in a grid-hie array . scribed in order to arrive at a micropattern defined by, 
"• • predetermined by the cytochrome c monolsyer. Ac- e.g., phosphatase, such a pattern can be obtained by 

cording])1, reactive ends of the Fr t fragments can be 20 attaching an enzyme labelled macroraolecule to the 
selectively exposed by subjecting the resist f jn 23 to antigenic sites presented by the protein monolayer after 

' 'irradiation by a focussed electron beacn ody in the the monolayer has been subjected to the electric field. 
• immediate locations of one. or a predetermined group. Thus, a compressed monolayer of denatured cyto-

of the F4, fragments and then removing :he irradiated chrome e can be established on the surface of a body of 
resist material, as by disso:\ ing in methyl me'-hicrylate 23 aqueous liquid as described in Example I. and the mole-
monomer when the film is of polymethyl methicrylate. cules of cytochrome c brought into a grid-like plan 

• This step yields the structure shown in FIG. 9, if the array by subjecting the monolayer, during formaiion, to 
irradiated areas 24 are registered precisely with izdivid- the action of a strong, high voltage, low amperage, 

•oal F—fragments, or the structure shown in FiG. 9A, direct current electric field. A dilute, eg . , 1% by 
- when the irradiated areas 24a are reentered with a 30 weight, solution of anticytochrome c phosphatase la-

. predetermined group of the F,A fragments, belled antibody is then introduced into the liquid below 
' The now exposed ends of the F^fragrr:r:iscccsrirute the monolayer, so that one molecule of the antibody is 

. antigenic sites, making it possible to attsch to the sub- attached to each antigenic site presented by the cyto-
strate at each of those sites any additional component • chrome c monolayer. The monolayer is then lifted with 

^'capable of reacting with ^antigenic site. Suitar;-addt- 35 a silicon wafer as described in Example 1 and the ex-
tional components include the proteirs and reptides, posed surface of the monolayer then covered with a 
either unaltered or with other elements, compconds or cross-linked polymethyl methacrylate masking film by 
complexes added thereto by prereacJon. in situ polymerization as described in Example 1. The 

A typical example of a component thar can be added resulting product is a microsubstrate presenting phos-
dtrectly at the antigenic siies presented at the exposed 40 phatase molecules in the grid-like plan array determined 

- ends of the Fehfragments is ferritin, and the add-on can by the cytochrome c monolayer, the phosphatase being 
be accomplished from ae aqueous solution cectaining covered by polymethyl methacrylatcr. The microsub-
m-xylylene diisocyanate or toluene 2,4-diijocya^aie as a strate can thus be characterized as comprising a sup-
cross-linking agent, following (he procedures c; Singer, ported layer of protein in which the macromolccules 
& J. and Schick, A. F. (1961), J. btaphyi. bbeke—. CytoL. 4$ have a known, stereospecific, spatial disposition, and 
Vol 9, page 519. Particularly useful coiEponerts to be also macromolccules of a pattern-building protein, the 
added at the exposed antigenic sites of the F^fnrments phosphatase labelled antibody, arranged in the pattern 
are enzymes, especially peroxidase and phosphatase. determined by the supported layer. Further patterning 
which provide a convenient route to deposition cf metal steps can now be carried out with the microsubstrate,-
on the substrste in the micropattern specificaJIy defined 50 again relating those steps to the grid-like plan array of 
by the exposed antigenic sites. Thus, for example, phos- the cytochrome c monolayer by monitoring the back-
phatase can be reacted with an organic phosphi^, such scattered image with tlie scanning electron microscope. 
as creatinine phosphate cr adenosine trirhosrhate. to For example, the phosphatase can be deactivated in a 
yield creatinine plus the phosphate radical or adenosine selected negative area or areas by subjecting the area or 
diphosphate plus the phosphate radical, the liberated 55 areas of the microsubstrate to irradiation with a fo-
phosphale then being reacted with, e.g., lead citrate to cussed electron beam at a heavy dosage level, eg . , 
yield insoluble lead phosphate. The lead phosphate can 10*5 coulombs/cm. sq. at I0K.V. In addition to deacti-
then be reduced by heat to yield metallic lead which, as vation of the enzyme, such heavy dosage electron beam 
the protein is destroyed thermally, deposits on the sub- • writing also partially depolymerizes the polymethyl 
strate at the site occupied by the phosphatase. S^ice the 60 methacrylate in the selected negative area or areas, 
spaces between the exposed antigenic sites of the F d rendering the same selectively removable by dissolution 
fragments are of the order determined by the Dj'.tcular in the monomer. Lead can then be introduced at the 
dimensions of the cytochr^-ne c, a group of the exposed phosphatase sites, as by reacting the phosphatase with 
antigenic sites will predetermine a continuous precipi- creatinine phosphate to yield phosphate ions then read-
tale of lead in the procedure just described, assuming 65 ing the liberated phosphate with lead nitrate, and ther-
that a corresponding amount of the organic phrsphate mally reducing the resulting lead phosphate to yield 
is employed. Thus, if ap!crality cf adjacent rows of the meuf t j lead, 
exposed antigenic sites are treated as just descr.rcd, the What is claimed is: 



206 

11 
4,103,064 

12 
L A microsubstrate for the production of micrcpat-

terns, comprising 
• substrate base: 
a protein layer overlying said substrat* base ani com­

prising a coir.preswd monolayer of drcjnired 
non-fibrous protein adhered to said base. 
said denatured protein having e icaxrsum cirieco-

lar dimension not greater than 500 Anptrom 
units and a ratio of greatest molecular dirr;:=sion 
to smallest molecular dimension of at leac 2:1; 

the molecules of said denatured protein h*-.-.?.* a 
hydrophific side and a hydrophobic side -*rnng 
ID generally opposite directions and sepan-ai by 
a dimension which is small relative to the maxi­
mum dimension of the molecule; and 15 

a film of masking materiaJ overlying and adhered to 
said protehj layer. 

2. A microsubstratc according to claim 1. wherein the 
protein of said monolayer is cytochrome c 

3. A microsubstrate according to claim 1, whereas the 20 
protein of said monolayer is chymotrypsin. 

4. A microsubslraie according to claim 1, wherszi the 
protein of said monolayer is bovine serum albunhx. 

5. A microsubstrate according to claim t, wherea the 
protein of said monolayer is trypsin. 25 

6. A microsubstratc according to claim 1. wherein 
said substrate base is of silicon and said surface thereof . 
is of silicon dioxide. 

7. A microsubstrate according to claim 1, wherein 
said protein layer comprises aa additional layer •:•" pro- 30 
tern overlying said monolayer. 

8. A microsubstrate according to claim 7, wherein 
said film of masking material comprises a portion - men 
overlies said additional layer of protein and a prrtion 
which occupies :he intramolecular and mtermo^erular 35 
interstices of said protein layer. 

9. A microsubstrate according to claim 7, wherein 
said additionaj layer of protein is significantly thicker 
than said monolayer. 

10. A microsubstrate according to claim t, wherein 40 
said film of masking material is of polymeric cEerial 
having the property of being significantly depaymer-
ized by irradiation. 

1L A microsubstrate according to claim 10, wherein 
said masking film is an in situ polymerized fil= and 45 
includes both a portion overlying said protein layer and 
a portion occupying the molecular interstices c£ said 
protein layer. 

IX A microsubstrate according to claim 11, wherein 
said protein layer consists of said monolayer. 

13. A microsubstrate according to claim 11, wherein 
said film of masking material is adhered directly 12 said 
monolayer. 

14. A microsubstrate according to claim IL wherein 
the portion of said film of masking material which over- 55 
bet said monolayer has a maximum thickness of from 
about 10 to about 1000 Angstrom units. 

15. A microsubstrate according to claim 11, wi-erein 
the portion of said masking nlm overlying said protein 
layer has a thickness of from about 10 to abou: 1000 60 
Angstrom units. 

16. A microsubstrate according to claim 15, wherein 
said thickness does not significantly exceed 3C Ang­
strom units. 

17. A microsubsirate according to claim 1, wherein 65 
the protein molecules of said monolayer each have a 
specific reactive rite and are arranged in a predeter­
mined stereospsaftc pattern. 

18. A microsubstrate according to claim 17, wherein 
said protein layer further comprises molecules of an 
additional material, other than the protein of said mono* 
layer, each attached to said reactive site of a different 

3 one of the molecules of said monolayer. 
19. A microsubstrate according to claim 18, wherein 

said additional material is a materiaJ selected from the 
group consisting of complexes of protein with an ele­
mental metal and complexes of protein with an inor-

10 ganic compound of a metal 
20. A microsubstrate according to claim 18, wherein 

said additional material is an enzyme. 
21. A microsubstrate according to claim 18, wherein 

said stereospecific pattern is a grid. 
" 22. A microsubstrate according to claim 18, wherein 

said additional material is selected from the group con­
sisting of proteins and peptides. 

23. A microsubstrate according to claim 22, wherein 
said additional material is a metal-containing protein. 

24. A microsubstrate according to claim 23, wherein 
said metal-containing protein is ferritin. 

25. In the fabrication of articles exhibiting a micropat-
tern of a particular material carried by a surface of a 
support, the method comprising 

establishing on the support a first layer comprising a 
compressed monolayer of denatured non-fibrous 
protein in which the protein molecules each have a 
specific reactive site, with the protein molecules of 
the monolayer being spatially arranged in a prede­
termined pattern and said specific sites therefore 
occupying predetermined locations with reference 
to the pattern of said protein molecules; 

establishing over said first layer a film of masking 
material; -

selectively removing said masking film in areas pre­
determined with reference to the pattern of said 
protein molecules; and 

reactively attaching a pattern-building material to the 
resulting exposed portions of said first layer to 
establish on the support the desired micropattern in 
configuration and location dependent upon the 
spatial arrangement of the protein molecules of said 
monolayer. 

26. The method according to claim 25, wherein said 
pattern-building material comprises an enzyme. 

27. The method according to claim 25. wherein said 
pattern-building material comprises a material selected 
from the group consisting of complexes of protein with 

30 an elemental metal and complexes of protein with an 
inorganic compound of a octal. 

28. The method according to claim 25. wherein said 
pattern-building material comprises at least one metal-
containing protein. 

55 29. The method according to claim 28, wherein said 
metal-containing protein is ferritin. 

30. The method for pioducing the conductive mi­
cropattern of an electronic microcircuit, comprising 

establishing at the interface between two fluids a 
compressed monolayer of denatured non-fibrous 
protein* 
the protein of said monolayer having a maximum 

molecular dimension not greater tha 500 An-
strom units and a ratio of greatest molecular 
dimension to smallest molecular dimension of at 
least 2:1; 

the molecules of the protein having a hydrophilic 
site spaced from a hydrophobic site by a distance 
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which is significant relative to the maximum culcs of additional material which occupy said 
dimension of thr molecule; predetermined localized areas, 

applying va:d n~.olol*ver to a support forced of an 33. The method according to claim 32, wherein 
electrical insulating material: said step of establishing said prc:ein layer on the 

establishing on said monolayer a film of n situ poly- 5 ' support comprises 
merized pol>*meric masking material Living the forming said monolayer at the air-liquid interface 
property of being significantly d£7>oIyn±rued by of a body of liquid. 
irradiation, subjectmg said monolayer to (he action of an elec-
said polymeric material covering said monolayer trie field to arrange the molecules of the mono-

and also occupying the molecular interstices of 10 layer in said predetermined pattern, 
said monolayer; introducing said additional material into said body 

directing radiant energy en said film is tress prede- of liquid and thereby caushig said molecules of 
termined by the micropattem desired acd thereby said additional material to attach at said reactive 
significantly depolymsrubg the polymeric mate- sites on the surface *jf said monolayer which 
rial in said areas; 15 faces the body of liquid, and 
removing the polymeric ma;erial so deprlymerized engaging the support with the surface of said mon-

: and thereby exposxg said monolayer c îly in said • olayer which frees away from the body of liquid 
areas; to attach the monolayer to the support, 

and further treating s&id areas to deposit conductive 34. The method according to claim 32, further com* 
metal therein. 20 prising 

. '31. In the fabrication of articles exhibfting a micrcpat- flowing on:o the areas from which said film has been 
tern carried by a surface of a support, the method com- removed a liquid solution of a component capable 
prising of reacting with said attached molecules of addi-

establishing on the surface of the support a com- tional material 
• pressed monolayer of denatured confihrous pro- 23 35. The method according to claim 34, wherein said -

' tern, attached mcilecules of additional meterial are of an am> 
. said denatured protein having a maxim a s molecu- gen-binding protein. 

lar dimension not greater than 500 Angstrom 36. The method according to claim 35, wherein said 
" * units and a ratio of zrea^st molecular intension component capable of reacting with said attached mole-

to smallest molecular dimension of a: least 2:1, 30 cules of additional materia] is selected from the group 
the molecules of said denatured rroteh having a consisting of proteins and peptides, 
hydrophilic side and a hydrophobic stde facing 37. The method according to claim 36, wherein said 
in generally opposite directions and separated by component capable of reacting with said attached mole-
a dimension which is small relative to the maxi- cules of additional material is a metal-containing pro-
mum dimension of ibe molecule; 33 tem. 

establishing a film of masking material which overlies 38. The method according to claim 37, wherein said 
said compressed monolayer and is characterized by metal-containing protein is ferritin, 
being so modified by radiant energy as to be re- 39. The method according to claim 31, wherein the 
movable; article to be fabricated is one in which the micropattern 

directing radiant energy on said film ir, an area prede* 40 is of a particular material different from the material of 
termined by the micropattern desired; acd the support. 

. removing said film frorr: only said prcceterctined area 40, The method according to claim 39, further corn-
to expose said monolayer for farther treatment, prising 

32. The method according to claim 31 wherein removing said protein layer from only said exposed 
the protein of said monolayer is characterized in that 45 predetermined area; and 

each molecule of the protein has a specifk: reactive applying said particular material to the area of the -
she, support thus exposed. 

the method further comprising 4L The method according to claim 40, further corn-
treating said monolayer, before contact with the sup- prising 

port, to arrange the protein molecules of ice mono- 50 directing radiant energy on the remaining portion of 
layer in a predetermined pat:ern to thus predeter- said film; and 

mine the arrangement of said reactive rites; and removing said film and said monolayer from said 
• treating said nonolayer with an additional rtaterial to remaining portioa 

' cause said additional material to react with said 42. The method according to claim 40, wherein said 
protein and thereby attach molecules cf said addi- 55 protein is denatured globular protein; and said masking 
tional material each is a difTerent colecvie of the film nan in situ polymerized film of polymeric material 
protein monolayer; which has the property of being significantly depolym-

said film of masking cuterial being established to erized by irradiation. 
cover not only *aid monolayer but also said mole- 43. The method according to claim 42, wherein said 
cules of said additior.il materia) attached to said £0 masking film includes polymeric material occupying the 
monolayer; molecular interstices of said monolayer. 

said step of directing radiant energy being carried out 44. The method according to claim 39, wherein said 
by directing the radiant energy on said f t s only in monolayer is one established on a body of liquid at the 
a plurality of predetermined localized areas each air-liquid interface. 
occupied by at least one of said attached colecules 65 45. The method according to claim 44, wherein the 
of additional material. support is of an inorganic electrical insulating material; 
whereby said step of removing said film results in said monolayer is established at the air-liquid inter-

exposure of only the ones of said attached mole- face of a body of aqueous liquid; and 

http://tior.il
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said monolayer is established on the support by low­
ering the support inio physical contact \*:u the 
compressed monolayer while the monolaya; is at 
the air-liquid interface. 

46. The method according to claim 44, where-.ii the 
protein of said monolayer ii cytochrome c 

47. The method according to claim 44, whersa the 
protein of said monolayer is chymotrypsin. 

48. The method according to claim 44, whereia the | 
protein of said monolayer it bovine serum alburns. 

49. The method according to claim 44. wber^: the 
protein of said monolayer is trypsin* 

i« 
50. The method according to claim 44, wherein said 

masking film is an m situ polymerized film of polymeric 
material and includes both a portion overlying said 
monolayer and a portion occupying the molecular inter­
stices of said monolayer. 

51. The method according to claim 50, wherein the 
portion of said masking film overlying said monolayer ' 
has a maximum thickness of from about 10 to about 1000 
Angstrom units. 

52. The method according to claim 51, wherein said 
thickness does not significantly exceed 30 Angstrom 
units. 

40 

« 

http://where-.ii
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[57] ABSTRACT 
Shaped articles are produced from compositions of 
sulfur and a particulate inorganic material, at least 10% 
by weight of the particulate inorganic material being fly 
ash. The initial compositions are uniform dry blends, 
and the finished products are formed by converting the 
sulfur of the composition to molten form and then cool­
ing while, as in casting, the molten material is confined 
m the desired shape. Use of fly ash provides articles 
having a hardness more than twice that of sulfur alone 
and a compressive strength approaching three tunes 
that of a typical aged poured concrete. 

f Claims, No Drawings 
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Dry blends of powdered sulfur and particulate solid 
COMPOSITIONS OF SULFUR AND FLY ASH AND additive inorganic materials, with at least 10% of the 
SHAPED ARTICLES PRODUCED TIIEREFROM additive material weight being fly ash and with the total 

_ . _ . . _ „ , . . . . . „ „ „ _ . . . - .•„,, .»„..„.. . additive material amounting to 20-80% of the total 
BACKOROUND OF THE INVENTION , w e j g h l o f ,h(. d r y b | c „ d j „ / „ „ „ , ^ m m compoti. 

It has long been proposed to produce shaped articles tions but have the disadvantage that, when packages of 
by casting of molten elemental sulfur with an inorganic the dry blends arc shipped and stored as commercial 
material as a particulate filler. The production of such products, settling and stratification occurs so that the 
articles is disclosed, for example, in U.S. Pat. Nos. dry blend becomes non-uniform and must be remixed 
4,266,053, issued Oct 17, 1882, to Joseph J. Sachs, and to before use. It is therefore particularly advantageous to 
1,693,714, issued Dec. 4, 1928, to William H. Kobbe. subject the dry blends to heat to fuse the sulfur and to 
Such articles have been successfully used in various form the resulting plastic composition into small inte* 
applications, particularly to secure wrought iron pieces gral bodies each consisting of the inorganic particulate 
b masonry. In general, however, prior art practices additive material distributed uniformly through a solid 
have yielded articles of relatively poor hardness and 13 sulfur matrix. Thus, for example, the dry blend can be 
strength, and shaped sulfur articles have achieved only extruded into rods of, eg., 2.5 mm. diameter, the rods 
a relatively limited commercial acceptance. being cooled and then broken into small pieces. Other 

— „ — « «— ^. .„ „ „ „—.™.«w pelletizing procedures can be employed. Such a product 
OBJECTS OF THE INVENTION f^ ^ J ^ „ „ M l d ^ ^ ^ ^ t^anact 

A general object is to provide three-dimensional arti- 20 that the product received by the ultimate user will be 
dc* of sulfur having improved hardness and strength uniform, 
characteristics. Best strength and hardness characteristics of the so-

Another object is to provide shaped sulfur articles lidified article are attained when all of the inorganic 
which can be used as structural elements, such as bricks, particulate material employed is fly ash. However, so 
building blocks, moldings, cornices and the like, as well 25 long as at least 10% by weight of the inorganic particu-
ts for joining structural elements and securing piling late material u fly ash, other particulate inorganic mate-
and other in-ground and underground structures. rials can be employed. Suitable other particular materi-

A further object is to provide shaped sulfur articles als are diatomaceous earth, limestone, taconite, vermic-
bavmg hardness and strength characteristics superior to ulite (both ore and expanded), perlite (both ore and 
those of concrete, 30 expanded), mica, magnesia, dolomite, volcanic ash. 

Yet another object is to provide novel compositions bottom ash, slag, expanded slag, magnesite, silicates, 
which are convertible into such shaped articles. bauxite, corundum, garnet, phsophates, zeolites, asbes-

SUMMARYOFTHE'lNVErmON ^ c f c ^ T *"** " " " ^ <"*" 
Articles according to the invention are in the form of 35 Any fly ash produced by burning solid fossil fuel such 

t 3-dimensional matrix of solidified elemental sulfur as bituminous coal, anthracite coal or lignite can be 
having uniformly~di5tnbuted therethrough a particulate employed. So-called modified fly ash, resulting when 
inorganic material which amounts to 20-80% of the limestone or dolomite is injected into the combustion 
weight of the article, at least 10% by weight of the zone for reaction with the sulfur gases present in the 
inorganic material being fly ash, and the inorganic ma- 40 combustion gas, can also be used. The fly ash should be 
terial having a particle size such that the average maxi- in its native form, Le., unfragmented, and as such conv 
mom particle dimension is 0.0005-10.0 mm. It is advan- prises generally spherical particles substantially all of 
tageous to employ fly ash as the sole inorganic particu- which are in the range of 0.0005-0.25 mm in size. When 
late iwt*riMi. with the fly ash amounting to 20-60%, one or more particulate inorganic additive materials 
tad for best results to 40-60%, of the total weight of the 45 other than fly ash is employed, that material should be 
article, peak hardness values being obtained when the of such fineness that the average maximum particle 
weight of the fly ash is approximately equal to that of dimension thereof is in the range of 0.0005-10.0 mm., 
the sulfur. The invention also includes dry blends and with the particle size being so selected, relative to the 
fused compositions from which such articles can be size of the finished article, that the maximum particle 
formed. Finished articles according to the invention 50 size is small in comparison to the smallest dimension of 
may be independent articles, such as bricks and cor- the finished article. 
Dices, or cast-in-place articles, such as the joint between Composition embodiments of the invention require 
a wrought iron piece and a masonry structure. presence of a total of 20-80%, based on total weight of 

iwrrAn F n nFsrPTPTTnN O F T H P ibe v^PO*^ o f additive material, at least 10% by 
DETAILED D F ^ R i n i O N OF THE „ ^ ^ ^ w h i c h mi l st be fly ash. In the most advanta-

1N fcNllUN gcom compositions, all of the inorganic particulate 
Articles according to the invention can be produced additive material is fly ash and, in that event, the fly ash 

by mixing sulfur and the inorganic particulate material constitutes 20-60% of the total composition weight, 
at, eg*, room temperature, introducing the mixture into with 40-60% fly ash being superior, and about 50% 
a mold, applying heat to the mold to render the sulfur 60 being best. 
completely molten, and then cooling the mold until the PYAVCPI P 
•ulfur has solidified. Assuming that the initial mixing EXAMPLE 1 
operation is carried out to produce a uniform dry blend. The effect of varying the proportion of fly ash in 
the resulting product is characterized by a uniform articles comsisting of a matrix of solidified elemental 
distribution of the particulate material through the sul- 65 sulfur with fly ash distributed therethrough as the sole 
for, the tendency toward non-uniformity which has inorganic particulate material was determined by sub-
ictulted from prior art attempts to blend the particulate jecting twelve articles of different fly ash content to a 
material into molten sulfur being avoided. scratch hardness teat. 
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Test Apparatus and Procedure -continued 
tmm , i • i . J •_ L # J Satfor/Dutoauceout HMtdotm lades 
T h e apparatus employed included • scratch blade Tctf specimen Etna Wc,hi Rttio (arum) 

0 J 2 cm. wide, the tip being rounded to provide a j£ jjj 555 
curved tip edge, and the curved edge being sharpened J 20 100% wOlW 393 
(o a knife edge condition. The blade was rigidly secured Ha*i.nmmmftowm**ak>iimbKm0t*pvmin»tomdtiaioii**mtt*tm4 
10 « flat rigid plastic panel so as to project a short dis- «*•«. ^ ._._._.__ 
Once at right angles from the plane of* the panel A ***•* T * •"•»*»••—nn*"^ 
fuide board was employed to constrain the combination .-. . . . . , „ 1. • r? _ 1 t .... %.. , j ,., j . i. • . , .!, „ ,fc ,n Though, u in the case of fly ash in Example I, the Of the pane and blade to a horizontal path across the 10 . . ° H . . . . . ' . ," 1 , ^_. , •.. . r . . • - . , . . hardness peaked with an increasing proportion of sul-test sample without accep ing any o f the weight of the , ,. ^. ... . .... • K . / , _ , — 1 J ui A - a . . „ _ j . iT JJ> fur, the peak did not occur until the sulfur content was panel and blade. The tests were earned out by adding . ' *f~ u- . «** u • u. /i* «\ 1 L 
Wright, to the panel until the blade made a cut 0.4 J " L " ^ ' " J * 0 ^ * * "y W e ' 8 h ' ( 1 6 * ! V a I u e m a r k-
d e e ? in the sample, the weight in grams necessary to ?* above the 50% by wetght reqwred for maximum 
achieve that result being recorded as the hardness in- IJ n " a n e M WUD "» •»"• 
da . EXAMPLE 3 

Test Specimen Preparation The effect of including fly ash on the compressive 
An specimen, were prepared from elemental sulfur ttm«a> of hardened sulfur articles was determined. 

and a topical (not fragmented) fly ash recovered by » ™ 8 ' standard T.musOlseo hydrostattcteaappara-
predpitation from flue gas resulting from burning bitu- tus- ^ t e s t «P«™=>» based on elemental sulfur were 
oinous coal, the fly ash retaining its spherical reticle >"**"* ^ * n g « Example 1, and all test specunens 
fenn and having a tamped bulk density of abou7u3. WCT?,slandfJ ' t ? ' ? * 'J "• ( h < 3 g h , ) P 1 " ^ ^ •w •<• . « L ._• _. a . • .. results are t»h"rr

,t<*rt below: 
The sulfur and fly ash were combined and subjected to ^ T ™ « ^ U W^UW. 
mild stirring at room temperature to provide a uniform u 

dry blend which was then placed in a metal mold 
equipped with a heating mantle. Heat was applied until 
the sulfur was completely molten, the mold then cooled 
to room temperature and the resulting article removed 
for testing. 

Scratch Hardness Test Results 
T h e identity for each o f the twelve test specimens, 

and the hardness index, are tabulated below: 

Test 

21 
22 
a 
24 
29 

26 

Puticalttf 
Ingredient 

ST 
Sh*rp t u d 
Fly Mb + lUg2 

~ .. * 
• M Jim m of seed 
t m i n l concrete 

•est 

S39J 
HAD 
TOO, 
isao* 

SutRtr 
Weight 
(grsaa) 

339J 
36&0 
T00LO 
7000 

C o o 

Strcasln 
(IbeViq.tn.) 

9560 

3«n 
3020 
«4J0 

*m 
H49 

~i tody ovvtod apttdn *••£ «TJ) Arav̂ fe ft 
Solftjr/FW Asfa Hsidnea lodes 1 E * * 

• TcstS|»< hii*ii Wcixht Ratio (etstm) 
J ^JJ " m ' It wiD be noted that Specimen 21 , consisting o f 5 0 % 

• ' •''•' I a 20} 40 sulfur and 50% fly ash by weight, exhibited a test 
• . ' " ' " « 5 a? strength almost twice that of the concrete block seg-

, t j ^Bn ment and approaching three times that of the aged 
" \ ',"'., ' H 55 poored concrete specimen. While the strength of Speci-

•' , - y ^ ^ men 22, using only expanded slag as the particulate 
• " ' n 3rs 4«0 45 matrrial, was only approximately equal to that for the 
' "' {J tooSlamn 293 " ^ P o u r e < 1 concrete segment (Specimen 26). replacing 
ih.Li«.mim^.rfi.a.fa-rf.^faw»,-te,^d.^- 3 0 % o f "* w d g h t o f 5 l a 8 w i t h fly IBh (Specimen 2*) 
J T J i S ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ resulted in a strength approaching twice that of the 

aged poured concrete segment The test results thus 
Hfimnm hardness was thus achieved when equal 50 demonstrate that markedly greater strength is attained 
mmnt. of sulfur and fly ash were used, and further " ^ 8 0 Iuy "Y u n u the particulate material and em-
iscreasmg the proportion of sulfur resulted in a decrease ploying equal amounts o f fly ash and sulfur, and that 
in hardness, though the 20% fly ash content o f Sped- including a significant proportion o f fly ash will mark-
n e n 10 still provided a substantial increase in hardness. d r y increase the strength when inorganic materials 

55 other than fly ash are used. In this latter regard, it is to 
E X A M P L E 2 be noted that the strength improvement obtained by 

T h e procedure of Example I was repeated, using a replacing 5 0 % o f the slag o f Specimen 22 wi th fly ash is 
dlatomaceous earth ground to a panicle size approii- approximately in direct proportion to the amount o f fly 
mating that o f the fly ash used in Example I. The hard- '& included, Le^ the 6450 psi value for Specimen 2 4 is 
• e s s test results are tabulated below: &> approximately half the difference between the values 

tor Specunens 22 and 21. 

Hsdaea lodes EXAMPLE* 
T l Specimen E*nb Weigh! (UOo (jntna) 

u 
14 
U 
I * 
17 
U 

fcl 
u 

as 
MJ 
t * j 
ta 

Hotel 
Note] 

22J 
127 
71* 
497 

T h e results o f the hardness and strength determina-
65 tions o f Examples 1-3 demonstrate the ad vantages o f fly 

•sfi, both as the sole particulate ingredient o f a sulfur 
article and as a particulate material for upgrading the 
strength o f sulfur articles including any o f a w i d e vari> 
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ety of inorganic particulate materials other than fly ash. 
In view of those results, the invention embraces the 
following typical formulations: 

_ ! 5 
Inorganic Particulate Material 

(Parts by Wi.) 
Other Than F1T Ash 

Ponarn. 
lalloa 

A 

• C 
O 

B 

P 
O 
8 

' | J 
X. 
L 
M 

H 
O 
P 

% 
t 
T 
U 
V 

w 
X 
V 

z 

Sulfur 
fPmibyWt.) 

•5.0 
• 3 0 

no tSJO 

t » 

<10 
i l O 

aa 
«o 
u.o 
«.o 410 
500 

300 
300 
SOO 
300 
3O0 
300 
300 
300 
2O0 

200 

7AO 
200 
200 

Fir 
Ash 

330 
17.3 
JJ 

I7J 

1 3 

17.3 
17J 
I7J 
17.3 
I7J 
17.5 
3J 

23.0 

230 
25.0 
23.0 
23.0 
23.0 
300 

too 330 
400 

too 
400 
600 

too 

Identity 

_ Expanded slag 
Expanded slag 
Dixtomaccous 
earth 
Diattxnaceou 
earth 
Sharp sand 
Crushed concrete 
Crushed glass 
1 imntrme 
Bottom ash 
Venniculitt 
Vcrmicutiu 
Distcmaceous 
earth 
Crushed coocreu 
Crashed glass 
Bauxite 
d a y 
Tacoaitt 
Sharp sand 
Sharp sand 
Expanded slag 

earth 

earth 
Expanded flag 
Expanded slag 

— 

Parts 
by W l 

— 17.3 
J1J 
17J 

J1J 

I7J 
17.3 
I7J 
I7J 
I7J 
17.3 
J1J 
210 

ISO 
23.0 
23.0 
23J 
2341 
200 
100 
33:0 
4O0 

20J3 ' 

4O0 
20j0 

— 
It Is thus apparent that the ability of common fly ash to 
Increase the hardness and strength of shaped bodies of 35 

• cooled molten elemental sulfur makes it possible to 
include in such bodies substantial proportions of inex­
pensive inorganic particulate materials, many of which 
presently represent a disposal problem. 

EXAMPLES *° 

A conventional laboratory scale screw operated plas­
tics extruder is equipped with an extrusion die having a 
single orifice 2-5 mm. In diameter, the die and barrel of 
the extruder being equipped with heating mantles. The 45 
extruder is arranged to extrude directly into a cold 
water bath and a rotary knife is provided at the die 
orifice to cut the extruded rod into pieces 3.5 mm. long. 
A uniform dry blend of equal parts by weight of pow­
dered sulfur and bituminous fly ash is supplied to the so 
extruder hopper and the extruder operated at an aver­
age barrel temperature of 160* C and a die temperature 
of 120* C The extruded product is recovered from the 
water bath in the form of hardened pellets each consist­
ing of a solidified sulfur matrix with the fly ash particles 55 
distributed uniformly therethrough. The product can be 
packaged in bags for shipment and handling and is suit­
able for sale to the house repair trade for use in repairing 
masonry, mounting the uprights of iron railings in brick­
work, and for like purposes. 60 

What is claimed is: 
1> An article useful as a structural member, a joint 

between other members, and for purposes requiring 
hardness and strength, said article consisting essentially 
Of 63 

a three-dimensional matrix of solidified sulfur; and y 

solid particulate inorganic material distributed 
through said matrix. 

said particulate inorganic material amounting to 
20-80% of the weight of the article, 

at least a portion of said particulate inorganic mate­
rial being non-frogmented fly ash, said fly ash 
amounting to 20-60% of the weight of the arti­
cle, 

the particle size of said particulate inorganic mate­
rial being in the range of 0.0005-10.0 mm. and the 
maximum particle size being small in comparison 
to the minimum dimension of the article; 

the article having a hardness significantly greater 
than that of solidified sulfur along, and a compres­
sive strength superior to that of aged poured con­
crete. 

2. An article according to claim 1, wherein 
all of said particulate inorganic material is fly ash; and 
the fly ash amounts to 20-60% of the weight of the 

article. 
3. An article according to claim 2, wherein 
the fly ash amounts to approximately 50% of the 

weight of the article; and 
the article has a hardness at least twice that of a like 

article produced from sulfur alone, 
. 4. A composition consisting essentially of a uniform 
dry blend of sulfur; and 

at least one solid particulate inorganic material, 
said particulate inorganic material amounting to 

20-80% of the total composition weight, at least 
a portion of said particulate inorganic material 
being nonfragmented fly ash, said fly ash 
amounting to 20-60% of the weight of the arti­
cle, 

the particles of said particulate inorganic material 
being in the range of 0.0005-10.0 mm.; 

the composition being convertible into shaped arti­
cles useful as structural members, joints between 
other members, and for other purposes, by melting 
the sulfur and cooling the molten sulfur while said 
particulate inorganic material a distributed there­
through, such articles having a hardness signifi­
cantly greater than that of solidified sulfur and a 
compressive strength superior to aged poured con­
crete. 

5. A composition according to claim 4, wherein 
aD of said particulate inorganic material is fly ash, 

the fly ash amounting to 20-60% of the weight of 
the composition. 

6. A composition according to claim 5, wherein 
the fly ash amounts to approximately 50% of the 

weight of the composition. 
7. A composition of matter in the form of small, dis­

crete solid bodies, each body consisting essentially of 
a matrix of solidified sulfur; and 
solid inorganic particulate material distributed 

throughout said matrix and constituting 30-80% of 
the weight of the body, 

at least a portion of said solid inorganic particulate 
material being fly ash, said fly ash amounting to 
20-60% of the weight of the article, 

the particle size of said solid inorganic particulate 
material being in the range of 0.0005-10.0 mm. and 
the maximum particle size being small in compari­
son to the size of the body. 

8. A composition according to claim 7, wherein 
all of said solid inorganic particulate material is fly 

ash and the fly ash amounts to 20-60% of the 
weight of the body. 

9. A composition according to claim 8, wherein 
the fly ash amounts to approximately 50% of the 

weight of the body. 




